Light for the blind : a history of the origin and success of Moon's system of reading (embossed in various languages) for the blind / by William Moon, LL.D., F.R.G.S.

Contributors

Moon, William, 1819-1894.

Publication/Creation

London : Longmans, Green & co., Paternoster Row, 1877.

Persistent URL

https://wellcomecollection.org/works/kvqj6gvn

License and attribution

This work has been identified as being free of known restrictions under copyright law, including all related and neighbouring rights and is being made available under the Creative Commons, Public Domain Mark.

You can copy, modify, distribute and perform the work, even for commercial purposes, without asking permission.



Wellcome Collection 183 Euston Road London NW1 2BE UK T +44 (0)20 7611 8722 E library@wellcomecollection.org https://wellcomecollection.org





With Sir Charles Lowther's Compliments, and the earnest hope that Funds will be forthcoming to push on so simple, so noble, and so comprehensive a boon for the Blind of the whole world ("the million"), the History of which, this book explains.



Digitized by the Internet Archive in 2016

https://archive.org/details/b2487727x



LIGHT FOR THE BLIND:

A HISTORY OF THE ORIGIN AND SUCCESS OF

Moon's System of Reading

(Embossed in Various Languages)

For the Blind.

WILLIAM MOON, LL.D., F.R.G.S., &c.

BY

London:

LONGMANS & CO., PATERNOSTER ROW,

1873.

BLINDNESS, Rehabilitation QC.C (2) ELLOOL IDRAN 307677

SIR CHARLES HUCH LOWTHER, BART., OF SWILLINGTON, AND WILTON CASTLE, YORKSHIRE, THE KIND PATRON AND FRIEND TO WHOSE SYMPATHY AND CENEROSITY THE WORK OF EMBOSSING (IN "MOON'S SIMPLIFIED TYPE") THE HOLY SCRIPTURES AND OTHER BOOKS FOR THE BLIND, IS SO CREATLY INDEBTED, THIS VOLUME IS MOST RESPECTFULLY INSCRIBED BY HIS CRATEFUL AND OBEDIENT SERVANT,

TO



104, QUEEN'S ROAD. BRICHTON, AUCUST, 1873,

.



PREFACE.

The following pages have been prepared with a twofold object. Firstly, that the kind Contributors to the "Embossing Fund" may know how greatly the Lord has blessed our united efforts on behalf of the Blind; and secondly, that others, when they learn the blessing that has been vouchsafed to our labours, may be induced to co-operate with us in this Christian Work.

W. MOON, LL.D.

104, QUEEN'S ROAD,

BRIGHTON.



CONTENTS.

.

FAGE.

4

CHAPTER I.

THE ORIGIN OF READING FOR THE BLIND ... 1

CHAPTER II.

THE INTRODUCTION OF EMBOSSED READING INTO

ENGLAND 5

CHAPTER III.

THE ORIGIN OF MY OWN SYSTEM OF READING ... 9

CHAPTER IV.

My MISSIONARY TRAVELS IN HOLLAND AND GERMANY 11

.

CHAPTER V.

My Missionary Travels in France 28

My Missionary Tours in the United	Kingdom	PAGE.
CHAPTER VII.		
NORWAY AND SWEDEN		39
CHAPTER VIII.		
LABOURS IN THE EAST, &c		47

CHAPTER IX.

CANADA,	THE	UNITED	ST/	ATES,	LIBERIA,	AND	Aus-	
TRAI	LIA							57

CHAPTER X.

ORIGIN AND SUCCESS OF SOCIETIES FOR SUPPLYING HOME-TEACHERS AND FREE LENDING-LIBRARIES OF BOOKS IN MY TYPE FOR THE INDIGENT BLIND 66 SPECIMEN OF MY EMBOSSED ALPHABET ... ,,

CHAPTER XI.

.

Home-TEACHING SOCIETIES-YORKSHIRE ... 76

CHAPTER VI.

39

47

CHAPTER XII.

Home-Teaching	Societies-Scotland			81
---------------	--------------------	--	--	----

PAGE.

CHAPTER XIII.

HOME-TEACHING SOCIETIES-IRELAND ... II4

CHAPTER XIV.

TESTIMONIES OF	Home-Teachers and their Pupils	120
EXTRACT FROM	LORD HATHERLEY'S SPEECH	153
ROYAL NORMAL	College for the Blind, Norwood	154

CHAPTER XV.

CONCLUDING	REMARKS					156
------------	---------	--	--	--	--	-----

APPENDIX.

LIST OF WORKS EM	BOSSED	in My	TYPE		 159
LIST OF SUBSCRIBER	S FROM	Сомме	NCEME	NT	 165
Form of Bequest					 175





CHAPTER I.

THE ORIGIN OF READING FOR THE BLIND.

MORE than three centuries have elapsed since the first attempt was made to provide means for the Blind by which they could read for themselves; and it is ninety years since books were first embossed, and, to a certain extent, brought into use. These books were introduced into this country in the year 1821: but it is astonishing that millions of our population have not so much as seen or heard of Embossed Books by which the Blind read. Many persons also are surprised to learn that 30,000 inhabitants of Great Britain and Ireland are deprived of sight. Nevertheless, it is a fact, that there is *one* blind person in *every thousand* of our population !*

The earliest authentic account we appear to possess respecting the production of Reading for the Blind, is that which describes a plan of engraving the forms of letters upon blocks of wood; the idea of which originated in the mind of Francesco Lucas, a Spaniard; who dedicated his invention to Philip II. of Spain, in the sixteenth century.

* Vide Census Return of the Blind in Great Britain.

In 1575, Rampezzetto made an attempt upon the same plan, excepting that he engraved the letters upon a board the size of a page, instead of using moveable blocks. This was dedicated to St. Charles Borromeé.

Neither of these inventions succeeded, in consequence of the letters being sunk in the wood, instead of being raised.

In 1640, Pierre Moreau, a writing-master in Paris, cast some moveable type in lead; but as he was without means to carry out his plan, he abandoned it, and devoted his time to the cutting of punches and matrices for the casting of type,—from which he printed the writing letters he taught his sighted pupils. This invention has given him a name in typographical history.

Needles, inserted in pincushions, were next employed. At the same time, a trial was made of large wooden letters, similar to those used in the present day for printing large posting-bills.

After these came the contrivance of blind Du Puiseaux, who at first used wooden letters; but afterwards employed a pewterer to make them of metal. As, however, they were cast in sand, they were found to be too rough to be of much service. These letters appear to have been much less in size than any before used for the blind; and were placed in a small frame with a handle, not unlike the hand-apparatus used in the present day to hold types for marking linen.

In 1783, the Philanthropic Society of Paris ordered some punches and matrices to be made for casting a new type, the expense of which was defrayed by M. Rouilléde de l'Etang, the Treasurer of the Society. These letters, though smaller than those of Du Puiseaux, were found still too large for the touch of the blind. New punches, less in size, were then cut, and fresh type was cast,—the same as was used in Paris in the early part of the present century. The type was cast in the foundry of Sieur Vaflard, and was in large and small Italic letters. These were succeeded in Paris by the large and small Roman letters, in 1817; although the types in Italic continued to be used until a few years later.

While these experiments were going on in France, other attempts had been made in Germany. Weissembourg (residing at Mannheim),—who lost his sight when about seven years of age,—made use of letters cut in cardboard; and afterwards pricked maps in the same material for the study of geography. By this method he taught Mdlle. Paradis; who afterwards went to live at Paris, and made it known to Valentine Haüy, who appears to have been the first to emboss paper as a means of Reading for the Blind, about the year 1784.

The circumstance which led this benevolent man to give his attention to the subject was very singular. According to the best information I have been able to collect, it was as follows :- In 1783, there was in Paris a band of Blind Musicians, who obtained their living by playing in the streets; and strange to say, they wore spectacles, and placed music-books on stands before them, as if they were possessed of sight. Among the listeners, who gathered round this sightless company, was the philanthropic Haüy. As he watched them pretending to read page after page of their books, it occurred to him that some plan of raised notes might perhaps be devised, by which these poor men could feel the notes they played. He consequently collected all the information he could obtain respecting the Blind, and the plans which at different times had been adopted for their instruction.

The types prepared by the Philanthropic Society came to his knowledge, and were afterwards used by him in the Institution for the Blind which he eventually established.

In 1784, he met with Mdlle. Paradis, who was at that time exciting much interest in Paris by her musical talents. The information he received from her of the method by which she had learnt to read, led him to the idea of providing a more complete system of education for the Blind; and having laid it before a few blind persons, whom he with some difficulty collected together, he founded the Institution in Paris, which it would appear was the first successful one of its kind in the world.

Haüy's first pupil was a young man born blind, named Lesieur, who, like many other blind persons in Paris, begged his bread at the door of a church. To prevail upon this man to be instructed, Haüy had to pay him as much money as he gained by public charity; and as he went on teaching his pupil, fresh modes of instructing the Blind suggested themselves to his mind. Encouraged by the success he experienced, he applied to the Philanthropic Society, and received immediate help from the excellent Bailly, then Mayor of Paris, and the Duke of Rochfoucault Liencourt. He was thus enabled to collect other Blind, and subsequently obtained a house, No. 18 in the Rue Notre Dame des Victoires. This house may be considered to have been the cradle of all the Schools of Instruction for the Blind throughout the world. In 1785, he had twentyfive gratuitous pupils, who made considerable progress; and the novelty of the undertaking soon attracted public attention and support. On December 26th, 1786, at the command of the King, Monsieur Haüy exhibited his pupils before the Royal Family at Versailles, who honored him with the warmest testimony of their approbation.

In 1791, the National Assembly passed a decree, putting the Institution under the charge of the State; and assigned it a dwelling in the ancient Convent of the Celestines, of which a part was reserved for the Deaf and Dumb who had been brought under the notice of the Abbé L. Epié. A sum of 24,000 francs was to be provided for the maintenance of masters and pupils; but amidst the agitation which soon after followed, the Institution was forgotten, and it required Haüy's utmost effort during the three following years to keep it supported.

In 1795, the Government again came to his aid, and passed a decree, giving the Institution the title of "Blind Workers."

CHAPTER II.

THE INTRODUCTION OF EMBOSSED READING INTO ENGLAND.

IN 1821, The Lady Elizabeth Lowther brought from Paris some of the Embossed Books referred to in the preceding chapter, for the use of her son,—now Sir Charles Lowther, Bart., of Swillington House and Wilton Castle, Yorkshire. She procured also some Types, by means of which he might be enabled to emboss other books. Sir Charles Lowther accordingly, aided by a clever man-servant, embossed the Gospel of St. Matthew and several of the Epistles for his own use, which he read, much to his comfort and delight: so that Sir Charles Lowther may be said to have been the first to read and print Embossed Books in this country. The original Printing Press and Types are still preserved at Swillington House. Sir Charles now possesses, in addition, a full Library of Works embossed upon my plan.

In 1827, Mr. Gall, of Edinburgh, embossed some elementary works in an Angular Type, and in 1828 commenced the Gospel of St. John; but it was not published till 1834. He afterwards published the remaining three Gospels, the Acts of the Apostles, and several of the Epistles, as well as a few religious tracts. It was this philanthropist who aroused the British public to a sense of the duty of providing Reading for the Blind; and he justly deserves honour as the benevolent pioneer in preparing books, in this country, for their use.

In 1837, Mr. Alston, of Glasgow, printed some elementary books in the Roman letter; in the following year, the New Testament; and in 1840, he completed the Bible, in 19 volumes.

The form of the Roman letter, however, adopted by him, was found to be too difficult for the touch of the generality of the Blind. The letters were too complicated, owing to the numerous and intricate lines of which they consisted. Mr. Lucas, of Bristol, a shorthand writer, and Mr. Frere, of Blackheath, perceiving the difficulties in the use of the Roman and Angular Types, and that these would never meet the requirements of the mass of the Blind (more than half of whom are over fifty years of age, and whose touch is often hardened by work), each introduced an Alphabet consisting of more simple forms; but their systems being based upon stenography (or shorthand, in order to reduce the size of the books and at the same time the expense of their production), have proved unsuitable to the capacity of many, especially of the aged and nervous Blind.

In 1840, when I became blind, it was with much regret I discovered that the arduous labours of my good and zealous predecessors had failed to realise fully the object to which they were directed; but by God's blessing on my endeavours, I was enabled to project a Plan embracing very Simple Characters for the Alphabet, which is composed principally of the Roman Letters in their original or in slightly-modified forms, combined with *full orthography*, and suitable to the Blind of all ages and capacities. Where I could not alter to advantage some of the more complex letters of the Roman Alphabet, I removed them altogether, and placed new characters in their stead; and when the alphabet was completed, I found that it consisted of only *nine* characters of the simplest formation placed in various positions.

By the aid of Subscriptions from benevolent Friends, I have since that period been enabled to apply this System in Embossing Portions of the Holy Scripture in Eighty Languages! The Alphabet is of universal application; and since the commencement of my embossing the Bible and other Books in the year 1847, until the present time (1872), the number of volumes circulated during the 25 years has been 80,000.

A large number of volumes of the Bible in my type have also been circulated, in addition, by the British and Foreign Bible Society.

Many persons not only *blind*, but also *deaf* and *dumb*, have learnt to read the books; and it would be impossible to estimate the value and comfort they have been to them under their *threefold* affliction !

Several Ministers in different parts of the world who, having lost their sight, were obliged to relinquish their sacred vocation, have been enabled to resume their labours by the use of our Embossed Bible and portions of the Book of Common Prayer.

It is estimated that more than 5,000 persons in the United Kingdom have read upon this system, whose ages varied from 2 to 93 years. This number is large, compared with that of the readers by any other system.

The Library for the Blind in this Type now comprises, in addition to the Holy Scriptures and a large number of Single Chapters, 43 vols. of Religious Works, 41 Biographical, 45 Tales and Anecdotes, and 24 Books of Poetry; besides 4 vols. of History of England, 2 of Geography, 4 of Biblical Dictionary, a Spelling Book and Grammar, and many volumes in foreign languages.

The Books have not only been circulated throughout the principal parts of the United Kingdom, but also in many of the countries of Europe, and likewise in Egypt, Syria, India, China, Australia, and America; but necessarily to a limited extent, owing to the want of funds. Although thus much has been done, yet millions of the Blind throughout the world are still without a page of the Word of God! And when we compare what has been accomplished, with what daily opens up for us to do, we can scarcely say that we are, even *now*, more than upon the threshold of this great and important work.

CHAPTER III.

THE ORIGIN OF MY OWN SYSTEM OF READING.

As before stated, it was in the year 1840 that I became blind, and after learning to read by the aid of embossed books, printed in the various systems then in use, I began to seek for and teach others deprived of sight.* The difficulties I experienced in teaching my pupils to read, led me to devise the easier plan before referred to; and by it a lad, who had in vain attempted for five years to learn by the other systems, could in ten days read easy sentences.

Means- were then required to carry out the plan of printing books, &c., for the Blind generally. After the lapse of two years, during which time I frequently sought Divine guidance and assistance, my prayers were answered. A Christian friend (Charles Rogers, Esq.) kindly gave me sufficient moveable type to commence the work; and the first publications appeared in June 1847, in the form of a Monthly Magazine for the Blind, and a few Devotional Extracts.

As soon as these books began to circulate, an urgent demand was made for various portions of the Bible, which caused me for a time to discontinue the Magazine; but it was again re-issued many years since, and has been widely circulated. To print the Scriptures with the small

^{*} It was estimated, at the time my own System was introduced, that but comparatively few persons advanced in years or accustomed to work, were able to read by the touch. This was no doubt owing to the complicated forms of the Roman types, and the difficulties experienced by the Blind in learning the Stenographic Systems.

quantity of type I then possessed, would have been a work of many years, and would have required an immense capital to print even a small edition, on account of the large quantity of paper needed for an embossed book. Six months were spent in daily pleading and waiting at the throne of grace; and again the Divine promise was fulfilled, "None shall seek My face in vain;" a plan occurred to me by which I was enabled to manufacture stereotype-plates at a comparatively small expense, and which secured their permanent use in future editions.* By the ordinary method, at that time, they could not have been produced for six times the amount.†

To stereotype the New Testament by this cheaper mode, however, required a large amount of money. In this difficulty a kind Providence again opened the way, and the necessary funds were raised,—towards which, T. Creswick, Esq., of St. John's Wood, kindly gave the first $\pounds 5$. It was indeed a cause of great rejoicing to myself and friends, when this portion of the Bible was ready for the use of the Blind.

+ It has frequently been said, that my mode of Stereotyping was like Mr. Frere's; but I may remark that Mr. Frere, twenty years since, called upon me, and asked to see my stereotyped plates, and stated that he gave $\pounds 5$ to someone at the Polytechnic Institution to inform him of a method of stereotyping plates for embossing books; and that he would give me $\pounds 5$ towards my fund, if I would tell him how mine were produced. This, surely, is sufficient proof that he did not know how mine were made, and consequently could make no claim to the invention. It has also been stated that my Alphabet is the same as Mr. Frere's; but it will be seen, by comparison, that *eleven* of my letters are not to be found in Mr. Frere's Alphabet at all, and that the others are very differently adapted as regards the letters he used them to represent.

^{*} The type would have to be broken up (or distributed) after each sheet had been embossed, and the labour and expense of setting the type would be thus lost in publishing any future edition.

H.R.H. the Duchess of Gloucester about this time honored me with a visit; when she remarked that my embossed books might have afforded much comfort and pleasure to her Royal Father and Sister, of whose blindness she spoke with many tears. On taking leave, she expressed an earnest wish for my success in this undertaking; and for several years contributed to the Embossing Fund.

At the commencement of the work, the embossing was carried on at my own private residence; but soon it became necessary to procure larger and more suitable premises. A piece of ground was consequently purchased, on which the present Premises for the Printing were subsequently erected. On the 4th of September, 1856, the foundation-stone was kindly laid by Sir Charles Lowther, Bart. But the Premises, large as they at first appeared, were soon found to be inadequate; and a further enlargement has since been made to enable us to meet the increasing demands for the Books.

CHAPTER IV.

MY MISSIONARY TRAVELS IN HOLLAND AND GERMANY.

THE System having proved so eminently successful in our own country, myself and friends became desirous of ascertaining what had been done for the Blind on the Continent with regard to Embossed Reading. Accordingly, during the summers of 1858-59, accompanied by my son, I travelled through Holland, and many parts of Germany, to make inquiries in reference to the success of Embossed Reading among the Blind in those countries. We found portions of the Bible had been printed in the Roman letter by the Stuttgardt Bible Society; but very few men or women, accustomed to work, could read by that plan; and upon inquiry at some of the Institutions for the Blind, we found that the Directors considered that it was an utter impossibility to teach the aged to read, or those whose fingers were hardened with work. Very different was their opinion, however, when my system was tried. At the Institution for the Blind at Rotterdam, one of the first pupils we taught was a woman about 32 years of age, who had been blind twelve years. She read the Lord's Prayer through in the course of the first day's instruction; and when we returned from Germany a few weeks later, several others had also learnt to read. Among this number was an aged woman, whose loss of sight had deprived her of the privilege of reading her Bible for upwards of 36 years. Her joy was indeed great, when she was again able to read that blessed Book for herself.

At the Stuttgardt Institution, one of the blind Masters learnt to read in half-an-hour; and when I called the next morning, he had read a considerable portion of the Epistles of St. John. The Director of this Institution, during the course of the same day, taught the system to three of the children; the next morning they were able to read to me from the 3rd and 14th Chapters of St. John.

At Cologne, a lad learnt the alphabet and read half the Lord's Prayer in the course of an hour. At Hanover, an elderly man received a lesson from my son, and called upon us the next morning to say that he should require no further instruction, for he could make out the Reading quite well by himself. This person has since taught several others to read. The Rev. C. A. Wilkinson, then domestic Chaplain to the King of Hanover, likewise taught several persons to read in that city.

At the Institution for the Blind in Brunswick we found but one adult, besides the Master, able to read by the Roman letter, and that but slowly. In the course of one afternoon they learnt our plan, and said they much preferred it to the other. The blind Master at this Institution lent the Epistles of St. John (which I had given him), to a blind organist in the city; and when a lady called upon the organist the day following, to enquire if he wished for any assistance in learning, he said he had read nearly half of the Epistles, and required nothing but more books to read.

Early in the year 1860, I received a letter from one of the Directors of the Blind School at Rotterdam, stating they were so encouraged by the success which had attended the trial of my Reading in their Institution, that they felt they ought not any further to burden their English friends with the expense of preparing the Bible for the Dutch Blind; and that they would willingly provide the means for purchasing a printing press, and other necessary apparatus, if I would procure them, and go over to Holland and instruct them in the way the books were made. Accordingly, in the month of May, accompanied by my son and a workman, I went to Rotterdam with a press and the necessary materials. On landing, the press was at once taken to its destination; and before retiring to rest that night, it was set up, and a page embossed,—the first printed with my type in a foreign land. Next day, on rising, I was presented with two copies of the same page, printed by one of the Directors that morning, after holding a prayer-meeting at five o'clock to implore a special blessing upon the future working of the press. I felt much pleasure and encouragement to find such Christian earnestness in the Lord's cause, and such humble dependence upon Him for a blessing. The indefatigable efforts of our Dutch friends in forwarding the work, enabled me in about three weeks to return to England, intending, should the Lord provide the means, to visit them again the following month, and extend my labours, if possible, as far as Berlin and Dresden.

In the following month, I again visited Holland and Germany.

On arriving at Rotterdam, I inquired how the work had progressed in Holland during my absence, and found that a blind man had been employed four hours daily at the Institution, in teaching the Blind to read; and that he spent his remaining time in searching out and teaching others at their own homes. At the Hague, Dr. Capadose had taught nine persons to read, among whom was a man *deaf* and *dumb*, as well as *blind*, who lived in the poorhouse; and the Doctor took me to see him.

As we entered the room where the poor man was sitting, we found him reading a book, apparently with much earnestness. When Dr. Capadose had made known to him (by spelling out the words on his fingers) that I was present, he stretched out his hand to grasp mine, and seemed extremely pleased.

The Doctor asked him to read to us, which he did, with much ease and rapidity. He then took his slate, which was lying near him, and wrote the words he had been reading, which we found to be correct. I enquired if he enjoyed the reading. He wrote upon his slate, "I have so much pleasure in the reading, *that it is the joy of my soul* !"

He died shortly after, and he is doubtless now "where the eyes of the blind are opened, the ears of the deaf unstopped, and the tongue of the dumb is loosed." Another of the number was a blind Roman Catholic girl, who learnt in two lessons.

Soon after our arrival in Hanover, we paid a visit to the Rev. Mr. Wilkinson, who introduced me to Herr Cammann, the government Inspector of Schools. Herr Cammann told me he "had desired my books to be used at the Blind School; for (he said) he felt quite ashamed of the little knowledge the pupils of the Blind School had of the Scriptures," in consequence, he believed, of many not being able to read those portions of the Bible they had, which were printed by the Stuttgardt Bible Society in the Roman (or common) letter. In a few days I was able to leave Hanover for Berlin; but not before I had had the gratification of hearing two boys read ably from my embossed books, who had only been instructed in them for the short space of 14 days.

Upon arriving in Berlin, I presented a letter of introduction to Lord Bloomfield, who kindly promised all the assistance he could render. The Honorable Mr. Jocelyn, the attaché, who was present, gave me an introduction to his father, the late Earl Roden, who was then at Berlin. This Christian nobleman received me with much kindness. On leaving, he gave me an introduction to Dr. Krummacher, by whom I was warmly received, and who promised that he would become a member of a Committee, should I form a Society for carrying out my plans in Berlin. Dr. Hoffman, and Dr. von Mühler, with Mr. Neuhauss, also consented to become members of the Committee. His Excellency Herr von Bethmann Hollweg, the State Minister, and several other gentlemen, likewise showed me much kindness, and promised all the help they could give, feeling it was an object worthy of their support. Mr. Millard, agent of the Bible Society, was extremely energetic in the cause; and went with me from place to place, in order that no time might be lost in commencing the work.

The second day after our arrival, when visiting the Bible House, we found a blind converted Jew (Mr. Bernard) waiting to have a lesson. In half-an-hour he learnt the alphabet, and read a-line-and-a-half of the Lord's Prayer; at the next lesson he read the whole of the prayer, and commenced the 14th chapter of St. John; and a few days later, became a teacher, in which employment he is still engaged.

My next pupil was a pious woman at the Bible House, named Rosa; she had been blind nearly 18 years. During this time, she had made several efforts to read by books in the Roman type, but without success. In half-an-hour she was able to read the whole of the Lord's Prayer upon my plan. The poor woman, overflowing with gratitude, said, "I would thank you if I could; but I do not know how to do so enough. You have unsealed for me this precious book, the Bible, which for 18 years I have been unable to read. Often have I tried the Stuttgardt system, but without success. I cannot thank the Lord enough for His kindness to me." She could say no more, her heart was full; flowing tears told what words could not express. I

then went to my hotel to fetch the Gospel of St. John, and four other books I had there; and on returning to Mr. Millard's office, he called Rosa down to receive the present I had brought her. On opening the Gospel of St. John, I told her that if she would read me a portion from the new book, she should have the present I had taken. With trembling touch she commenced, and read the following words: "Im anfang war das wort;" but she could read no more, her heart was full; she sobbed aloud for joy; and as soon as she recovered, she said, "All the wealth of Berlin to me would not be equal to these riches you have now given me!" Taking up her treasure in her arms, she left the office, hugging and kissing the books, the tears trickling down her cheeks, while her face beamed with heavenly joy! She had to pass through another room to reach the staircase, where she stopped once more to examine her gift, and read a sentence from the blessed volume. She sat upon the floor with her books in her lap. First she counted them to learn their number; then she opened the Gospel, and read aloud several verses to the persons in the room, who stood gazing with wonder and delight at the joy they heard her express. "Oh!" she said, while the tears flowed down her face, "it scarcely seems possible that all this can be true,-that I am really reading and possessing such a treasure ; it appears quite a dream !"

Mr. Millard told me that, about a fortnight previous to my going to Berlin, Rosa had been telling him how much she prayed that the Lord would put a plan into someone's mind by which a Bible might be made that she could read. Poor Rosa little thought her prayers were so soon to be answered. The promise was literally fulfilled to her, "Before they call, I will answer;" for during

C

the previous year, the Lord had inclined the hearts of some of His dear children to provide me with the means for preparing the Gospel of St. John and several Chapters in German in my type; and while she was yet speaking, those portions of His Word were on their way to her!

Since my visit, a Society has been formed at Berlin, of which H.R.H. the Imperial Crown Prince of Germany is the Patron. Mr. Bernard, the blind converted Jew already mentioned, has continued to labour with great success among his fellow-sufferers in Berlin; and very interesting gatherings of his blind pupils take place annually on Christmas Day, at which large numbers are assembled. Addresses are given by gentlemen, and books distributed among those who have learnt to read. Upwards of 100 persons have been taught; and a large number of the pupils meet at the close of each week, with their teacher, for reading and prayer.

Before leaving Germany, I visited Dresden, and was warmly received by the Director of the School for the Blind in that place, who pronounced our System of Reading to be far superior to any he had hitherto seen; and resolved to try it with the pupils he had under his care. "Reading," he said, "was out of the question altogether, by the common letter, with his scholars that were accustomed to work; and he thought it would be a great boon for all the Blind throughout the city if they could be taught to read."

During my several visits to Rotterdam, I have been greatly cheered with the success of the work among the Blind there, not only in that city, but also in various parts of Holland.

In Rotterdam, nearly 100 readers are now to be found ;

and an Agent is employed to go throughout the country to search out the Blind, and teach them to read. At one of my visits, he related several interesting cases he had met with, two of which are as follows :- He had occasion one day to call upon a medical gentleman, a Jew. In the course of conversation, he was told of a blind person, in the neighbourhood, who was also a Jew; but the Doctor declined to give the address of his patient, fearing that the Agent might attempt to make him a Christian; but promised to forward him an Alphabet for the Blind, with a paper of reading as a first lesson. The Agent offered a silent prayer that a blessing might attend the papers sent, one of which was the Lord's Prayer, and hoped that he might be permitted at some future time to ascertain the abode of the gentleman. A few weeks later, he was again in the same city, and made enquiries for "a Jewish gentleman who was blind," and soon discovered his abode. The gentleman was delighted to see him, and said that he had learned the Alphabet, and could read the Prayer; and wished to know if he could have some books. The Agent lent him the 53rd and 55th Chapters of Isaiah. Upon his paying him a second visit, the gentleman inquired of whom the prophet spake in the Chapters he had left with him. He was told, of the Messiah. "The Messiah!" he replied. "Can you tell me more about Him?" The Agent said he would lend him a book, containing a conversation between the Messiah and one of the Rulers of Israel in the days when the Messiah was upon the earth. "Has the Messiah really been?" anxiously enquired the gentleman. "Yes," said the Agent; and not wishing to enter into a discussion upon the subject, he left him the 3rd Chapter of St. John, containing the conversation between our Lord and
Nicodemus, and withdrew. Shortly after, he received a letter requesting that a copy of all the Books that could further instruct him of the Messiah might be sent him.

The other case was that of a Lady, who for some time, in addition to her blindness, had been confined by illness to her house. One day, wearied for want of occupation, she earnestly prayed that the Lord would put it into someone's mind to prepare a Bible by which she might be able to read for herself. While she was praying, the Agent, who had been directed to her house by one who knew her to be blind, rang the bell, and enquired if he might see the Lady, and teach her to read from the Books he had brought. He was gladly received; an attempt was immediately made to instruct her; and the Agent had soon the pleasure of seeing her realise an answer to her prayer, which, on his approaching the house, was ascending to the throne of grace.

The following interesting circumstance occurred in 1860, while in Rotterdam:-One evening I paid a visit to the Hospital with Mr. Retemeijer, and had prayer and conversation with a blind woman, and two others in the same ward, ill with consumption. One of the consumptive patients had been read to and prayed with frequently by Mr. Retemeijer, but could not find peace. "Oh! that I could but find peace," she said, "and know that my sins are forgiven!" I told her we would each make it a subject of special prayer, and that we would come and see her again. Her former life had been that of a fallen woman; and now that she saw there was no hope of her recovery to health, she feared there was no forgiveness for her past life should she die. We told her Jesus was able to save to the uttermost all that come to God by Him; and therefore was able to save her, if she sought forgiveness through faith in Him, with an earnest and sincere repentance for sin. We then left.

The following Thursday she sent for me again. On seeing her, I inquired her reason for sending. She said it was to ascertain if her belief was right, and if it would save her. Her trouble now seemed to be that she could not grieve for her sins as before, and that she was afraid her peace was a false peace. I asked what her belief was. She said, she believed she was a great sinner, and that Jesus was a great Saviour; but she could not rest until she was assured all was right, not feeling any trouble now about her sins. I told her if she depended entirely on Jesus, and trusted on His merits and on nothing in herself, the peace this afforded was the true peace she had been praying for, and not a false peace. We spent some time with her in prayer that her faith might be strengthened, and that the peace which the Lord had graciously vouchsafed to her might continue. I promised to see her again before I left for England.

The following day, Friday, she sent for me again; but my friend Mr. Retemeijer not being with me when I called, I found it difficult to understand what she had to tell me. She wished to let me know that her peace still continued. Finding she could not make me understand what she said, she took my arm and stroked it, to shew me that it was smooth with her mind, meaning peace. I called again the following day with Mr. Retemeijer, and learned that she wished us to ask her Medical Attendant's permission for her to leave the Hospital, and go to her sister's house. We did so. He said he feared that she might possibly die on the way, if we attempted to remove her. He however said we might tell her he did not object to our doing so in the following week, adding, "She will probably be dead before that time!" On the following Monday she was removed from the Hospital, and we called to see her on the morning of Tuesday. As we entered the room where she was lying, Mr. Retemeijer thought from her appearance that she was dead. I took her by the hand, and inquired if her peace still remained; and if so, to press my hand, if she had power to do it. She had sufficient strength to do so, but not to speak. I then asked if we should pray with her; and she again pressed my hand. We prayed; and Mr. Retemeijer said that, while doing so, her face looked like the face of an angel, and she shortly after expired. While we were praying with her, several of the neighbours entered the room, and I embraced the opportunity of speaking a few words of exhortation to them and the poor woman's sister. They were all in tears, and promised to lead, in future, a better life, and give their hearts to Jesus. We again saw how wonderful and mysterious are the ways of Providence: the poor sick woman having desired to be removed to her-sister's house, was the means of our carrying the glad tidings of a crucified Saviour to that dark abode of wretchedness and vice.

In 1861, we met at Utrecht several Missionaries from the Cape, and others from Scotland, who were preparing for labours in the Dutch Colonies of South Africa. We gave a lesson to several of them upon our Alphabet and method of teaching the Blind to read. They promised to instruct their fellow-students, nearly twenty in number; and by this means we hope to reach the Blind in many of the Missionary Settlements of South Africa. Since then, an Institution for the Blind has been opened in Utrecht, where they are taught to read our Books, and to earn something towards their own support by various kinds of handicraft.

When at Amsterdam, in 1865, I addressed a Meeting on behalf of the Blind. At the close of the address a blind man expressed a wish to speak to me. He said, a few months before he obtained his living by playing music at a publichouse, for which he received about twelve shillings per week. The Agent before-mentioned, employed by the Directors of the Rotterdam Blind School, met with him, and gave him a lesson in reading, leaving with him a copy of Psalm 34. He read it, and became seriously impressed that his mode of obtaining his living was not such as was pleasing in the sight of God. He thought and prayed much about it; and at length came to the conclusion that he ought to give it up, feeling, as he said, that he had served the devil long enough, and that it was now time he served God. One difficulty appeared great,-how should he get a living for hingelf and his wife? While he was considering these this iss, he asked his wife if she would like to hear him read. She replied, "Very much." He then read Psalm 34. When he had finished, he told her what he thought about giving up playing at the publichouse; "But," he said, "my dear, how shall I get support for you?" "Why," replied his wife, "have you not just read, 'The righteous cry and the Lord heareth them, and delivereth them out of all their troubles?' Let us cry to the Lord." They knelt in prayer, and rose from their knees with a determination that he should no more play at the publichouse, and that they would cast their care upon the Lord.

The landlord of the publichouse sent to know the cause of his absence. The man returned for answer, that "He had served the devil long enough; and that he could not come again, but must now serve the Lord." The Innkeeper, thinking an advance of money might be a temptation, offered him fifteen shillings a-week, instead of twelve shillings; but the bribe did not succeed. He then promised twenty shillings a-week, but with no better success.

A Christian gentleman hearing of the case, sent for the poor man, and inquired if there were many other blind adults in the city; and if he thought they would like to come to a School, and learn to work, if one were provided. The man inquired, and soon heard of sixty persons who would like to come. The gentleman made an effort to raise sufficient funds to procure a room, and open a School. When I was at Amsterdam, the room was then being prepared, with proper fittings for a workshop; and the blind man and his wife were engaged as Teachers, to commence the work as soon as the room was ready. Sufficient means were provided for their support till the School was opened. The us their cry was not raised to heaven in vain; the Lord heard and delivered them out of their troubles. How frequently we see, as in this case, the conversion of but one person resulting in the blessing of many!

At one of my visits to the Rotterdam Hospital with Mr. Retemeijer, he introduced to me a poor blind man, who had long been seeking for assurance that his sins were forgiven. After some conversation with him respecting the state of his mind, and his desire of realising that his sins were forgiven, I said, "Repeat after me what I am about to say. 'I believe I am a great sinner.'" He said, "I believe I am a *very* great sinner." "He said, "I believe I am a *very* great sinner." He repeated, "I believe Jesus Christ is a great Saviour." He saviour." "Now say, 'Because I believe I am a *very* great great sinner, and because I believe Jesus Christ is a *very* great Saviour, and able to save me, I have everlasting life.'" When he had repeated these words, he clapped his hands, and said, "Oh! now I have it, now I have it; I have eternal life!" An old man in the same ward having over-heard what had passed, came slowly across to me, and with a trembling voice said, "Oh! Sir, may I say so too?" I replied, "If you from your heart feel you are a great sinner, and desire that the blood of Jesus should wash away your sins, believing that it can do so, you may repeat what this poor man has said." "Then," said the old man, "I will; for I do believe it."

Upon another occasion, when in Rotterdam, I found a blind man who had learnt to read our books a few years before, and who had lost his sight by cancer. In course of conversation, I inquired if he did not think the Lord had dealt hardly with him, in permitting him to suffer so much pain. "No sir, no sir! it is all love!" I asked, "Do you not dread the future, as regards the sufferings you may have to endure?" He said, "No sir; I am going to Jesus!" This man was made a great blessing, by his conversation and exemplary patience, to the other inmates of his ward. The love of Jesus seemed to outweigh every suffering.

The same day we visited a poor blind woman at the point of death, who had been dismissed from the Hospital as incurable. Her sufferings had been very great; but her patience and sweet resignation were most remarkable. We found her lying on a bed of rags upon the floor; two of our embossed books were by her side, which she had been reading. On being told we were come to see her, she expressed much gratitude. When conversing with her, I enquired what was her prospect as regarded her future state. She said, "I am going to Jesus!" I said, "Do you think the Lord has been kind to you in appointing you to suffer so much, in laying the hand of affliction so heavily upon you?" She replied, with much emphasis, "Yes; it is all love!" The glorious prospect of the future seemed to outweigh every present privation and affliction; by anticipation, the "far more exceeding and eternal weight of glory" more than compensated for every suffering.

What a contrast to the condition of the two previous individuals was that of a dying man we next visited! To use his own words, "he was without hope, and had but the gloomy prospect of being lost for ever!" We read and prayed with him; but he said it was all of no use, God had cast him off for ever,—"He has shut me up to myself; there is no hope!" It seemed in vain that we pointed him to the blood of Jesus; we told him that the loving Saviour could "save to the uttermost all that come to God by Him." "Yes," he replied, in agony of soul, "He would have saved me, had I not been a hypocrite!" I remarked, "Have you not been in the habit of reading your Bible, and having family prayer morning and night?" "Yes," he said. "but that was a mere form; my heart did not go with it, it was hypocrisy. Oh! I must be lost !" We read again some encouraging portions of Scripture; we wrestled in prayer, we wept; but all seemed to be in vain. "No hope, no hope!" he continued to exclaim; "no mercy for me; it is no use your praying, I am lost for ever!"

Never before was I so forcibly impressed that the help of man is powerless in the conversion of a soul, without the influence of the Holy Spirit. Yes! God alone can change the heart, open the prison doors, and set the captive free! Never before had I experienced, to such an awful extent, the effects of reflecting upon a life of mere formal profession. As this poor man said, the remembrance of his past life, in resting in the mere formality of family prayer and reading the Scriptures, seemed to rise up before his mind, at the hour of death, in judgment and condemnation, excluding every ray of hope, and leaving his soul a prey to agonising remorse, darkness, and despair!

Retiring from the poor man, we promised to continue the remembrance of him at the throne of grace; but, his last words to us, on leaving, were, "It is no use; I am lost for ever!" A few hours later I was crossing the mighty deep, on my way to England. It reminded me of the unfathomable depth of God's love; and I prayed that, out of the abundance of that love, He would look with pity and compassion upon this poor dying man, and by His Holy Spirit lead him in confidence to Jesus.

Not long after, I received the joyful news that the Lord had graciously manifested Himself to this poor man as "the Lord God, merciful and gracious, longsuffering, and abundant in goodness and truth." He had at length found peace in Jesus, and passed to the rest that remaineth to the people of God.

The Directors of the Institution at Rotterdam were desirous that the benefit of the Reading should be extended to the Blind of the Dutch Settlements,—Java, and other places. For this purpose we prepared portions of Reading in the Javanese and Malanese languages.

CHAPTER V.

MY MISSIONARY TRAVELS IN FRANCE.

I VISITED Paris in 1861, and met with a large number of Blind; but after diligent enquiry, could not find that any possessed the smallest portion of the Word of God. By the kind assistance of the Rev. G. Monod, I visited a Protestant blind woman, resident in the Quinze-Vingts, who expressed the greatest delight at the prospect of learning to read for herself. In a few days she accomplished the task; and great was her joy on finding she was able, with her own fingers, to read the blessed words of Divine Truth. When she came to the last verse of the 3rd Chapter of St. John, and read the words, "He that believeth on the Son hath everlasting life," she said, "Oh! it does not say he may have, or he shall have, but that he 'hath everlasting life.'" Upon leaving, she again thanked us for teaching her to read. After giving her some books, she said, "I will remember you in my poor prayers before the Lord, and ask Him to make all your undertakings result to His glory."

My next pupil was a blind man who obtained his living by singing in the streets, and who accomplished the task of learning in two lessons. When he came the second time, we learnt that he had risen at five o'clock that morning to study his reading, so earnest was he to make progress; and when the Gospel of St. John was placed before him, we found that he could read any portion of the Book. On being told that the volume was to be his own, it would have gladdened the hearts of our friends, had they seen the delight with which he bore away the precious treasure.

The following is a portion of a conversation I had with this man, who was a Roman Catholic. I had been speaking to him in reference to his religion, and wished to ascertain his views upon the atonement. On my inquiring how he thought his sins could be forgiven, he said, "They are only taken away by the blood of Jesus Christ." "But is there any efficacy in the blood of Jesus Christ?" I said. "Yes," he replied; "but we must believe in Him, that He has died for us, before we can receive that benefit." I inquired what he understood respecting the atonement made by Jesus Christ. He replied, "I understand it in this way, sir: I believe that God made the world; and that when He made man, He gave him a command; and because God was infinite, the command was infinite. Man disobeyed that command, and consequently broke an infinite law, which required an infinite atonement. Jesus Christ, being the Son of God, and infinite like His Father, when He died in our stead, made an infinite atonement because He was infinite." "But," I said, "how do you expect to benefit by this?" He replied, "If I believe that He made the atonement for sin, and I trust in it as atoning for mine, I shall be saved by it." As regards the acceptance of our prayers with God, I asked if he thought they were received through the intercession of the Saints. "He said, "I am not quite so clear about this; but I believe if Saints do intercede, their prayers, as well as ours, must go through Jesus to God."

The above conversation took place when he came to receive his second lesson, and while reading portions of the Gospel of St. John, which I had given him as a present. He had been educated at one of the Blind Schools, where he had learnt to read upon Braille's system; but he said many of the Blind whom he knew could not learn upon that plan. I have since heard that he died about six months after I had seen him; and I trust he is now realising the reward of that faith he professed in the infinite atonement made by Jesus Christ.

Shortly after my leaving Paris, a blind man, an inmate of l'Asile de Courbevoise, who had been taught by a kind lady, was appointed as a Teacher to visit the Blind at their homes. Encouraging accounts respecting the progress of this Mission frequently reached me during the following year; and a grant of $\pounds 20$ was kindly made by the British and Foreign Bible Society, towards supplying the Lending Library with portions of the Scriptures.

In August, 1862, I paid another visit to Paris, and found that about 50 persons had been taught to read, the greater number of whom were Roman Catholics. Several of these readers learned in one lesson, of which the Blind Teacher himself was an example. In order to see for ourselves the progress his pupils had made, we went with him to visit a few of the Blind in their own homes. He first conducted us to a poor miserable dwelling, in a narrow and confined street. We entered a small room, in which was a blind man and his wife. The furniture was of a scanty description, consisting of a bedstead on which the poor man sat, a chest of drawers, and a few pieces of broken crockery. We found him reading a portion of the Gospel of St. John. This book, which had been presented to him as a reward for his perseverance in learning to read, had been re-covered with cloth by his wife, and elaborately decorated with pieces of gilt and

ornamental paper. We were received very cordially, and soon learnt the poor man's history. Previous to his blindness, he had been an engraver in Piedmont; but he was then gaining his subsistence by hawking various articles about the streets. We asked if he enjoyed reading his books. Pointing in the direction of a small box, which contained his little stock-in-trade, he said, "I would rather sacrifice all that I possess, than part with one page of this precious Book!" Soon after, this poor man left Paris, and was lost sight of for several months, when a letter was received from the daughter of the English Chaplain at Marseilles, stating that he was residing in that town. He had sought an interview with the Chaplain, and told him that, although formerly a Roman Catholic, he was desirous that his newly-born infant should be baptised in the Protestant faith. He also requested to have a few pages of the embossed reading to carry with him, to instruct any Blind he might meet with in his wanderings. He had already taught three or four persons, and was desirous of showing his appreciation of the boon he possessed himself, by endeavouring to spread the knowledge of the reading wherever he went.

We were invited to meet another of the readers one evening at the house of a Christian friend. He was an elderly gentleman of 75 years of age, and formerly Mayor of Trouville, in Normandy. The meeting was truly touching. The dear and aged Christian threw his arms around my neck, and kissed me, whilst the tears ran down his venerable face: "Bless you!" said he; "you have opened up a new life to me, my Book is my every comfort; and I am rejoiced to see you, to thank you; but now you are here, I scarcely know how to find the words to do so. The Book has given me peace of soul." The same gentleman, whilst Mayor of Trouville, assisted the late king, Louis Philippe, in his escape from France, and supplied him with the great-coat he then wore.

Passing up the Boulevards des Italiens one day, my son saw a man sitting behind a barrel-organ, which was placed upon a stand. He appeared to be blind, and was reading a book. As my son drew nearer, he perceived it to be one of our embossed copies of St. John's Gospel; and, on entering into conversation with the man, he found it was his custom to carry it upon a shelf attached to the under part of the organ, so that, when tired of playing the instrument, he might sit down to enjoy his reading. As soon as he found who was speaking to him, he said, "Is your father going to send us more Books? I have read these so many times, that I quite long to have the whole Bible." His wife told a lady who called to see him about his books, that he was reading them nearly all night long, and that he derived great comfort from them.

During two years, an Evangelist was employed, who instructed 60 persons to read; these, together with those taught by the Home-Teacher, numbered about 150.

At Nice, a lady met with a blind man who readily learnt to read the 14th Chapter of St. John; and I afterwards sent him the entire Gospel, which he esteemed a great boon. Shortly after the receipt of the Gospel, the Priest of the district in which the poor man lived, called at his house, and asked to see the Book. It was produced, and the man read a portion of the blessed truth, when the Priest exclaimed that it was "Sorcery!" and that the Book should be burned. The Priest after-

wards went to the landlord of the house, and told him that the man was a heretic, and must be sent away from his rooms. Not satisfied with this procedure, he lodged the same complaint with the Committee of a Society which allowed the poor man a small amount weekly towards the support of himself and family. The next morning he was cited to appear with his Book before the Board of Directors. He obeyed, and by their desire read a portion of the Gospel; but instead of this producing the effect which the Priest expected, a favorable impression was made; and he was permitted to continue the use of his Book, upon condition that he should neither read, nor teach it, to others, and promised a continuance of the weekly allowance he had before received. The man, I am informed, has since removed to Florence, and has taught several blind persons to read.

CHAPTER VI.

MY MISSIONARY TOURS IN THE UNITED KINGDOM.

1862.

WHILE the work of extending the Bible among the Blind of the Continent, and in more distant parts of the world, has been successfully carried on, its progress in Great Britain and Ireland has been equally encouraging. It has been estimated that, in the United Kingdom, there are about 30,000 persons deprived of sight. To meet

D

their spiritual wants, Societies have been formed at various places, for sending Teachers to the Homes of the Blind, to instruct them in Reading upon my plan, and to lend them Books free of charge.

In 1862, I made a tour through the West of England, and a part of Scotland and Ireland, visiting several of the provincial Home-Teaching Societies *en route*.

In Birmingham, I found that two Teachers were employed by the Society in connection with the Edgbaston School for the Blind; and that upwards of 90 persons had already been taught. A large number of readers has since been added.

The Liverpool Home-Teaching Society was in a flourishing condition; and since the commencement of the Society, 432 blind persons had been visited at their own homes. The number of pupils then on the Register was 268, many of whom read with rapidity and ease.[©] Finding that many visited by the Teachers were in a sad state of destitution, some friends of the Society were induced to open workshops where the Blind might be taught trades, and to provide materials for such as were already acquainted with a trade, giving them adequate remuneration for their work. This branch of the Society's operations has been productive of the most happy results. Many who, at one time, were unable to earn a shilling, are now (through the teaching and assistance given them by this Society) earning from 10 to 18 shillings per week. In connection with the work-rooms is a large shop, where the goods made by the blind are sold.

^{*} Now (1872), the Society has 184 learners on the Register, in addition to 361 who have been taught to read; making a total of 545 benefited by this Society.

During my stay in Liverpool, I was invited to give an address at a "12-o'clock prayer-meeting," which had been established for some time at the workshop of the blind in Broad Street. The prayer-meeting originated under the following circumstances :---Miss S., a blind teacher employed by this Society, invited one of her pupils (a lad) to accompany her to a religious meeting. At the meeting, an address was given upon the words, "The wicked shall be turned into hell, and all the nations that forget God" (Psalm ix. 17). This portion of Scripture was repeated by the speaker several times during the address. The boy was seriously impressed that he was wicked, and should be turned into hell. He wept much; and on leaving the meeting, prayed that the Lord would not send him to hell. The next day, he told a lad of his own age at the workshop in Broad Street, what had occurred the evening before; and he also became seriously impressed with the words. They resolved that, after the other blind workers had gone home at 12 o'clock, they would remain, and pray together. The lads did so for several days in succession, supposing that they were unobserved by any of the officials of the workshop. They had, however, been noticed by the basket-work teacher, who readily gave them permission to continue their daily devotions; and, I believe, occasionally united with them in prayer. Others soon joined them : till at length a mid-day prayer-meeting was established, which on the day of my visit was attended by a large number of the blind. Great blessings appear to have attended these meetings for prayer.

Miss S. also gave the following interesting account of one of her blind pupils in a workhouse:—"He was a man who had been taught to read, and seemed greatly to enjoy the books. After a time, my visits seemed less acceptable to him; and upon inquiry, I found that his books were seldom read. One morning, when I called to change his books, and to tell him that I should not be coming again for a month, as I was going into the country for a holiday, he said, 'You need not trouble yourself to call again when you return, as I shall not require any more books.' I was much surprised, and inquired the cause of so great a change. I soon discovered that infidel works had been read to him, and that he no longer believed in the truth of the Bible. I spoke seriously to him upon the matter, and asked him to allow me to leave with him one more portion of Holy Scripture. He became angry, and told me to leave him, and say no more.

"Before retiring, I left a book containing a Chapter of the Bible in the chair where I had been sitting; at the same time offering a silent prayer that he might read it during my absence, the Word be blessed, and his infidel notions expelled.

"On my return from the country, I called again, and found him in bed. He expressed much pleasure at my visit, and asked me to sit near to his bed-side, as he had something he wished to say to me. He said that, about a fortnight after I had previously called, his mind became exceedingly unhappy; and he felt that he would rather die than live, and determined to put an end to his existence. The time came when he intended carrying this purpose into effect; but was providentially prevented by a violent pain in his heel, which confined him to his bed.

"Confinement and pain caused his time to become wearisome, and he again longed for his embossed books. Having expressed the wish, an attendant told him that a volume had been left by me, at my last visit.

"The book was handed to him, and it became his constant companion by day and by night. The Holy Spirit accompanied the 'Word' with power to his heart; and soon he was led with sincere penitence to the feet of Jesus, where he found 'mercy and forgiveness.' 'Now,' said he, 'I am determined never to hear another infidel book read!'

"My joy was very great on learning that the wandering one had 'returned to the fold;' and my heart glowed with gratitude for the gracious answer God had given to my *silent prayer*."

Alston, in Cumberland, was the next place I visited, where the Home-Teaching Society was instituted principally by a blind lady, the widow of a late Vicar of the parish. She was very energetic, and frequently assembled the blind from miles round, at her house, to partake of dinner and tea. In her neighbourhood, was one of our oldest, and one of our youngest pupils. The latter, who was only three and a-half years of age, read to me with extraordinary facility for so young a child.

Leaving Alston, I proceeded to Edinburgh, where I was much gratified in witnessing the unwearied zeal of the gentlemen connected with the Scotch Home-Teaching Societies.

To know that 1,200 of the 3,000 Blind of Scotland were being visited and cared for, and that many of them had acquired the power of reading through the the instrumentality of these Societies, was truly a cause for deepest thankfulness to God!

In Glasgow, I addressed a large meeting, at which

a goodly number of the blind were present; one of whom read by his fingers before the audience, although, in addition to being blind, he was *deaf* and *dumb*. The young man, after reading a passage from the Embossed Book, repeated it by the means of manual signs to his Teacher, who afterwards interpreted it to the audience.

After addressing a Meeting at Greenock, I visited several parts of Ireland, and, with the Rev. M. Neligan, Chaplain to the Molyneux Asylum, attended a number of meetings held on behalf of that Institution.

In the following year, accompanied by the Rev. Dr. Black and other gentlemen, I advocated in a similar manner the claims of Miss Pettigrew's Institution for the Blind, Marlborough Street, Dublin.

From time to time, since 1863, I have continued to visit various parts of England and Scotland, on behalf of the Home-Teaching Societies, and have been much encouraged by their continued success.

CHAPTER VII.

NORWAY AND SWEDEN.

NORWAY.

The following interesting accounts have been received from Norway and Sweden.

Extract from a letter received by a gentleman in England from Mr. Mohn, of Bergen :---

"Bergen.

"Very shortly after you left Bergen, according to my promise, I walked out to visit the blind fiddler; but did not find him at home, as he had been hired by a party who were going on a boating-excursion to one of the islands near Bergen, called 'Askoe,' to amuse them with his music during the journey. I therefore begged his landlady to send the young man to me on his return. He came as soon as possible, with an expectant expression on his countenance. He had been told what he might expect from me; but he had little hope that he would be able to *feel writing*, because, as he afterwards explained, he could not praise his sense of touch. How great was his surprise, however, when, seated at a table with the papers before him, he found he could clearly recognise each embossed letter! 'Yes,' said he, 'this writing I can indeed learn;' and his face appeared quite lighted up. He has a little girl who leads him through the streets, and who knows her letters; so, with

39

her, he has a little teacher at hand. I gave him the papers from which to learn, and promised shortly to visit him, and examine what progress he had made.

"A few days after, we met in the street; he was accompanied by two little boys, one of whom carried his fiddle. I said, 'Good evening!' and immediately he knew who was before him. He trembled with pleasure, and could scarcely speak for emotion,—perhaps to some extent from excessive bodily debility. 'Well,' said I, 'do you know your letters yet?' 'Yes,' replied he, cheerfully; and he went on to tell me that the first evening after he left me, he had no peace until he had learnt all the letters, that he might be able to read; while all under his roof slept, he learnt them in the dead of the night. I was so moved by his account, that I promised him I would apply to you, to learn if it were possible to procure for him a Norwegian Testament."

Some books, on the receipt of the letter, were embossed and sent to him, which added greatly to the pleasure already afforded.

I have heard that a School for the Blind has since been instituted at Christiana, where many thus affected benefit by the Reading.

SWEDEN.

The British and Foreign Bible Society, more than 20 years ago, sent to Stockholm 500 copies of St. Luke's Gospel, printed in the Roman letter; but I was informed that adults were unable to read them. A gentleman who afterwards visited Stockholm in 1853, promised to make inquiries on the subject, and took with him a specimen of my type. He learned that the books had never been read, excepting by a portion of the children in the Institution for the Blind at Manilla. An examination of the more simple and distinct Characters of my Reading immediately produced the exclamation, "This is what we want!" The number of the Blind in Sweden is about 5,700, or a proportion of I to 700 of the whole population! Several persons in Stockholm promised to make an attempt to teach some of these poor sufferers, if books were supplied to them in my type; and a Swedish lady (at that time in England) was so delighted with the simplicity of my type, that she also promised, on her return home, to endeavour to engage her friends as teachers. Some Chapters of St. John's Gospel in the Swedish language were thereupon immediately stereotyped, and 84 copies were sent to Stockholm on trial; and letters were shortly afterwards received, stating that several persons were using them in teaching the Blind to read.

A letter has since been received by Mr. Knolleke from the Rev. A. Senft, of Stockholm, from which the following is an extract :—"I had a visit this morning from Mr. Borg, Director of the Institution for the Blind in Manilla, accompanied by the Head Teacher of the same, Lieut. Klingspoor. Both of them requested me to present, through you, to all the kind-hearted friends who have made such heavy sacrifices for the poor Blind of Sweden, their most sincere and heartfelt thanks for what they have done. Moon's System has now been tried amongst us; and the result has been, that it far surpasses all its predecessors in clearness and intelligibility;—and this, the above-named gentlemen particularly requested me to tell you. They venture, however, one step further, and, emboldened by the kindness already shown, prefer the wish that they may now be furnished with a portion of the Scriptures, printed according to this system; and for that object, they would propose the Gospel of St. John. Should their wish be complied with on the part of our noble benefactors in England, they would thereby acquire fresh claims to our gratitude; and what numbers of those who are now outwardly blind, might, by that means, have the eye of faith implanted in their souls!"

In compliance with Mr. Borg's earnest request, the Gospel of St. John was stereotyped in Swedish, and six copies were sent over as specimens, with some other books. In acknowledging the present, Mr. Borg says, "The Blind in the Swede Institution thank and bless you for your letter, and for the excellent books. They feel very easily every letter of your Reading." In another part of his letter he asks for an additional supply of the Gospel of St. John on behalf of the indigent Blind in Stockholm. The British and Foreign Bible Society kindly made a grant to the Institution of 50 copies of the Gospel printed from my stereotyped plates, 12 copies of the 14th Chapter of St. John in wider lines for beginners, and 12 copies of the Epistle to the Ephesians.

A letter was afterwards received by Mr. Knolleke from the Rev. A. Senft, Stockholm, which thus described the joy and thankfulness excited by the expected arrival of these books:—"I am requested to express the most heartfelt gratitude of the Directors of the Institution to our English friends, whose never-ceasing charity is so great, that it indeed can only be rewarded by Him 'who is able to do exceeding abundantly above all we can ask or think.' And the Blind themselves !—I wish you could have seen how the poor girls jumped for joy at the cheering intelligence that they should receive the Gospel of St. John, printed after Moon's System! And although that feeling, so dear to youthful age, could not be seen beaming out of their extinguished eyes, yet it shed its enlivening rays all over their features. It was a gratifying sight indeed!"

In 1854, Mr. Senft further writes :--- "Brita Elison was born in 1806; most of her time was engaged as a servant till the year 1845, when she lost her sight, and was admitted to a place in the poorhouse at Sabbathsburg. This severe affliction became a blessed means in the hands of the Lord to bring her to the knowledge of her deep want of spiritual light. She sought and found Him who said, 'I am the Light of the world; he that followeth me shall not walk in darkness, but shall have the light of life.' On the 1st of March, 1854, Mr. Hyerti, a benevolent Christian, with whom I had left a copy of the 14th Chapter of St. John printed according to Moon's system, began to teach her the alphabet; but as his time was very much taken up, she mostly worked by herself; and with a little assistance from a man living in the same poorhouse, she was able after a month to read with ease. This was a great enjoyment to her. She learnt the 14th Chapter, and from some friends she got the four first Chapters of St. John; but this made her wish for more. She then came to me, and asked if the whole of the Bible was printed in that way: she would do anything if she could only get more of the Holy Scriptures which she could be able to read herself. I then promised to try to procure them for her at the earliest opportunity. When I was so happy as to be able to give her a copy of the whole of the Gospel of St. John, and one of the Epistles to the Ephesians, which I had got from Mr. Knolleke,

her joy was indescribable. Her own words to me were, 'Give my best thanks to the good gentleman, and tell him that he could not have brought a greater joy with him to Sweden. I will in eternity praise the Lord for such a valuable gift!'"

The following is an extract from the London Home-Teaching Society's Report for 1869:—

"We have had great pleasure this year in enabling a devoted Swedish lady to commence Home-Teaching in Moon's type, in a small way, in Sweden, where the proportion of the blind to the sighted is I in 700. This lady, who superintends a small Institution near Gottenburg for Deaf-Mutes and Blind Children, came over to England three years ago, to obtain information respecting our Benevolent Societies. She became greatly interested in the Home-Teaching of the Blind, and has since endeavoured to get the system adopted in Sweden. In Finland, the Government is anxious to do something in behalf of the Blind, who are, in proportion to the population, very numerous. This prevalence of blindness may be partly owing to the terrible privations to which the inhabitants are frequently exposed. 'During the famine of last year, writes our Swedish correspondent, 'thousands perished through starvation; and very many of the poor Finlanders were reduced to feed upon a mixture of clay and chaff, and in other parts some of the Swedes were but little better circumstanced.'

"Our friend having hitherto tried in vain to get the plan of Home-Teaching adopted in Sweden, thought it desirable to begin it in a small way herself; and informed us that, if she had any means of meeting the expense, she knew a young woman, formerly one of her blind pupils, well-suited to the work, whom she could at once engage in it. We sent her $\pounds 5$. The young woman, Amelia Olsson, was delighted to be so employed, and was very successful with her first pupil, the blind mother of a deafand-dumb child, whom she reached by a railway journey of 60 miles. After remaining a fortnight, she left her with a stock of books; the whole expedition being accomplished at a trifling cost. She has since then been to a nearer pupil, a poor old lady in distressing circumstances, and very desolate; but she has left her happy in the power of reading, and has given her a supply of books, which will be afterwards renewed.

"Our friend has since met with a very able and devoted Teacher, as well as a younger one, both of whom she has engaged in home-teaching; and thus, with the small sum which we have sent her, and a grant of Moon's embossed books from the Bible Society, she has set three Teachers to work, and says, 'If I fail to interest others in behalf of Home-Teaching in our country, I will try, with the help of God, to set it a-going by the invaluable assistance your Society has afforded us: and when people see some fruit, they may be a little more interested in the matter.' After speaking of other subjects of instruction, she adds, '*but it is* THE BIBLE *which will be for ever and ever the friend of the Blind*.'"

We add one more extract from the same Society's Report for 1870, shewing the further efforts of this kind and zealous lady, and the successful progress and blessing of the Home-Teaching through her instrumentality :—

"The very interesting Home-Teaching work in Sweden, mentioned in last year's Report as having been begun under the superintendence of a lady who devotes her whole time, strength, and means, to an Institution for Deaf-Mutes and Blind Children at Warfurt, near Gotten-

burg, has accomplished some blessed results already. Her heart yearned over the numbers of the Blind scattered throughout the country, without having any means of learning to read within their reach. Our last year's grant of £5 encouraged her to make a beginning, by sending out Amelia Olsson as a home-teacher, whose successful work was mentioned last year. Since then her health has utterly failed; but our friend, Miss K., has met with a valuable helper in a young man, Mr. Johanssen, an engineer, who lost his sight some years ago by an explosion of nitro-glycerine, and is now very zealous in behalf of Home-Teaching in Sweden. He travelled a good deal with much success in teaching the Blind; and has, at Miss K.'s request, done some work in Gottenburg. She has since sent him to teach a man named Kellier, whose story is a very painful one. He was a policeman; and nine years ago, in the performance of his duty, the rage of some miscreants was so great against him, that they seized him by surprise, and put out his eyes. Miss K. sent him some embossed books, but had no means of getting him taught. He was living at 90 English miles' distance from Gottenburg, and she sent Mr. J. in a steamer to give him one day's teaching. On the day of his arrival Kellier was absent, and Mr. J. feared he might have to return without seeing him; but the Lord, who is rich in mercy, wonderfully ordered that Kellier should unexpectedly return to his home, and that the steamer should be delayed by a storm, so that Mr. J. was enabled to give a few hours of teaching to Kellier; by which means, to the amazement of the bystanders, he had, being desirous to read, learnt to spell, and even to read a little. When the steamer came up, by which Mr. J. was to return, the Captain was so kind as to give him a free passage: so that the

whole excursion, together with the expenses of his work at Gottenburg, amounted only to $\pounds 1$ 3s. 6d.; and our friend, who manages her work with as much economy, as zeal and skill, had still $\pounds 3$ left of our $\pounds 5$ when she wrote last. Circumstances have delayed our receiving more recent accounts, but we hope shortly to hear of her further progress."

CHAPTER VIII.

LABOURS IN THE EAST, &c.

EGYPT.

There are many blind persons in Egypt, of whom a large number are Schoolmasters; and I am informed by Missionaries from Cairo, that they rank amongst the most literary men of the country. Portions of the Scriptures and a Grammar, embossed in Arabic, have been sent to American Missionaries in Egypt; and some of the Blind have been taught to read.[©]

The following is an extract from a letter received from one of the Missionaries (Dr. Lansing) at Cairo; by which it will be seen how quickly the Blind in Egypt

^{*} The Gospel of St. Luke was stereotyped in Arabic, at the expense of a Christian lady. In acknowledging the receipt of the proof copy, she remarked, "that she thought the circulation of this Gospel would do more to uproot infidelity among the Mohammedans, than all the wars of the Crusaders."

learn to read, and what an extensive field of usefulness the Lord has opened up to us in this portion of His vineyard :—

"I lately gave your volume, containing the 14th Chapter of St. John in Arabic, to one of the blind schoolmasters here. He learnt the Alphabet in one lesson, and commenced the Chapter. I left him at sunset, and the next morning at sunrise he came to my house, and read the whole of the book, which he appeared also to have accomplished the previous evening, before going to bed; which is a good proof that the System is excellent."

A poor blind girl in Cairo, named Wordy, was daily sent out by her father to beg for his support, he being a very idle man. Dr. Lansing found her, and took her into his School for instruction; she soon learnt to read, and became a pious child. She was afterwards appointed as Teacher in a School in Upper Egypt; and in 1869, when Dr. Lansing called upon me at Brighton, he said that, before leaving Egypt, he paid a visit to Wordy's School, and staid there till the next day. Happening to awake in the night, he heard her reading aloud from a copy of the Arabic Psalms we had embossed and sent to her.

In the morning, before he left, she enquired, "Are you going to England, and shall you see the gentleman who sent the books?" On his replying in the affirmative, she said, "Please tell him, when you see him, I am so hungry, I want all the Bible!" "Blessed are they which do hunger and thirst after righteousness."

We are now endeavouring, with the kind co-operation of Miss Whately, of Cairo, to establish Home-Teaching among the Blind of Egypt; and have been encouraged in our efforts by a Christian lady in England, who has kindly given £100 towards commencing the work. We earnestly hope that other friends will follow her benevolent example.

SYRIA.

A very interesting work was commenced a few years since on behalf of the Blind, in connection with the Syrian Schools at Beirut, by the late muchlamented Mrs. Bowen Thompson. We cannot better state the nature of the work than by quoting her own words. Writing from Beirut, Mrs. Thompson says:—

"We had a charming day with our dear children on Sunday afternoon. Moon's System for teaching the Blind to read, excited great interest among our dear girls. Seated in their midst, under the shade of the Zeuzaleh Avenue, and inhaling the sea-breezes from the deep blue Mediterranean, I took Moon's Gospel of St. John, with the sight of which many had become familiar from seeing little blind Jasmine, the Druse girl, learning to read it in the Elementary School. I commenced with teaching the Alphabet to six of the elder pupils; but it was delightful to see the younger ones flocking round,-some seated on the door steps, some standing behind, and others sitting on the pebbled pavement. As each girl was asked her letters, the others would beg, 'May I say it, I know it ?' and then, instead of six children, some twenty learnt to read their Alphabet in less than an hour. They then commenced writing words on their slates, and succeeded so well, that I left them to write out the first verse of the 1st Chapter of St. John. On my returning, an hour afterwards, I found that Feridi

E

and Hannie had both written out some six verses in the Characters.

"I then told the children of the conversation to which it was once my privilege to listen, which took place at the Barnet Conference, between Dr. Moon and some fifteen blind persons, who were seated in a circle in Mr. Pennefather's beautiful Parsonage Grounds. They became more and more concerned for the blind; and when I asked who would teach the blind during the holidays, many hands were lifted up; when some dear children looked very sorrowful, and said, 'But I don't know any blind whom I can teach!'

"By way of encouragement, I told those of the girls who I felt could really teach, that I would write to the Bible Society in England, and ask them to give an English Reference Bible, with gilt edges, to any girl whom I could report as having taught a blind person to read the Bible. Bright and full of hope, they exclaimed, 'I hope the Bible Society will have to send many beautiful Bibles; all the girls will teach a blind child to read!' Hannie said, 'I hope I shall have three blind pupils, for there are three blind children near our house.' Dear little Miriam F., who lives in a grand house standing by itself, seemed perplexed how she could get to any blind person. Suddenly her countenance brightened up, and she said, 'There is a poor blind man living near our house; I will teach him!' Some of the girls said, 'Would it not be a shame for Miriam to teach an old man?' I said, 'Not at all; God will bless the efforts of little Miriam, as He did those of the little English girl who learnt to read the Irish Bible, that she might teach old Cornach to read the blessed book for himself.' I promised to procure ten copies of the Embossed Gospel of St. John.

"A more willing band of young Teachers for the Blind, it will not be easy to procure; and the kind aid promised by Dr. Moon, will be applied to the most industrious; and some of the children are needy.

"Some of our dear children have taken their books with them, not merely to study, but to teach others. I have put several of them to help in the Branch Schools, which will have only short holidays; and the regular Teachers require a change and respite."

The following letter, referring to the same subject, I received from Mrs. Smith, sister of the late Mrs. Bowen Thompson:—

"Dear Dr. Moon,

"When we had the pleasure of meeting you at the gathering of friends at the residence of Miss S., for the Syrian Schools, Mrs. Mentor Mott gave an account of the many blind people, both children and adults, in Syria. My dear sister, Mrs. Bowen Thompson, has ever taken a special interest in the Blind: she learnt to read your raised types both in English and Arabic, and has been a means of cheering many a dark and sad hour by some rays of the Word of Life. She has for some time had several little Syrian and Druse girls, who are quite blind, in her Schools at Beirut. She says the poor little things were utterly neglected; were never washed or combed, and indulged with a clean frock, because 'they could not know the difference,-so what good was there in that?' She has, however, not only clothed them, but, by God's blessing, also taught them to know and love the Saviour; and from being the objects of the greatest misery, they are now among the happiest of the happy band.

"She has taught your System to one of our intelligent Ministers, who will be able not only to teach the Children in the School, but, as these Syrian girls so truly love to do, go about among his blind neighbours, and teach them also.

"The Rev. John Frazer, a Scotch Clergyman, now labouring in Syria, in a letter dated July 22, speaking of the Examination of our large Schools, when above 1,000 visitors were present, says, 'To me, the most touching and interesting feature in all the Examinations was, the attempt of two blind children to read in the raised character. It quite went to my heart.'

"May the Lord's blessing rest on you in your manifold labours to bring light into the dwellings of darkness and sorrow."

Mr. and Mrs. Mott have also very devotedly exerted themselves in behalf of the Blind of Syria. The following is a portion of a letter received from Mrs. Mott in reference to one of the adult pupils who learnt to read :— "My dear Dr. Moon,

"You may have read in our last Report the account of Abon Selim, the blind Damascus merchant. His daughter is one of our pupils. When my husband commenced the work among the Blind, she begged her father to come to the School and learn; but pride long forbade him to sit on the same bench with the poor. When he came, he was much interested, quickly learnt to read the raised characters, and asked permission to take the book home at evening. He lives with his brother, where, according to the eastern custom, friends are in the habit of meeting nightly for conversation, cards, smoking, &c. They were greatly interested in seeing Abon Selim read 'with eyes in his fingers,' as they termed it; but soon they too were interested in the sacred truths contained in the Gospel, and 70 of these gentlemen signed a paper agreeing to read the Word of God. They were chiefly members of the Greek Church, men of respectable families; they furnished our blind friend with money to purchase Testaments for them, and steadily adhered to their resolve to search the Scriptures. This they continued to do for more than a year; and I had the great privilege of being present in the Church when several of them stood up, and, renouncing the errors of their creed, declared themselves Protestants; after which, I had the unspeakable privilege of partaking of the Lord's supper with Abon Selim, our blind friend, and several of his seeing friends, whom he had been the honored instrument of bringing 'from darkness to light, from the power of Satan to God.' Abon Selim is a true Missionary; often he goes to cafés, and, led by a young boy, takes his seat amid the men who are smoking and gambling and sipping their coffee, and, opening his portion of Scripture, commences reading the Word of Life to the suddenly-attentive listeners. Often he will take a small Testament from his zenaar, and, offering it to one of his seeing audience, asks that the alternate verse may be read. It is for this faithful servant of his Master, dear Doctor Moon, that I want to enlist your help. Abon Selim lost his all at the time of the massacre in 1860, and his brother has generously given him and his wife an asylum ever since; but I am very desirous to employ him regularly as a Bible Reader and Teacher, with a salary which will enable him to go from place to place. He must have a boy to lead him; and this boy must be kept. Can you in any way assist us in raising a sum of \pounds_{30} a-year for their support? I need not urge, or commend; I just, dear Doctor Moon, lay the matter before you. Abon Selim is now a tried

and most faithful Missionary; and marvellous have been the results of his simple faith and active work."

The following touching letter I received from a blind pupil of one of the Syrian Schools at Beirut :---

"Dear Sir,—I am very glad to say to you that I am able now to read very good in Arabic; and at the beginning of this year, I began to learn English. I cannot, sir, express to you my gratitude for the Embossed Letters that you have invented for us, in order that we may read the Book of God. For that, I and the other Blind in our School, do always pray God to bless and recompense you. With the greatest pleasure I inform you also, that, in these last days, one has made us a machine for writing easily, and by which I wrote this letter.

"K. ZATOON."

"Feb. 11th, 1869.

CONSTANTINOPLE.

The Gospel of St. Matthew, and various other books, have been prepared in Armeno-Turkish, and sent to Constantinople, where Dr. Riggs has kindly taught many of the Blind to read. Very encouraging letters have been received from him, of which the following are extracts:—

"Constantinople, Jan. 3, 1865.

"My dear Sir,

"You will be interested to hear that copies of the 3rd Chapter of St. John's Gospel, in Armenian, have been sent to Maisovan, Zocat, Sivas, Arabnic, and Karpoot, for the instruction of the Blintl in those places. Also that one blind man here is under instruction, who we hope will be qualified in time to instruct others." "Constantinople, Jan. 1, 1868.

"As soon as the 2nd Part of St. Matthew's Gospel in Turkish is ready, we should like 50 copies prepared. Copies of your Books have been sent to several places in the interior, and we hear of individuals who are benefited and delighted by them. One, who learned to read here, is now studying in our Theological School at Maisovan; and a blind girl from Baghehyut, near Nicomedia, has also learned to read in the raised characters, and she is gone to Maisovan to study in our Female School there, in the hope that she will be prepared for greater usefulness."

In a letter to Dr. Riggs, by Harootune Ezzingatsi, the blind pupil just-mentioned as studying in the Theological School of the American Mission to Western Turkey, at Maisovan, dated April 27th, 1868, after expressing his thanks for donations which had been sent to him from friends at Constantinople, he says: "And now I beg you will have the kindness to express my gratitude to those who have rendered us this most useful service,—both to him who contrived the letters for the use of the Blind, and to those who have contributed to have portions of the Scriptures printed in these letters. To all these benevolent persons I am much obliged; and I shall not cease to offer prayers for them to our gracious God."

It may be well to add, that I stereotyped some of the Books above-mentioned at the expense of the American Bible Society.

WARSAW.

"Warsaw.

" Dear Sir,

"Being interested in teaching my father, who is 70 years old, and has been blind four years, to read, I
obtained some of your books in the German language. I came into possession of your St. Paul's Epistle to the Galatians. I conducted my father's studies of it; and in consequence of his broad and hard fingers, the Reading did not at first prosper well; so I got a bookbinder to cut off every line, and paste each down on a sheet of paper at distances of an inch apart.[©]

"THEODORE LANGE."

INDIA.

A large field of usefulness is open to us in India, the number of blind there being very great, and particularly in the Punjaub, where many have lost their sight from the dreadful ravages of the small-pox.

We have prepared, at the expense of a kind friend, the Gospel of St. Matthew in the Urdú language, for the use of the blind of North India. Five hundred copies of the Gospel, with other portions of Scripture, have been sent out, and more will follow when needed.

Many of the blind have learnt to read, and are greatly benefiting from the use of the Books.

CHINA,

In China, a considerable number of the Blind have been taught. A young woman at Nyingpo, who received one of the copies of the Gospel of St. Luke in the Nyingpo dialect which I sent out some years ago, frequently sat in the Market-place and on the steps of the Idol Temples (where numbers of persons congre-

* The Epistle to the Galatians is printed with *narrow* lines. The Chapters for learners are printed with *wide* lines, to allow more space for persons with a dull touch to feel the forms of the letters distinctly; this plan is especially useful to persons with hardened fingers and those of advanced age.

gated), and there read the Gospel Narrative to the assembled crowds of surprised and attentive listeners. We trust that, in the great day of account, many may be found to have listened to their eternal good, and to have found peace and joy in believing.

At the taking of the city by the rebels, this young person was obliged, with others, to leave Nyingpo; and she afterwards settled at Shanghai, where many others have since learned to read.

CHAPTER IX.

CANADA, THE UNITED STATES, LIBERIA, AND AUSTRALIA.

TORONTO.

Some time since I forwarded to Toronto a small Library of Embossed Books, which were gladly welcomed by the blind; and Mr. McGann kindly taught several to read, who found much pleasure and comfort in the use of them. We trust that the friends of the cause will continue their efforts until the whole of the Blind of Canada are capable of reading the Word of God.

Our first reader in Toronto was a lady 76 years of age! Her joy was extreme when she found she was again able to read the Bible,—a privilege she had not enjoyed for many years.

.

QUEBEC.

The following is an extract of a letter from Mrs. McCree :—

"Palace Gate, Quebec.

"My dear Sir,

"I feel most grateful to you for your kindness in sending me such a handsome supply of books for the Blind. The box arrived a few days ago, and already it is fast being emptied by the applications for its contents. I intend keeping some of the Books to lend out, particularly the Hymns; for when once they are learned, there is not so much need of their being possessed. The Lives also of Martin Luther and George Stephenson lent, will be a great pleasure to the many, instead of as gifts to the few. In these colder latitudes there seems to be not nearly so much blindness as in the warmer ones, or even as in England. A poor little crippled girl here, whom I began to teach a few months ago, now knows perfectly how to read. Her difficulty was in learning to spell, but your timely present to her of the Spelling-Book remedied the evil; and if she could write, she would tell you how grateful she felt for your kindness to her."

UNITED STATES.

In 1870, I received an urgent request from Georgia for a few Books, with which to commence the work of teaching some of the emancipated slaves who are blind. Sir Charles Lowther kindly gave a small Library of our Books, which we trust will be found profitable to the souls of many of those poor negroes for whom they were intended.

In the summer of 1871, a respectable blind man from

Portland (America), having heard of my Embossed Books, called to see me at Brighton, and said he would like to learn to read them. A lesson was given him upon the Alphabet and Lord's Prayer; he called the next day for a book. The 14th Chapter of St. John was given to him, no further instruction being needed. About two months later he returned to America, taking with him a small Library of Books, given by Sir Charles Lowther, to enable him to commence Home-Teaching in his neighbourhood. He has found several blind persons, and we hope much good may result from his efforts.

LIBERIA.

The following letters were received from the late Rev. C. C. Hoffman, an American Episcopalian Missionary, in reference to the work he commenced on behalf of the Blind at Cape Palmas, Liberia, in Western Africa:—

"London, Oct. 27th, 1863.

"My dear Brother in the Lord,

I have daily cause for thankfulness that I went to Brighton, and thus formed your acquaintance; I hope it will lead to blessed results to the Blind on the West Coast of Africa. Not only in our own Mission shall I endeavour to make your System known, but also in other Missions and various parts of the Coast, as I shall have opportunity.

"I propose the following plan for myself, if I have means to carry it out. Firstly, to teach the blind man, Charles Simeon (a native Christian), to read by your books; then to build him a house at the Native Christian Station (a picture of which I enclose), costing, say, $\pounds 6$. There he will be under my own supervision, and enjoy daily the means of Christian instruction. Your promised offering will support him while he is employed in teaching others. For this purpose, I shall send him to the neighbouring towns to read to the heathen a portion of the Bible in which I shall have previously instructed him. Then, if the Lord open the way, I shall call to the Station the blind native communicant, Susan, and build her a small house, the cost of which will be about £4; and William Wright, another native communicant, could live with Simeon. But both Susan and Wright will need to be supported; this can be done for 10s. a-month each. I shall endeavour, besides having them taught to read, to have them instructed in making baskets, fishinglines, brooms, mats, &c. Simeon can make the last three articles, and Harvey, a deaf-and-dumb boy, who I intend to take back to Africa with me, after a residence of three years in England, understands basket-making; and I want myself to gain some knowledge of the art before leaving. Then, I shall have the nucleus of an Institution for the Blind. To a great extent, it will be self-supporting. The news of our work will spread, and the Blind will be glad to go where they have care given to them, and can gain a support. They will then hear the blessed Gospel constantly read and preached, and thus be brought under divine influences.

"May these desires and plans be realised, and the Lord make you a great blessing to the inhabitants of Africa.

"I shall be glad to learn your views respecting my plans, and to receive any suggestions that you may be pleased to make.

"C. C. HOFFMAN."

"Cape Palmas, January, 1, 1864.

"My dear Brother,

"On the first day of the new year, I write to you respecting my efforts for the Blind. In my letter by the last mail, I referred to the distribution of the little green books where I had opportunity. In reference to the state of things here, I have observed with gratitude providential tokens for good. The plan for building separate houses is not good, for the Blind must needs be taken care of, and require to be with those who will watch over them; therefore we must have one house, and a house-father and mother. God has provided such, I think, in Mr. Menior and his wife,-native Christians, who, owing to the war now raging in their country, have been obliged to leave their Station; and it is the Bishop's wish, as well as their own, that they should reside at Hoffman Station, near to me, especially that they might enjoy the means of grace and Christian society, of which they have been deprived for a considerable time. Menior is a man of about 35 years of age, is amiable, and has some education, and, with his wife, professes great gladness in the prospect of being useful to the Blind. This is a remarkable providence, as their wishes coincide with our wants; and the Bishop fully approves of, and is interested in the project.

"Secondly, a house large enough to accommodate Mr. and Mrs. Menior, two children, and three blind persons, must be 30ft. by 20ft. and one story in height. Our Christian natives offer to build a comfortable dwelling, composed of mud and sticks, for $\pounds 20$; but the Rev. Mr. Gop advises sun-dried bricks, as better and more durable. Finding that the increase of the expense will be $\pounds 50$, I hesitate; yet it seems best for the Lord's work to put up a substantial building, which will be the cheaper in the end. Moreover, a kind friend, Mr. Dickson, of Scotland, says, 'Build it of brick, and I will give you £10 towards it.' Our dear friend, Miss Tabbarer, gave me £4 for Susan's house, which I can use for this; and the collection of about £1 at our last missionary meeting has been appropriated to it. So that I have in hand £15. I am now looking to you for what the Lord shall send you; meanwhile, Mr. Menior, who is to occupy the house, is ready, if necessary, to advance £22. A kind lady here has commenced a penny subscription to help forward the work. With all these tokens for good, am I not justified in beginning? I think so; and in faith, hope, and prayer, I go forward.

"Simeon thanks you for the book; I taught him five letters while he sat by my side. His mother died recently; so, poor fellow, he desires to come to the Home as soon as possible.

"Two young men of the colony, who are almost blind, came to see me today. I did not venture to tell them of my plans, lest they should be disappointed; yet, in my heart, I longed to do so.

"I have commenced the house, so far as to lay out the ground and engage the rock for a foundation; and the brickmaker commences on the 4th.

"I propose to give Simeon your present of $\pounds I$ as soon as he has learnt to read. He is now at Fishton, IO miles from here; but I hope to see him next week.

"C. C. HOFFMAN."

"Cape Palmas, May 13, 1864.

" My dear Brother,

"Your suggestions, as regards the outlay, were sea-

sonable. By the Lord's goodness, I owe nothing. I have received about £40, and spent the same; still the house (which is to be a substantial one) is not yet a third part finished. But we are providentially hindered; a difficulty among the native tribes has caused the mason to withdraw. We still have Stewart and Susan at the Station; the former is supported by friends here, and the latter by Miss Tabbarer. Simeon is progressing in his reading at Rochtown, a Station four miles distant. I heard him read nicely a part of the 14th Chapter of St. John the night before last; he is much interested, and studies daily in the Mission-School. I have more hope of him than of the others. Susan is very good: she understands but little English; her progress in reading is therefore somewhat slow. James Stewart is very

lazy, and I am doubtful about his principles. I stand in doubt of him; but Simeon, I believe, is a good man. He will come to us when the house is ready.

"It has occurred to me, dear Brother, that our house should not be for the Blind only, but for all the distressed we can relieve. So I have received into it a native man, armless and with a crooked spine, who is only $3ft. 5\frac{3}{4}$ ins. in height, but of good mind. He begins to read, and can thread a needle, turn a hem, and sew, with his toes. Him, too, I get supported by the people here. He goes daily to School, and is anxious to be instructed in religion; he is docile and humble, and is 20 years of age.

"Your Brother in the Lord,

"C. C. HOFFMAN."

"Cape Palmas, May 22, 1865.

"My dear Brother,

"Am I forgotten by you, that I have had no line for

so long? I rather believe that you are much occupied in the Lord's work, and that time is precious. You will see how slowly I go on here; but we are not hopeless, and have been permitted to do some good. I have done good to myself, if to no one else.

"I have just returned from my sixth journey into the interior, and am very unwell with fever; but trust the worst is over.

"With affectionate Christian regards to yourself and family; and praying that the Lord may be with you,

"Faithfully yours in Christ,

"C. C. HOFFMAN."

The following is an extract from a printed paper circulated by the Rev. C. C. Hoffman among his friends when raising the necessary funds for the building, &c. :—

"I am furnishing Moon's Books to a blind lady on the St. Paul's river, and to a young man at Sinoe. Of the latter, the Minister of the place writes, 'The blind man is getting on finely; he can read the 14th Chapter of St. John's Gospel with great ease, and improves rapidly. He would like to get other books. He is an American, and a good Christian youth. I know you would be much pleased with him, if you were to see him and converse with him. He has a very good knowledge of the Scriptures, and wants to become a patient or a teacher in your Institution for the Blind, when it is completed. You will find him a valuable young man; he is notorious here for a pious and honest walk and conversation.' Thus we see some little return for our labour." The following letter was received from Mrs. Hoffman, widow of the late Rev. C. C. Hoffman, whose death, and consequent loss to the Mission, she announces :— "My dear Friend (for so I feel you to be),

"On the day your kind and interesting note reached here, my dear husband was taken ill; and I do not think he had been able to read more than two or three of his letters. For nine days he continued growing daily more feeble, until the morning of the 25th of October, when he peacefully fell asleep in Jesus. He rejoices; we sorrow. I know his heart would have rejoiced in the progress of your work; he was very anxious to complete the House for the Blind, but the Lord has ordered circumstances otherwise.

"I trust I may be able to carry on this work; and I ask you for a continuance of your interest in, and prayers for its prosperity. As I intend still to remain in this Missionfield, I shall, with God's help, do all in my power to have this House, so dear to my husband's heart, completed.

"I pray the Lord to still prosper you in your noble work. "With kindest regards,

i kindese regards,

"Your's sincerely, "C. M. HOFFMAN."

AUSTRALIA.

In Melbourne, Adelaide, and several other places, many blind persons have learnt to read my Books; and very pleasing and grateful testimonies have been received respecting the comfort they have afforded.

In New Zealand, also, the Books are read.

We hope that, ere long, Societies for Teaching the Blind to read, will be formed in these distant countries, and be attended with the gratifying success attained in other places.

F

CHAPTER X.

ORIGIN AND SUCCESS OF SOCIETIES FOR SUPPLYING HOME-TEACHERS AND FREE LENDING-LIBRARIES OF BOOKS IN MY TYPE FOR THE INDIGENT BLIND.

It has been justly remarked in a popular and talented Journal, that one cause why the Blind, as a body, had not, previous to the introduction of Home-Teaching Societies, derived more benefit from the means taken to improve their condition, was, an oversight of the fact, that so many are adults intermingled with our seeing population, and unable to learn any type but a very simple and well-raised one. Attention had been almost exclusively directed to children collected in Schools, whilst we had overlooked the adult blind, who form the far larger number dispersed among the population throughout the land; many of whom were plunged suddenly into permanent darkness in maturer life, through the saddening consequences of disease, accidents, wear of sight in various trades and occupations, and from other causes which are in continuous operation. To establish Schools for these multifarious sufferers from every grade of society, even if Schools were increased an hundred-fold, would be impossible, on account of the various ages, infirmities, disparity of states and conditions, and an endless variety of other circumstances, to which they are subject. Notwithstanding, there they are,-suffering none the less because they are scattered and out of sight.



104, QUEEN'S ROAD, BRIGHTON.



LONDON.

The Home-Teaching Society for the Blind of London was established through the energy and untiring zeal of a christian lady, Miss Graham (sister of Thos. Graham, Esq., of Edmond Castle, Cumberland). She devoted much time and effort in the prosecution of the work; and, through her influence and exertion, the Society entitled, "The Society for Supplying Home-Teachers and Books in Moon's Type," was instituted in 1855, of which the Earl of Shaftesbury became President; and the names of the Bishops of London, Carlisle, and Ripon, appeared in the list of Vice-Presidents.

The first teacher employed was a blind man, named William Cooper, who had been refused admission into a School for the Blind on account of his age; but who had learnt to read by my type in one lesson! During the first year he taught 71 of his pupils to read, 20 of whom learnt at their second or third lesson, including two above 70 years of age. He occasionally experienced a difficulty in persuading some of the Blind to commence learning. This arose generally from the idea that they were either too old, or that their touch was not sufficiently good to feel the letters; but he usually found that if he could only succeed in gaining their earnest attention to one lesson, the work was half done, and they were almost certain to learn.

His success induced the Committee to engage a second teacher for a new district, and shortly afterwards a third and a fourth for other districts. At the present time, the Society is employing 11 teachers, whose labours are attended with most satisfactory results.

For the further information of our readers respecting

the Society's operations, we quote the following extracts from its Report for 1872 :---

"The Committee have first to report the results of the work in London, where a teacher is employed in each of the ten postal districts, and in most cases under the immediate superintendence of a lady residing in each district.

"The number of names on the Registers, on the 1st of April last, was 891; of this number 696 can read. 134 have been taught during the year; many are learning; and others who, through sickness or infirmity, cannot learn, receive the visits gladly, and are read to by the teachers.[©]

"In all respects these results show a marked improvement over those of preceding years. The question of age, which is of the utmost importance from an educational point of view, has been inquired into during the past year; and it was found that, out of the 1,106 blind persons named in this Report, only 56 were under 16 years of age.[†]

"From the fact, therefore, that a young blind person is rather the exception than the rule, combined with the consideration that, especially in London, the Blind live at great distances from each other, the Committee derive fresh confirmation of their belief in the wisdom which led

+ This statement shows that only I person in nearly every 20 was under 16 years of age; a fact, to which I desire to call especial attention.

^{*} From a later return (Dec., 1872), furnished by the Secretary of the Society, it appears that 11 teachers are employed,—10 in London and 1 in Devonshire. The number of blind on the Registers in London is 871, and 290 in Devonshire; making a total of 1,161. The number of Books in the London Library is 3,261, and in the Devonshire Library 200; making a total of 3,461; 1,069 of these have been kindly contributed by Sir C. H. Lowther, Bart.

to the formation of this Society, with its distinctive features of Home-Visiting, and Teaching the Blind to Read [in Moon's Type], by a Staff of Itinerant Teachers. The success of the system may in a measure be estimated from certain published Returns,[©] voluntarily rendered by the various Societies, Institutions, &c., for the Blind; which show that two-thirds of the blind who are being taught to read, or are under educational training in England, Scotland, and Ireland, are in connection with the Home-Teaching and similar Societies. The same Publication also shows that 'Moon's System of Reading for the Blind,' -which was the System adopted by this Society at its commencement, and has been consistently upheld by the Committee ever since,-a System which is to be commended both for the ease with which its distinctly-embossed type can be learnt, and also for the facility and cheapness with which the Scriptures and a great number of interesting books, in many languages, are to be obtained,-this System is reported to be used by 38 distinct Societies or Institutions in this country, while only 21 use

the books of other systems! †

"There is one point in connection with the education of the Blind to which the attention of the Committee has been specially directed. It has been the plan of the Scotch Branches of the Society to send the young to the ordinary Day Schools. It does the Blind good to come

^{* &}quot;Guide to Institutions, &c., for the Blind," by TURNER and HARRIS. Published by HARDWICKE, 192, Piccadilly.

[†] Vide extracts of Report of the Edinburgh Society, which show that my type is twice as much used in Great Britain as all the other types put together. This discrepancy in the two statements occurs from Messrs. Turner and Harris not having included the Scotch Societies in their statistics,

"The Committee are pleased, while commending the plan to all who are interested in the welfare of the Blind, to state that cases have been brought to their notice, where it has been successfully tried in London, and where the blind children have, in their Sunday Schools especially, carried off the prizes both for efficiency and attention. One case will be alluded to in the Teachers' Reports."

The Report, in speaking of the extension of the operations of the Society in the provinces, says :---

"The Committee have now to state the part taken by the Parent Society in extending the work to the provinces.

"The commencement of a mission to North Devon was alluded to in our last Report. This work has been continued during the past year; and already there have been found 130 Blind persons in Barnstaple and neighbourhood, most of whom could not read, and many had not even heard that it was possible for them to do so by the touch of the fingers.

"The work now bids fair to be taken up with spirit by Christian friends in the locality. The Right Hon. Earl Fortescue has consented to become patron of the branch, and has expressed his deep sympathy with the object the Society has in view. His Lordship, besides an annual subscription, has given a donation of £25 to the local fund. Mrs. Stanton, of Barnstaple, also gave most cheering help to the Committee, at an early stage of the operations, by sending a donation of £100. Local Secretaries and an influential representative Committee have been appointed; and it is confidently hoped that, ere long, the work will have become firmly rooted and self-supporting.

"The Committee purpose, when this has been accom-

plished, should adequate means be at their disposal, to employ a teacher in South Devon; and then they trust that the whole County will have the need of such a Mission brought to their notice, and may be induced to form a County Association for the teaching of the necessitous Blind at their own homes.

"The work in Barnstaple and neighbourhood, in addition to its usefulness in showing how large a number of Blind are resident there, has begun already to exhibit results of the most cheering character. It has been carried on under the direction of the vicar, the Rev. G. J. Wallas, who has most kindly evinced an interest in the work from its commencement.

"Two teachers have been employed for the most of the year, one of whom was sent down from London by the Society. There is a melancholy interest attached to the short service the other has been permitted to render to the Society. Mr. Wallas, in recommending her, said, 'There is a young woman living here, of excellent character and Christian zeal, herself blind, and possessing a thorough knowledge of Moon's system, and might be useful as a teacher of the Blind to read. I believe that her visits would be acceptable to many blind persons residing in this neighbourhood; and I know that she would take a real interest and pleasure in the work.'

"No words could have been more appropriate or true. She was a faithful and successful teacher, and had been a great comfort to many of the Blind. In February last they had to mourn her loss. In the discharge of her duty she caught a severe cold, from which she never recovered. She bore her sufferings with marked resignation, and passed quietly to her rest, leaving as her last words to her friends in affliction, 'Tell them all that 'God is love,''"

BRISTOL.

In the summer of 1857, the London Home-Teaching Society sent William Cooper, its first teacher, to Bristol, to commence the work in that place; and during his stay of three months, he taught a large number to read.

Two teachers are now employed by this Society. 430 blind persons have been sought out, of whom 120 have been taught to read; 103 are now learning; and 213 others have their names on the Register.

BIRMINGHAM.

William Cooper, after commencing the work in Bristol, was removed to Birmingham, where equal success attended his labours.

At a large Meeting of ladies, held at the Edgbaston Institution for the Blind, at which the Rev. G. Lea and the Messrs. Unett and Goodman assisted, it was resolved to establish a Lending Library of my Embossed Books, and to employ a teacher, under the direction of a Committee, to visit the homes of the Blind; also to appoint a staff of Lady-Visitors and Collectors, keeping the hometeaching effort associated with the Edgbaston Institution.

The Society is now in a prosperous state, and employs two teachers. Upwards of 391 blind persons have been discovered in Birmingham and its neighbourhood. The Library contains nearly 1,000 volumes.

LIVERPOOL.

Liverpool came forward early in the cause of Home-Teaching Societies (*vide* chap. 6). A blind man, named Fletcher, from Bradford, commenced the work, under the direction of a Committee of Ladies; and left it in a thriving condition. Fletcher was succeeded by Miss Souch, a blind person of great energy, and of a truly missionary spirit. Her labours have been greatly blessed. The addition of Embossed Books for the Blind to the valuable Free Library of Liverpool for the sighted, has greatly aided the cause, and numbers of the Blind gratefully avail themselves of the privilege of reading them.

The Society has now a large number of my embossed works in its own Library, so that the Blind of Liverpool are well-supplied with books.

CORNWALL.

In this important county of mining operations an interesting work is being carried on, which was commenced at the same time as the one in London. In mining districts blindness is always more or less prevalent, owing to the accidents arising from the blasting of rocks and other causes.

A blind man, W. Baker, was the first person employed to teach the miners and others who were blind in the neighbourhood of St. Austell. Two teachers are now engaged for the county, who travel from place to place. They remain for three months in places which they visit for the first time, and about one month at each subsequent visit, and instruct them in writing as well as reading. Great success has attended their labours.

About 550 blind persons have been sought out there through the agency of the Society; 250 have been taught to read, and 159 are now under instruction. The names on the Register number 396.

NEWCASTLE AND GATESHEAD,

The Report of this Society furnishes many gratifying instances of the success of our Reading. The teacher is a zealous and godly man, and his labours have been greatly blessed. In addition to his week-day duties of teaching the Blind to read, and visiting the aged and infirm, he has a Sunday class.

The number of Blind found in this locality amounts to 142; 91 of whom have been taught to read, and 13 are under instruction; 35 aged and infirm are also visited and read to.

The Society possesses a Library of 300 volumes.

LEICESTER.

Samuel Harris, Esq., and Colonel Turner, have, by their indefatigable efforts, been the means of accomplishing much good, in providing employment for the Blind of Leicester; thus enabling many of them to earn their own livelihood.

About 140 blind persons have been found in Leicester and its environs. A bible-woman, under the supervision of a Ladies' Committee, is engaged to teach them to read, and to conduct classes at the Institution for the Blind.

WORCESTER.

Extract from the Report of the Worcester Home-Teaching Society :---

"The Worcester Society for teaching the Blind to read, originated from the following calamitous circumstance, which occurred about four years ago. A man, his wife, and two children, were overturned whilst travelling in a cart containing casks of vitriol; the terrible result may be better imagined than described.

"Both the children died from the fearful injuries they received; but the parents recovered, after long and agonising sufferings; the mother with partially-restored sight, but the father was totally blind. The Lord was truly gracious unto them, and raised up many friends, who supplied their every need. But the keenest time of trial was experienced upon their returning to their home; the father was deprived of all means of subsistence, and was left without any object of interest with which to occupy his mind. This difficulty, however, was soon removed, as a way was opened by which he was taught Moon's raised Alphabet for the Blind. With his heart in his loved task, he was soon enabled to read, to play the harmonium, and to write by means of a frame. Thus his days passed quickly and happily away. But the earnest, grateful heart of a true Christian does not permit him to remain idle; he yearned over the many Blind who did not enjoy equal privileges with himself. In the long summer days he visited many distant villages, distributing tracts given to him for the purpose, and speaking such words of counsel and comfort as God gave him utterance of. In his visits he met with several blind persons; and the thought occurred to him that some of these might be taught to read, and that those in Worcester might be instructed at their own homes. After consulting his teacher upon the subject, it was arranged that a Bible Class should be held weekly. In October, 1868, it was commenced with 5 blind persons; since then, it has gradually increased in numbers, and, under God, has been made a blessing to several who have attended it.

"This good man has since found about 100 blind persons in different parts of the county, and has taught 36 of them to read.

"Sir Charles Lowther, Bart., has kindly presented a Library of 160 volumes, which daily proves to be a great blessing to those who have learnt to read."

CHAPTER XI.

HOME - TEACHING SOCIETIES,

(Continued).

YORKSHIRE.

In 1869, Sir Charles H. Lowther, Bart., of Swillington House and Wilton Castle, Yorkshire, finding that the Blind in that county were numerous, expressed a desire that the opportunity of reading should be given to all who were able to avail themselves of it. For this purpose he kindly offered to supply Free Lending Libraries for various parts of the county; also to augment the number of books, where they were needed, in the Libraries which already existed.

In order to carry out Sir Charles Lowther's benevolent wishes, I communicated with about 900 of the Clergy of Yorkshire, and journeyed more than 5,000 miles, by rail and on foot, to search out the Blind, and to interest as many influential persons as possible on their behalf, with the view of forming Local Societies for realizing that object. The names and addresses of about 1,000 of the Blind were obtained, and copies of my embossed Alphabet and the Lord's Prayer were either given or sent to each of them.

The Blind being widely scattered in the extensive county of Yorkshire, itinerant teachers are greatly needed, to go from place to place, as in Cornwall, to instruct them. This would, without doubt, greatly increase the number of readers. At Middlesborough, Guisborough, Whitby, Scarborough, Beverley, Wakefield, Barnsley, Rotherham, Dewsbury, Brighouse, Richmond, and Leeds, new Libraries have been formed; and the Libraries of Hull, Doncaster, Bradford, Halifax, and Sheffield, have also had a set of embossed books added to them, to increase their usefulness in their several neighbourhoods. Much exertion will be requisite to discover and to teach all the Blind in the county; but by the combined and earnest efforts of the Clergy and other Ministers, and their congregations, these objects might soon be effected. Sir Charles Lowther would heartily co-operate, by giving books for new Libraries where required, or copies of the Alphabet and single Chapters, for outlying districts, to any persons applying for them.

LEEDS.

In 1858 a teacher was sent to Leeds by the London Home-Teaching Society, to seek out the Blind, and teach them to read from my type. He found 88 of the Blind, and taught 34 to read. When he was withdrawn, for the purpose of commencing Home-Teaching in other places, but little interest was manifested by those who had taken up the work, which consequently declined; and, on my visiting Leeds in 1869, I found it had neither Library nor Teacher. W. H. Gott, Esq., of Armley House, called some friends together to form a new Committee, and had more than 200 of the Blind sought out. Two bible-women were appointed to visit them at their own homes, and Sir C. H. Lowther gave a Library of 414 volumes of my embossed books; in order that the work of teaching the Blind of Leeds to read might be begun in good earnest.

Four days after the appointment of the first bible-

woman, I attended the Meeting of the Committee which had been convened to receive her report. She had, during those four days, visited 28 of the Blind, and had given instruction to 24. Twelve of these could spell easy words, and twelve others were progressing with the alphabet; the remaining 4 were unable to learn, either from paralysis or some other cause.[©] A Day School has since been instituted for the Blind Children of Leeds, where they and their little guides are under the instruction of the same teachers. This effort has proved successful.

SHEFFIELD.

Home-Teaching was commenced in Sheffield in 1858. At present, one teacher is employed; and the number of Blind on the Register is 88. On visiting Sheffield in 1869, I was much pleased with the good effected by the teacher, Mrs. Heath. In addition to her weekly labours, she had a large Sunday Class, and, with the help of another blind person, was doing much good. Sir Charles Lowther kindly gave 232 volumes to enlarge the Library, which has been of great service, and is highly valued by the Blind. I extract the following from the Society's Report for 1871:—

"The Committee desire to record their high appreciation of the services of Mrs. Heath, as a visitor to and teacher of the Blind.

"During the past two years nearly three thousand visits have been paid to the homes of the Blind; and upwards of two thousand readings and five hundred lessons have been given by the visitor."

The Society, from the commencement, has sought out

* This Society has now (1872) 60 readers.

about 200 of the Blind, 70 of whom are on the Register as "readers."

DONCASTER.

Home-Teaching was commenced here in 1864; one teacher is employed. Seventy-six of the blind have been found, 40 taught, and 32 are learning. The labours of the teacher have been attended with much success. Sir C. H. Lowther has added 83 volumes to the Library, which now contains 365. On visiting Doncaster from time to time, it has afforded me much pleasure, when giving addresses at Meetings of the Society, to see how highly the Blind of that neighbourhood valued their books, and the kindness shewn to them by their excellent teacher, Miss Edgar.

In addition to her labours at Doncaster, she has done much service in visiting the Blind of Rotherham, and several other places, teaching them to read, and changing their books.

BRADFORD.

Home-Teaching in Bradford was commenced by a Teacher from London, in 1860. He found 76 of the blind, and taught 65. A Local Society was afterwards formed to carry out the work. Workshops have since been instituted for the Blind of Bradford, which provide considerable employment for a large number of them. 244 volumes of my books were given by Sir C. H. Lowther to augment the Library. On visiting the Workshops, I was pleased to find they were so large, and so conveniently built.

HALIFAX.

The work of teaching the Blind to read in Halifax

was commenced in 1856. Thirty of the blind were soon found, and 10 quickly taught. Encouraged by this success, a Local Committee was formed, which has since carried out the work. The Library of this Society was enlarged in 1869 by a present of 218 volumes from Sir C. H. Lowther.

HULL.

At Hull, in 1864, a Society was formed, which soon discovered 110 blind persons. The Society has continued its labours with encouraging results. At present, it has 70 on its Register, and its library has been increased by a gift of 262 volumes from the kind donor beforementioned. It now contains 311 volumes.

HUDDERSFIELD.

Twenty-five of the Blind of Huddersfield were found by one of the London teachers in 1856, and 18 were taught to read. A Society was afterwards formed for Huddersfield and its neighbourhood. In 1869, 240 volumes were given by Sir C. H. Lowther towards the Library of this Society.

The following is an extract from the Report of the Huddersfield Society for 1871 :---

"The reviewal of the past year constrains the Committee, in presenting this, their 15th Annual Report, again to acknowledge, and devoutly to thank Almighty God, for the numerous blessings He has bestowed upon the agent employed, and also upon the labours in which she has been engaged.

"Holmfirth, Shelley, Kirkburton, Kirkheaton, Meltham, Flockton, Elland, and Mirfield have been visited; and in each and every place the agent's labours have been gladly received, and very blessed and encouraging results have followed.

"At present, there are 49 persons being visited and taught by the teacher. These pupils are making satisfactory progress, and the visits of the teacher afford them great delight."

To the various Home-Teaching Societies and Free Lending Libraries in Yorkshire, Sir C. H. Lowther has, altogether, kindly presented 3,294 volumes. To these might be added, 4,387 volumes which he has so munificently given to Libraries in other parts of the country; making the large total of 7,681 volumes in the short space of four years. Were this benevolent example followed in every county in Great Britain, the Blind poor, throughout the length and breadth of our land, might soon have Free Libraries within their reach.

CHAPTER XII.

HOME-TEACHING SOCIETIES.

(Continued.)

SCOTLAND.

EDINBURGH.

Home-Teaching for the Blind of Scotland was commenced in good earnest shortly after it was instituted in England. At Edinburgh, when introduced in 1856, but very few of the adult blind (accustomed to work), could learn to read, in consequence of the difficulties experi-

G

enced in deciphering the Roman letter. But the following Extracts from various Reports of the Home-Teaching Societies show how successful my type has been with persons of all ages in Scotland, many of whom had, previously to its introduction, given up the attempt to learn by the other Systems.

Extract from the FIRST REPORT of the Edinburgh Society :-

"In making their Report of what has been done during the 1st year of the Society's work, the Committee desire to be as brief as possible, consistently with affording to their contributors and friends a correct view of what has been commenced, and is now in operation. It may be well to specify briefly a few of the promising results which have followed the teaching of the Blind in Edinburgh by Moon's System.

"It will be remembered that the Society commenced its work amongst the Blind at the beginning of last winter,—*i.e.*, in November, 1857. Alphabets, Chapters of the Bible, and simple Books, were procured, and a teacher was engaged to visit the Blind at their own homes.

"It is gratifying to know that the results of these efforts have been in the highest degree satisfactory. If there was a doubt in the minds of some persons as to the superiority over all others of Moon's System for adults, it has now been dispelled. Not only do many of the inmates of the Edinburgh Asylum prefer Moon's type to every other, but 40 blind persons in the City have also acquired the power of reading by it.

"While much success has followed the introduction of Moon's system into the Edinburgh Asylum, that of Aberdeen has also welcomed it cordially. Some of its inmates now read by it who had totally lost the use of Alston's system, which they had known well when young.

"The Society for promoting Reading among the Blind has (in addition to the kind teaching of some of the Ladies) employed a salaried teacher, who has hitherto devoted half of his time in instructing the Blind at their own homes. For the future, the whole of his time will be so employed. At first, Mr. Brown's work was rather arduous, owing chiefly to the apathy shown by the blind people themselves; but in a short time his position improved, and the aspect of his labours is now most cheering. Single Chapters from the Gospels, and various Books of the Old and New Testaments, as well as some miscellaneous Works, have been employed by our teacher."

From the LADIES' REPORT we extract the following :-

"(1) —, having served in the army 21 years, was discharged with a pension, and became blind 6 or 7 years ago. During last summer he was taught by a blind friend to read by Moon's system.

"About two months ago he was seized with paralysis of the left side, and has since been confined to his bed, with little, if any, hope of recovery. He spends all his time in reading the Bible, which, there is every reason to believe, he knows to be the Word of Eternal Life.

"(2) —, aged 46, has been blind from his birth, and consequently unacquainted with any form of letters: never could learn to read until Moon's alphabet was explained to him by a blind friend,—the person alluded to in the 1st case. He soon taught himself to read the Bible, and then began to commit to memory each chapter as he progressed. Exodus was the first part given to him, and he soon got by heart the first 21 chapters. He is now learning the book of Job.'

"We have now great pleasure in presenting Mr.Brown's statement; after which, we shall conclude by stating what appear to us conclusive reasons in favour of the universal adoption of Moon's System of Reading for the Blind.

"Statement by MR. J. BROWN, March, 1858.—'In presenting you with a brief report of my labours among the Blind, I commence by giving an extract from my notebook, which I wrote after my first 2 or 3 weeks' experience in the work. It is as follows :—'The greater part of my time, for the last 2 or 3 weeks, has been taken up in visiting and teaching the Blind in different parts of the town. There are 12 that I have begun to teach, each receiving a lesson a day.'

"'I tried to prepare myself for my work accordingly; and, looking up for the Divine guidance from day to day, knowing that the husbandman had long patience in waiting for the fruits of the earth, I continued my visits from lane to lane and house to house, searching out the blind.

"'I have now visited about 100 blind persons (not reckoning the 110 connected with the Asylum), and have invariably made it my practice, in addition to teaching them to read the Word of God, to converse with them about the interests of their immortal souls. I find among the blind, just what I find among those who are not so afflicted, a number of them God-fearing people, and others utterly indifferent about the interests of their souls. Two or three are of a sceptical turn of mind. "Out of the number that I visit, there are at present 40 reading, or learning to read; but there might be many more, had I the necessary time to devote to them.

"'With regard to the opinion of those parties who have learned other systems, but who now read by Moon's system, one says that Moon's type is unmistakeable, if the pupil has any power of feeling at all; and other types are, according to her idea, when compared with Moon's, like sand-paper beneath her fingers!

"'I may remark here, that one young person whom I visit has only left the Blind School lately, where she was trained to read the other types; but notwithstanding that, she already likes Moon's best.

"Others say that, if Moon's type had not been brought to them, they would never have been able to read the Bible; the characters of the other methods of embossed printing being so small, and the words so close together.

"'In regard to those who are reaping the fruits of learning to read by Moon's system, they desire me to express their warmest thanks to the ladies and gentlemen who have enabled them to study the Bible. No words that I can use are strong enough to express their gratitude. One of these grateful persons says, 'that she does not know what she should do if she had not got the Bible, as her time used to hang so heavily upon her hands.' Another says, 'I used to spend my time in listening to all the gossip that I could hear, and thus misspent much time; but since I have had my Bible, I have found truly blessed matters to think upon; and have greater pleasure in reading it, than I ever found in the company of my former associates.' "'Others, again, are extremely fond of the Hymns in Moon's type, and will often repeat them to me when I sit down beside them.

"'Others relate to me very correctly the contents of the Chapters which they have been reading. One man, who taught himself to read, has learnt off by heart the whole of the book of Exodus. I asked him to repeat the 11th Chapter, which he did most perfectly.

"" In fine, I would say, that the Blind are very fully satisfied that Moon's type is the best that has ever been invented. In this I fully agree; and am deeply convinced that it is one of the greatest blessings that has ever been conferred upon persons deprived of sight.— JOHN BROWN."

"We cannot but think that it is amply proved, from what has been stated above, that Moon's system is the best adapted to the Blind, as a Class. It is, in the first place, by far the most easily read by the adult Blind. A very slight comparison of Moon's letters with those of other systems,-e.g., Alston's, Lucas's, &c.,-will, it is thought, prove this to an impartial observer; but we have, in addition, already seen what a large amount of proof is derived from the concurrent testimony of the Blind themselves. Such proof, indeed, might well be thought conclusive in a question of this kind. The only blind persons who can read by the other systems equally well with Moon's, are young children with very delicate touch: it is obvious, however, that, as they form but a very small proportion of the Blind of Great Britain, they are not to be preferred to the far greater number of the adult Blind. When it is borne in mind also that, even for the young, Moon's type is at least equally good with

any other, and that, moreover, the young are continually growing older, and then year by year losing the power of reading by Lucas's, Alston's, and others' methods, and becoming, as nearly all adults are, shut up to the use of Moon's, it is surely self-evident that we act wisely in lending our utmost endeavours to promote the only system which can be characterised as universally applicable to the Blind.

"We have thus seen that Moon's type is acquired with facility by all,—by persons of 60, and even 70 years of age, and also by children. Such testimony can be adduced in behalf of no other system."

The following are extracts from the same Society's REPORT FOR 1859:-

"A period of two years has elapsed since our First Report was laid before our friends and subscribers; but during that time, a very gratifying amount of progress has been made in teaching blind persons to read by Moon's system. It is now the pleasant duty of your Committee to give a sketch of that progress. It may be well, however, to give an outline of our previous work, that every reader of this Report may be in possession of the entire facts of the case.

"It ought to be stated, at the outset, that the chief end we have in view, in the following pages, is to set forth and support by proof the truth of a certain fact which ought to exert an immense influence on the happiness of the Blind,—viz., that a universally-practicable system of reading has been devised for them: that Moon's is that System; and that it is the only such system as yet in existence. We earnestly hope that all friends of the Blind may speedily share this opinion; and that they may lend their best aid to obtain a uniform Blind type. This is the want of our country, and of the world. There are about 30,000 blind persons in the United Kingdom (of whom 3,000 are in Scotland). Continental statistics shew the existence of an immense number; while, in the world, the population of the Blind has been computed at 3,000,000.*

"Before March, 1858, the date of our First Report, Moon's system had only been practically introduced into Scotland about a year. Previous to that time there had been no system which was available for the use of the Blind generally,-*i.e.*, for the adult blind. By such we mean either those persons who have lost their sight after childhood, or those who, although blind in childhood, never learnt any system of reading at that period of life. This class forms the vast majority of the sightless portion of our community. From the census of 1851 it appeared that only I out of IO persons was blind before 7 years old. Prior to 1857 there were several systems in use,-Alston's, Lucas's, Gall's,-all easily read by children, and commonly taught to them in our chief cities. Alston's type is still taught in several Schools in England, and also in Glasgow. It has been found, however, that, in far the greater number of cases, the power of reading Alston's and the other systems is lost with childhood. As the Blind advance, in years, and obtain a livelihood by manual labour, their fingers entirely lose the power of feeling such fine characters as those composing the

* I estimate that at least 600,000 of the blind population of the world are subjects of the British Crown, and that Her Most Gracious Majesty the Queen has a far greater number of blind persons under her government than any other Sovereign, excepting the Emperor of China. old systems. Abundant proof of this exists in the Asylums of Edinburgh and Aberdeen, and also of Glasgow. There are, of course, a few exceptions to this rule; but they are chiefly to be found in the case of those of small stature, and whose work is of a light description. It must neither be forgotten that, in like manner as most adults who have in childhood acquired Alston's and other systems lose them, so, as is the great general rule, but few adults can acquire them.

"It is not, of course, meant to give a history of Moon's type in this place; but it may be stated that, with a rapidity totally unexampled in the case of any type for the Blind ever before invented, it gained the confidence of the public generally, and the all-but unqualified approbation of the Blind themselves. There were, of course, at the commencement, very great obstacles in the way of its success,-the expense of printing a new embossed type,-the smallness of the demand at first for books for the Blind, owing to the general feeling of hopelessness as to the power of using them,the difficulty of simultaneously informing the friends of the Blind throughout the country that now, at length, in 'these last days,' a universally-available system of reading had been discovered for the afflicted class they sought to benefit ;--all these were obstacles and hindrances which no inadequate system could ever have surmounted; but Moon's new type speedily triumphed over them all. In less than 10 years from its invention the whole Bible was printed in it, and hundreds of blind persons quickly obtained the power of reading it. While, at the date of the discovery of Moon's system, it may be safely affirmed that there did not exist 100 adult blind readers accustomed to work in Great Britain, by all the
systems put together, it is calculated that there are now (1860) at least 1,700 readers of Moon's books in this country, and 300 more abroad.* Portions of Moon's Bible have, moreover, been embossed in several foreign languages; and in various continental countries his system has met with the same gratifying success as amongst ourselves.

"We have diverged somewhat, however, from our more immediate object,—viz., to show the success of Moon's type in Scotland. To give a concise view of this, we shall place it in a tabular form, thus :—

		1858.	1860.
Readers in	Edinburgh	80	160
,,	Glasgow	20	70
,,	Aberdeen	12	40
,,	Montrose	2	IO
,,	Perth	2	18
,,	Dundee	3	18
,,	Paisley	2	33
- Various oth	ner places	2	27
	Total	123	376
Books purc	hased	£30	£120
Places visited		Ι	26

"Since then, our progress has continued to be rapid; and we rejoice that we have further to report the formation of kindred Societies in Paisley Aberdeen, Montrose, and Perth. Dundee and Greenock may be expected

^{*} The number of readers in Great Britain is now (1872) estimated to be more than 5,000.

shortly to follow; and Glasgow, it is hoped, will speedily initiate a large movement of its own.

"We shall now offer a few particulars of the work which has been carried on. Your Committee have endeavoured to introduce the knowledge of Moon's system as extensively as possible, both into towns and into country districts. In reference to the last-named, we have not yet obtained the amount of success we confidently look for. This doubtless proceeds solely from our want of a sufficient agency; and that want of course arises from want of funds. In a country district, not only do the Blind require to be discovered, but application for assistance must also be made to the wealthier individuals of the neighbourhood. Very cheering beginnings, however, have been made; and during the last few months several orders for books have been received from various parts of the country.

"In reference to our progress in towns, we may now present to our readers brief reports by the teachers in Edinburgh, Glasgow, Aberdeen, and Paisley, as well as extracts from various letters. These, we believe, must demonstrate to every thinking mind the complete superiority of Moon's type over all others, and the great desirableness of bringing it within the reach of every blind person.

"Statement by MR. SMAIL, Teacher, Edinburgh,—'Without reckoning the inmates of the Blind Asylum,—116 in number (of whom 60 read Moon's type), and the children of the Blind School, of whom there are 16, there are at present 136 blind persons in Edinburgh; 72 of them males, and 64 females. The 136 just mentioned, with the exception of 20 or so, are above thirty years of age. Of this number there were lately 104 capable of reading the books for the Blind printed on Moon's system; but 6 of these having died, leaves the present number of our readers 98. Besides these, 12 blind men and women are at present endeavouring to learn Moon's type; 20 are very aged or much afflicted; and a few are too much embarrassed in their circumstances to apply themselves to reading. About 16 of the 136 blind belong to the wealthier classes, and have books of their own. All the others are dependent for reading upon the Lending Library here.

"' Reading has now become to many of these poor blind persons the chief enjoyment of their lives. The books are seldom out of their hands. They even take them to bed with them; and while others are asleep, they are busy reading the Word of God. There are seldom above six large volumes at home in the Library, although our full number is 114, great and small. This is a proof of the strong love of the Blind for our books.

"" As to Moon's system of reading, now for the most part used throughout Scotland, its excellence is evident from the fact, that a goodly number of our aged Blind, in town and country, are at this moment reading by it with ease and delight. This unprecedented fact furnishes the best evidence of its thorough adaptation for the adult Blind. I have often heard blind persons complain that they had not more books to read, but I have never yet heard one complain of the difficulty of reading them. So easy is it for them to learn Moon's system, that I have known more than one individual learn the alphabet, and make a successful commencement to read, during the course of a single visit. A poor woman in Dundee, who was born blind, now aged about 50, who, when I saw her last summer, had never learned so much as the letters of an alphabet, commenced with Moon's system, and in a fortnight afterwards she could read with a little assistance. Of course, to the young, Moon's type is remarkably easy of acquirement; in short, all classes of the Blind are amply provided for by means of Moon's system. As to the use of other systems amongst the Blind, I think it of importance to state that, in the course of my visitations in Edinburgh, and during a pretty extensive acquaintance with the Blind throughout many parts of the country, I have found every one of these systems, Alston's included, is, for real practical purposes, useless, except for a mere fraction of blind females and for children. Very few blind men indeed can read by them, and these, with extremely rare exceptions, had learnt by these types when children. But the power of reading these types is almost invariably lost as the Blind grow up. Of 30 middle-aged blind men and women in Aberdeen who could read Alston's system when they were young, there were capable of reading it when I was there just three.* And I am able to state, from personal acquaintance with the fact, that the Blind in the west of Scotland are as unable to read by Alston's as those in the north. And although the Directors of the Glasgow Institution for the Blind state, in their last Report, that they have increased the size of their type, so as to render it more tangible, I am still confident that it will be found far inferior to Moon's, if not altogether as impracticable as their old type. I am borne out in this statement by a number of intelligent blind working-men, who have tried it in the Edinburgh Blind Asylum.

* Confirmed by letter from Aberdeen,

"' In addition to my regular work in Edinburgh (as to which I have to offer my sincerest humble thanks to the Lady Visitors for much kind and valuable assistance), I have visited the Blind in 23 towns throughout the country —in Glasgow, Paisley, Aberdeen, Dundee, Montrose, Perth, Hawick, Berwick, &c. During a visit of six weeks' duration to the north last summer, 32 blind persons were taught to read, three Societies were formed, and many books and alphabets were given away to the Blind poor. In this way a considerable number of the Blind, in various places, have been taught to read; and it is hoped that, in a few years, many more will be so.'

"Statement by MR. BROWN, Teacher, Glasgow, 8th March, 1860.—'It is with pleasure that I submit to you a short report of my work in Glasgow for the last nine months. Knowing, as you do, the varied and onerous duties with which I was charged, you will not expect to hear of that amount of success which, under more favourable circumstances, might have been the result of my labours.

"'I have seen nearly one hundred of the adult Blind in Glasgow at their own homes, seventy of whom have been provided with alphabets, each receiving with them a full explanation of the system; while thirty of that number have got different portions of the Scriptures; all of them being now well acquainted with the type, and most of them fluent readers. The happiness evinced by them, at being able to read the Word of God, is in many cases very great. Although there are amongst the Blind, as amongst others, those who care little about reading, yet, from what I have seen and heard, I feel fully entitled to say that reading is desired by the Blind generally; and, when once attained, it seems to be a very great source of enjoyment to them.

"'I have issued one thousand circulars to gentlemen here, giving an explanation of the object we have in view, -viz., that of furnishing the Blind of Glasgow with a free Lending Library, and teaching them to read. I have seen about four hundred of these gentlemen, all of whom consider it a very desirable thing, and calculated to do much good; and between fifty and sixty of them have expressed themselves so in the practical form of subscribing, in a liberal manner, to carry on the work. With these facts before us, we cannot but be glad, and feel that God has indeed blessed us, and that fruit has not altogether been wanting.'

"Letter from THE MATRON, Aberdeen Asylum, to the Teacher, Edinburgh, 12th March, 1860.—' I received yours of the 9th, and in reply, I may just state that your report is correct. So far as I can learn, very few can read Alston's after commencing hard work. Moon's system is preferred in this Institution; and the pupils, old and young, have made considerable progress since you were in Aberdeen.—Yours, &c., A. MACKAY.'

"Statement by MR. IRVINE, Teacher, Paisley, 8th March, 1860.—'I have never put the two types (Moon's and Alston's) before any sensible person who did not, without hesitation, pronounce for Moon's.

"'The defenders of the Alstonian type are well aware, or should be, that children form but a small number in comparison with that of the adult Blind; that, as a general rule, children only can acquire Alston's type; and of these, but few can read it in after life, if they have to engage in any mechanical labour which has a tendency to harden the fingers. I have a young man here who had never wrought with anything but a pin; yet, although he had learned Alston's type first, he now prefers Moon's. And another, only 19 years of age, who had been necessitated to discard the one, has, in a short time, learned to read by the other.

"' The number of Blind now on my roll is 66; of these, 33 are reading more or less. I am well and kindly received by all, and am invariably desired to come again.

"Among those who are reading, I have much satisfaction. A man, 65 years of age, is now reading, though he could not read when he could see. A woman, aged 74, is making fair progress, though a very weak person. Another reader told me the other day that, though she had heard the Gospel preached all her life, and had been well taught. yet she now saw beauties in God's Word which she never saw before.

"Extract of Letter from REV. C. M'CULLOCH, the Manse, Montrose, January 5, 1860.—"We have had only a few books to operate with as yet. We have, however, \pounds 13 in hand to commence the purchase of others; and we intend, besides the selection of portions of Scripture which we are ordering, to get some hymns for them, and, perhaps, the Pilgrim's Progress, which, I believe, is printed in Moon's type. In the course of this month we shall be in full working order.

"' The working Committee are finding it a much more easy task than at first they anticipated, from the facility with which the Blind acquire Moon's type. A young woman, who had become blind after her hands were quite hardened with work, was, with much persuasion, induced to try Moon's type. She now reads with great ease; and nothing can be more delightful than to witness her animation and gratitude for the immense alleviation, thereby secured, of her painful privation.—Yours, &c., COLIN M'CULLOCH.

"Letter from A FRIEND to John Anderson, Esq., W.S., Edinburgh, 13th March, 1860.—'I rejoice that you can take the chair in promotion of Moon's admirable system of Reading for the Blind. I was happy to do the same last season at Montrose, where country people, with a few days' practice, and almost without teaching, read with wonderful facility.

"'Our own experience has been triumphant. After being 13 years without sight, and having attempted Alston's books with no practical advantage, Lady F., in a few weeks mastered Moon's, and now daily enjoys the sweet satisfaction of independent study. May a blessing attend the inventor of this benevolent system, and our prayers are with you for its extension.—Yours, &c.'

"Extract of a Letter from W. THOMS, ESQ., Dundee, 9th March, 1860.—'In answer to your inquiry, I beg to say that the children in the Institution for the Blind here are taught to read by Moon's system only; and the teachers report that they consider it decidedly superior to any other system that has yet been tried.— Yours, &c., WILLIAM THOMS.'

"Extract of a Letter from THE SUPERINTENDENT of the Richmond National Institution, Dublin, 4th May, 1859.— 'We have been signally successful. We have twelve pupils out of twenty capable of becoming teachers, instead of remaining to be taught; so there is no doubt of the ultimate success of the system.

"" Miss F. Pringle, of Kingstown, sent us a handsome present the other day of the Book of Isaiah, in two parts, in Moon's type; and the pupils have free access to a library established in Dublin for the instruction of the Blind on the same system. Is not that good news ?— Yours, &c., JOHN SHIELDS.'

"Statement by THE MALE INMATES of the Edinburgh Blind Asylum, 14th March, 1860.—'Were it possible to ascertain the opinion of the aggregate working-blind on this matter, we feel confident our assertion that 'Moon's system is, out of all sight, the best,' would be fully borne out by it. In proof of this, we would humbly offer the experience of those employed in the Edinburgh Asylum, which we consider will fairly represent the average intelligence of the working-blind. In this excellent Institution, the Directors, while administering to the physical wants, are by no means neglectful of the moral and intellectual training of the inmates. With respect to embossed reading, our Directors have taken a wise course; while being partisans to no particular system, they liberally supply books in the different systems as they appear, and never dictate what system shall be used, but allow us to judge for ourselves. All of us who had reached manhood before losing our sight find, on examining the Alston, Gall, and other types, that they are of no more use than so much sand-paper. And even those who in boyhood learned these systems at the Edinburgh Blind School, or at the Asylum here, no sooner begin to work than they begin to lose the power of reading, and ultimately find these types to be of little or no use to them.

""We may here state that we have often and anxiously inquired of inmates of the other Asylums if ever they knew a case of an adult, having lost his sight, learning to read by any of the common modes. We have been told of three persons; these were the only cases which had come under their observation.

"' Towards the end of 1856, Moon's system was first introduced here; and, on trial, it was found peculiarly adapted for the use of the Blind. The character is simple, easily felt, and easily remembered. We are warranted in stating that individuals of any age can easily acquire a knowledge of it with the least possible trouble. Those amongst us who, in consequence of labour, had lost the power of reading by other systems, found in Moon's a valuable substitute; and, since its introduction here, upwards of forty of us, by more or less progress, have shown our capability of learning the system. In the female branch of our Institution most of the inmates could read by any system,-some preferring Gall's and some Lucas's; but those who were unable to read before, can now do so easily by Moon's. From this it must appear that Moon's system possesses advantages over all others, and justifies us in stating that it is not only the best, but the only system capable of being a lasting benefit to the Blind. We cannot pass from this subject without gratefully acknowledging the invaluable service done to the cause by the Edinburgh Society for promoting Reading among the Blind. Although not necessarily participants ourselves, we are fully alive to the vast importance of their labours amongst those Blind for whom as yet little or nothing has been done,-all of whom, in addition to the loan of books, have the assistance of a regular teacher.'

"Such overwhelming evidence as the foregoing should certainly be decisive of the paramount claims of Moon's type. It is scarcely possible to conceive or demand a greater amount of proof. In the statements and letters just quoted there is massed, as it were, the testimony of at least three hundred blind persons: some of them represented by their teachers; others, as in the case of the forty inmates of the Edinburgh Blind Asylum, having expressed their opinions for themselves. If a hundred of the Blind were gathered out of any particular city, and, after a thorough, practical, long-continued examination of Lucas's, Gall's, Alston's, and Moon's types, should unanimously, or at least 99 to 1, pronounce in favour of Moon's, what would be thought of the judgment of any man who persisted in maintaining they were wrong? But it is easy to perceive that the testimony we have adduced is far stronger than that of our supposed 100 men from one locality, as we have the evidence of more than 300 of the Blind from all parts of the country; yet all concurring to prove the same thing.

"As has been already stated, a zealous teacher has been labouring in Glasgow for 9 months past with much success. He has been most kindly supported by the general public of that city; although, unfortunately, the Directors of the Glasgow Blind Asylum (in all other respects an admirably-conducted Institution) have not yet afforded him the assistance which was hoped and expected from them. It need only be briefly stated here, as the reason for this, that the Directors are unwilling to give up Alston's system, which has been time-honoured in the Juvenile Department of their Asylum. So conscious are the Directors, however, of the defective nature of what has hitherto been known as 'Alston's type,' that they have recently brought out a new form of it in greatly enlarged letters. But even this improved system has been proved, from a careful trial by nine persons, to be far inferior to Moon's; and, as has been unanswerably stated in another place, even were it equal in merit, how could it be expected to run a successful race with one which has now got so far ahead of it as Moon's? This will appear from the following considerations :---Of Moon's books, many more are now sold each year than of all the other systems put together. Moon's Bible is complete at the present moment; Alston's (improved) is little more than begun, and will probably never be finished. Moon's readers in this country number about 1,700; Alston's, not a twentieth part of that number. And finally, Moon's system has so won the confidence of the intelligent people of all classes,-both blind and seeing,that twenty-six Associations have sprung up to support it, aided by sixteen teachers to teach it; while Alston's system, as far as we have been able to learn, possesses not a single such Association, nor one solitary teacher,excepting, of course, such as may still be found instructing children in the remaining Schools and Asylums where the old system has not yet died out. It is most earnestly to be desired, therefore,-nay, it is right (and we lodge our appeal in this matter with the inhabitants of Glasgow),that the Directors of the Blind Asylum should throw the weight of their influence and their purses (both heavy) into the scale on which is inscribed 'Moon's Easy Reading for the Blind.'

"It may here be mentioned that the Directors have recently stated that, in their opinion, 'to print a general literature for the Blind would seem quite unattainable." The facts in reference to the present state of Moon's system abundantly disprove this. Not only is the Bible complete (in 66 parts), but several other works are now printed and in circulation; and these are the *nucleus*, at all events, of a general literature for the Blind.*

"Only one other objection to Moon's type need be noticed,-viz., that 'it is an arbitrary type.' Now, even were this true, it would be no real objection to a system which has such an overwhelming amount of testimony in its favour as Moon's. If, in fact, it has been proved that the adult Blind can read Moon's type, and that they cannot read any other type, then, arbitrary or not arbitrary, Moon's is the system, and the only system, for the Blind. But the truth is, Moon's characters are most unjustly named when the appellation of 'arbitrary' is applied to them. In proof of this, we may simply refer to the specimen of Moon's alphabet at the commencement of this Report. A brief examination of it will show that about one-third of the letters are identically our common-printed letters; that a full-third more simply consists of parts of our printed letters (the portions unnecessary for blind persons being left out); and that the remaining third are but repetitions of the first twothirds of the alphabet placed in different positions.

"The beautifully-simple construction of Moon's letters is further shown from the fact, that five of the forms used in it, each of them turned four different ways, make twenty letters out of the twenty-six! Thus Λ stands for A, K, V, and X, in the varied positions of $\Lambda < V$ and >.

"We have thought it right to explain this matter thus

^{*} This was in 1860; now (1872), there are, in addition to the Bible, more than 170 volumes, comprising Biography, History, Poetry, &c.

fully, as some persons entertain the idea that, on account of the 'arbitrary' form of Moon's letters, it must be difficult for seeing persons to teach them to the Blind. This is an utter mistake; and from personal knowledge, as well as from abundance of other testimony, we can aver that it does not require above ten minutes, or at most a quarter of an hour's application, to Moon's alphabet, to render a seeing man perfectly acquainted with it, and to enable him at once to enter upon the teaching of a blind person.

"But we are sure we owe an apology to many of our readers on the score of prolixity,-for having, at such length, heaped proof upon proof of the indubitable superiority of Moon's system of reading, and of the extreme desirableness of imparting the knowledge of it to the thousands of afflicted blind persons in this country, as well as for stating, perhaps tediously, their intense gratification at the receipt of such knowledge. Yet we cannot think that we have entirely wasted our words, when we find a body of gentlemen in Scotland lately meeting to deliberate on measures affecting the welfare of the Blind, and gravely setting forth and authoritatively issuing to the public the following views :--- 'Even although books were provided, the Directors are satisfied, from their experience, that the Blind themselves would in almost every instance prefer to have the books read to them than to read them themselves.' Surely such views, not to make use of stronger language, are most unphilosophical ! The most prominent feature of all, in the case of blind persons reading, is the immeasurable gratification it affords them. Many members of this Society, as well as its teachers, have seen tears stream from their sightless eyeballs, when the Blind have first awakened to a consciousness of the new power of reading for themselves. Many a sweet and noble word have they uttered at such times, — words perhaps which, 'like precious wines, would lose their taste exposed to open air.' We shall therefore not publish them. Unbounded also have been the grateful thanks poured out by the Blind upon those to whom, under God, they are indebted for so great a boon.

"Let us hope, then, that not only is 'a good time coming' for the Blind in this country and throughout the world, but that to no small extent it has come: and we cannot doubt but that all true lovers of the Blind will soon be found doing their utmost to give their poor afflicted friends the great blessings attainable by Moon's type.

"It would be well to keep in mind that the richer classes throughout this country have it much in their power to aid the cause of the Blind, by giving them presents of books. If the kind patrons of blind persons in town or country would charitably provide them with a copy of one of the Gospels, or some other books of the Bible (these costing but a few shillings each, and to be had from the Edinburgh Bible Society, through Mr. Brown, blind teacher, and others), they would confer a great boon upon the Blind, and immensely increase their stock of happiness.

"In conclusion, we may remind parties interested in the Blind, that all books and chapters of Moon's Bible have the simplified alphabet placed at their commencement. When such a volume, therefore, is put into the hands of a blind person, a very small amount of assistance from others will, in the great majority of cases, speedily insure to the pupil, young or old, the power of reading, and therefore the increased power of thinking, for himself." Extract from the Edinburgh Home-Teaching Society's REPORT FOR 1872 :--

"Two years ago, our Edinburgh teacher, Mr. Brown, had paid an interesting visit to Orkney and Shetland; in the course of which he discovered 90 blind persons, to several of whom he then gave a first lesson in Moon's system of reading. Committees also were then formed, one in Kirkwall and one in Lerwick, to aid in carrying on the work which had been thus auspiciously commenced. The following year, as noticed in our last year's Report, considerable efforts were made to obtain a teacher for Orkney and Shetland, but without success. Last summer, however, a kind Providence supplied our need, and Mr. John Bruce, an Edinburgh student from Shetland, was appointed by this Society as teacher for six months. The Committees of Kirkwall and Lerwick asked the Edinburgh Society, meanwhile, to adopt this plan, promising aid by subscriptions and otherwise, We were also encouraged to undergo this responsibility by receiving a kind donation of £10 from the Earl of Zetland, at the hands of H. G. Dickson, Esq., W.S. Mr. Bruce did his work exceedingly well, and made a careful visitation through all the islands of Orkney and Shetland (no less than 16 in number). He discovered 99 blind persons, 44 of whom he taught to read. For a first attempt, this is a large proportion of readers. Many very afflictive cases of blindness were seen by Mr. Bruce, occasionally several blind in one family, and, of course, much deep poverty. A very remarkable and melancholy fact appears from Mr. Bruce's tabular returns,-viz., that 17 persons out of the 99 were born blind. This is double the usual proportion, and augurs the existence of causes

which are both lamentable and not easily remediable. Mr. Bruce's journal abounds in many very interesting details."

During the past year two Works have been issued from the press in reference to the Blind; one by the Messrs. Turner and Harris, of Leicester, relating to Asylums, and the best modes of increasing the Work and Wages of the Blind; the other by Dr. Armitage, of London, upon the different Embossed Types now in use.

"Messrs, Turner and Harris's statistics as to Scotland are not so full as they will doubtless be in their next edition; but they bring out the interesting fact, that Moon's system is employed at 38 Institutions for the Blind; Lucas's at 7; the Roman at 4; Alston's at 4; Frere's at 3; and Braille's at 4; or Moon's 38 against the 21 of all other systems. Several Scotch Blind-Teaching Societies, however, all of which teach Moon's system, having been omitted from Messrs. T. and H.'s list, it would appear that Moon's type is twice as much used in Great Britain as all the other types put together. Surely it would be well, therefore, that the supporters of the other systems should, though it might be gently and by degrees, adopt Moon's type, which now stands out so clearly as the best, by the unmistakeably-declared opinion of the Blind public of this country. Were that happy result to take place, it is needless to say,-for a hundred times before it has been said,-that the Blind would be immensely benefited by it. Dr. Armitage's book, which gives an analysis of the different blind types, comes to a conclusion, in reference to children, in favour of Braille's dotted type, and mainly on the ground that it can be best employed in music, in which department it states the greatest number of openings

for the Blind are to be found. We admit that this matter deserves a full and earnest investigation; and if it shall appear that blind children can easily learn Braille's type, and that there is a considerable likelihood of their being able to apply it to their advancement in life, it may turn out that two blind types will be required in this country,-Moon's for adults, who form by far the largest proportion of the Blind, and Braille's for those born blind and for children early deprived of sight. These are respectively one in ten and one in eight of the Blind. It seems, however, an utter impossibility that Braille's dotted type, ----six dots in various combinations, forming not only the twenty-six letters, but musical notations and other marks besides,-can become an available system for those becoming blind as adults. With the great majority of them, simplicity is essential. Braille's system is, even to the seeing, complicated; and to the simple-minded, or nervous, or poverty-stricken, or misery-stricken adult blind, it will be ever uattainable. It is well known that, even Moon's system,-easy of comprehension as it is, and easily felt by almost the roughest fingers,-is at first rejected by not a few of the aged, irritable, and uneducated blind; and how immeasurably less a hope of good results is to be expected if such a difficult type as Braille's be presented to them !"*

GLASGOW.

The Home-Teaching Society in Glasgow, established in 1859, like that of Edinburgh, is doing great good.

^{*} The system of M. Braille was introduced at the Institution for the Blind at Paris in the year 1852. It consists of six dots placed in different positions, and is a strictly arbitrary plan, no single letter possessing the slightest resemblance to those in ordinary use.

The benefits of this Society are not confined to Glasgow, but are extended to Ayrshire, Lanarkshire, Greenock, &c. The Society employs seven Teachers, who have taught a great number of the Blind to read, and have at the present time (1872) the names of 807 on the Register. In addition to teaching the Blind at their own homes, the Society uses its influence in having the blind children taught in the Schools provided for the sighted; which effort has been attended with much success.

The following are extracts from the Society's FIRST REPORT :---

"The principal object of this Mission is the promotion of reading amongst the Blind in the city and neighbourhood; and for the purpose of visiting, teaching, and supplying them with the Bible and other religious books, free of charge; believing that their being able to read to be one of the greatest alleviations of their affliction which can possibly be conferred upon them.

"The system of reading adopted by us is that known as 'Moon's,' which fully meets the wants of the Blind, being so very simple and easily felt that, at the advanced age of seventy years and upwards, many have become expert readers; and to not a few it seems to be the chief enjoyment of their lives.

"It must be apparent to everyone that such Associations as this give most efficient assistance to Asylums for the Blind, doing that which is beyond their province.

"The incalculable blessing conferred on the Blind by the invention of embossed printing, cannot be too highly estimated. It places an endless source of instruction and amusement within their reach, and relieves, to a vast extent, the terrible affliction which has befallen them. By the sense of touch, the light of information is poured on the eyes of their understanding; and though the outward page of nature is still a blank, the inner man is illuminated with the light of science, and rejoiced by the beams of that better light 'which lighteth every man that cometh into the world.'"

Extract from SIXTH REPORT, 1865 :---

"Your Directors feel that they cannot too frequently or too prominently bring before you, and press upon your sympathising consideration, the isolation, helplessness, and dependency of the Blind; and also that important truth connected with their case, that the great majority of them are to be found among the very poorest classes in the community. While they, on the one hand, by the want of vision, are of all people the least able to assist themselves in any of the activities of life, they are, on the other, dependent upon those who are least able to afford them that constant care and attention which they so much require.

"The aim of your Mission is to supply, as far as practicable, this want, by instructing them to read, by supplying them with books in embossed type, and by other missionary agencies. Thus we try to fill up, and render profitable and agreeable, long hours previously spent in vacancy and wearisome monotony. The journals of your missionaries show that this end is, gradually at least, being attained; as they are filled with expressions of deep and heartfelt gratitude, which your Directors cannot for a moment think are either unfelt or insincere."

Extract from Eleventh Report, 1870:-

"A successful experiment has just been made of having six blind children taught with the sighted, in a large school at Greenock. To prevent any encroachment on the teacher's time, some of the advanced scholars gave reading lessons twice a day, by means of embossed books. But no special attention was needed by the blind children in any of the other lessons, as they were enabled to share and compete with the other children, by the parents' previous assistance at home, in preparing the common lessons of the class. The teacher has testified as to the complete success of the plan.

"The most important sphere of your Society's efforts is, however, among the adult Blind. The books are much appreciated by them, and many have read more since they lost their sight than ever they did before; and not a few cases of blessing have resulted from the reading. Some interesting cases of persons deaf, as well as blind, are found among the readers. Shut out, as they are, from the public means of grace, and from conversation, they prize the books very highly. To facilitate conversation, the agents teach them the finger alphabet, and thus a visit is a great pleasure to them. We have now 1,000 volumes in embossed type in our Free Library, which are all kept in active circulation. It is, perhaps, scarcely needed that we should again repeat that many of our readers prize the acquirement of being able to read as one of earth's best blessings,-as a means of obtaining spiritual and intellectual instruction and light. The books are given out as they are required."

Some very interesting cases in connection with this

and other kindred Societies, taken from the Journals of the teachers of the Home-Teaching Societies connected therewith, will be found in a subsequent chapter.

Extract of a letter from MR. BARNHILL, Superintendent of the Out-door Mission to the Blind, Glasgow (to whose efforts, mainly, so many of the blind children of Glasgow and its neighbourhood are now being taught in Schools with seeing children) :—

"'It is not necessary to speculate on the effect of educating the Blind with the Seeing. It has been satisfactorily subjected to the test of several years' experience. The public examination of the School at Greenock was lately held, when the blind children took their part among the other children in the ordinary lessons,-spelling, meanings, grammar, general exercises, and arithmetic,in a very creditable manner; and their reading in the raised type was everything that could be desired. The blind children continue to be taught with the seeing at other places also in Scotland with success, some showing great progress; and there are now 30 being taught in this way, who would otherwise, there is too much reason to fear, be left to grow up, neglected and uncared for, in ignorance, wretchedness, and vice.

"Surely it is an urgent duty that all such blind children should be sought out, and means taken for their education!"

^{*} The School-Boards in Scotland will now direct their attention to this subject; and will have the blind children educated with the seeing children, a clause having been introduced into the Education Act for Scotland empowering them to do so.

Tabular Statement of the numbers and proportionate ages of the Blind within the sphere of the Glasgow Mission, and also in Scotland, by MR. BARNHILL.

January, 1871, there were-	Total.	Under 7 yrs.	7 yrs. ඊ under 15 yrs.	under 30 yrs.	30 yrs. & under 70 yrs.	70 yrs. and above.
In Glasgow and Neighbourhood		33	26	72	247	60
,, Ayrshire	181 46	3 0	10 6	- 8	· 101 24	55 8
Mission's Present Sphere Discovered in Lanarkshire, apart from Glasgow and	635	6	42	92	372	123
Neighbourhood	172	3	13	26	81	49
Making a Total of	807	9	55	118	453	172
Proportion per cent. at the dif- ferent Ages	100	I	7	15	56	21
Proportion of the Blind in Scot- land at the different Ages in						
the same ratio	3000	30	210	450	1680	630

PERTH.

Extract from the Society's REPORT FOR PERTH, 1872 :--

"The agent has travelled between six and seven thousand miles in his visits to the Blind, in the various districts of the county, during the past year. His pupils combine all ages, from 7 to 70, and are in all stages of advancement; the great majority being now able to read with comparative ease and sensible advantage; while he steadily keeps in view, not merely their mechanical progress, but their spiritual enlightenment and profit from the lessons of God's Word. Many are the testimonies which are borne by the pupils to the benefit they have derived from his visits and instruction; nor would it be easy to exaggerate the amount of consolation and enjoyment which is thus carried to the homes and hearts of numbers, helping to cheer them amidst the gloom of their long-continued night.

"One of the readers, who has now left the county, before doing so, used, when he had leisure, to take his book under his arm, and go into the houses of people in the Meal Vennel, and read chapters to them. He was always well received, and they listened more attentively to him than they, perhaps, would have done to any other. 'I have sometimes thought,' says the teacher, 'that some of the Blind, who are good readers, and have the matter at heart, might be profitably employed in this way.'"

The number of pupils on the Society's Register is about 60; and they have a good supply of books.

INVERNESS.

The Inverness Society has one teacher, whose district extends 140 miles in length and 50 in breadth. The results of the efforts of this Society have been most satisfactory; 165 blind persons have been found, and 100 taught. The teacher, Mr. Mackenzie, understands the Gaelic language, which renders him the more useful in this district, as several of the Blind can only speak that language. One of his pupils, a poor woman in the Isle of Skye, 65 years of age, learnt to read the Gospel of St. John in Gaelic (embossed in my type) in three months. I have lately had some of the Psalms embossed for her use, having been told, when at Inverness a few months since, that she had expressed to Mr. Mackenzie a great desire to have them.

STIRLING.

This Society employs one teacher, who has discovered 126 blind persons in his district, and has instructed 46 in

reading. This Society, in addition to teaching the Blind to read, finds considerable employment for them in various ways, which has proved a great help to many.

The Society is endeavouring to get the blind children of the neighbourhood taught in the common Schools, as in Glasgow; a practice which we hope will become general throughout the country.

In addition to the foregoing Home-Teaching Societies, MANCHESTER, CHELTENHAM, CARLISLE, SOUTHSEA, CARDIFF, DUNDEE, and many other places in Great Britain, have their respective Teachers and Free Lending Libraries for the Blind. The Blind gladly avail themselves of the benefits of these Institutions for their temporal, moral, intellectual, and spiritual advancement. In the more remote and out-lying districts they are frequently taught by kind friends and sympathising neighbours.

CHAPTER XIII.

4

IRELAND.

DUBLIN.

The origin of the School and Home-Teaching Society in Marlborough-street, Dublin, is somewhat remarkable and interesting. We give the following extract from a Report of the Society[©]:—

^{*} There are two other Institutions for the Blind in Dublin,—namely, the *Molyneux* and the *Richmond*,—in each of which my books are read and highly valued.

"One day, in the latter part of 1857, Miss Mary Pettigrew, a lady whom God had seen fit to deprive of the blessing of sight for some years past, whilst walking with her little maid in the neighbourhood of Rathmines, heard the voice of someone reading aloud. She crossed the road in order that she might hear more distinctly. It proved to be Captain M'Intyre (himself blind), who sat in the garden in front of his house, and, from one of Moon's embossed books, was reading some portion of Scripture, in the hope that the truth from his lips might reach the ears of some passer by. He at once discovered that Miss Pettigrew had stopped to listen,--entered into conversation with her,-told her of his blindness, and with what comparatively little trouble he had learned to read from Moon's raised characters,-and induced her to take an alphabet and some little book, and make the attempt for herself. She did so; and, by the blessing of God, in a short time, she was able to read His blcssed Word."

She then felt a desire to make others partakers of the treasure she had found. A committee was formed, and subscriptions raised, and on Tuesday the 3rd of August, 1858, "The School and Lending Library for the Blind" were opened. Friends in large numbers attended the interesting ceremony, and joined in asking a blessing on the undertaking.

In the latest returns (1872) it is stated that 200 of the Blind of Dublin and its neighbourhood have been taught by means of this Society.

In 1863 I went to Ireland, as already mentioned, and, accompanied by the Rev. Dr. Black and others, attended several public meetings in Dublin and other

places, held on behalf of this Institution, for the purpose of raising sufficient funds to aid in the extension of its operations. At the close of one of these meetings in Dublin at which I had been speaking, an elderly gentleman (Mr. C., who appeared much impressed with what he had heard), came forward to speak with me. "May I be allowed," said he, "to ask a few questions? I am desirous of hearing from you further how my soul can be saved." "Read the 3rd chapter of St. John very carefully," I replied, "and pray that you may understand it." "What shall I do then?" he said. "Read it again." "And what then, sir?" "Read it again and again, till you feel every word is written for yourself. There you will learn, in the words of Jesus, how we are saved." "When shall you speak again in public?" he inquired. I said, "To-morrow (D.V.), at N., about 40 miles from here." "Then I shall be there !" he said. The next day, when we were returning by railway, after the meeting had been held, our carriage door was suddenly opened at the first station at which the train stopped, and Mr. C. entered, accompanied by another gentleman, whom he seated by my side, saying to him, in a strong Irish accent, "Sit you there, man, and he'll tell you how your soul can be saved !" and then retired. The next time the train stopped, the door was again opened, and again Mr. C. entered; and, taking by the arm the gentleman he had before brought to me, he said, "Come out, man, and let another come; for his soul must be saved!" This he repeated at several stations, until we were approaching Dublin, when he wished me good-bye.

Rarely have I seen such earnestness in the Master's cause, and exemplification of the words, "Now, is the accepted time; now, is the day of salvation."

During 1861 a Home-Teaching Society was established in Cork by two pious ladies, the loss of whose zealous and self-denying labours we have had cause to deplore in consequence of their removal by death. Although the Society has met with great opposition in its work, yet it has gone on enlarging its sphere of operations. The number of blind persons who have been visited is 82; 53 of whom have been taught, and 29 are now learning.

LIMERICK.

The Asylum for Blind Females and the Asylum Church, at Limerick, were erected in 1834, by subscriptions principally raised through the great exertions of the Rev. E. Hoare, Dean of Waterford. The Rev. J. Gregg, writing in reference to the inmates of the Asylum, says, "They are remarkable for their cheerfulness, their Scriptural knowledge, and genuine piety; and they greatly appreciate the use of the embossed books they have in your type."

I was enabled, a few years since, through the liberality of a Christian gentleman, to send a donation of books to this Institution, as well as to others in Cork and Dublin. The same kind donor has also enabled me, from time to time, to send portions of the Holy Scriptures to the Blind of France, Holland, Germany, Italy, Syria, and several other countries, which have proved a great blessing to a large number of the Blind.

A friend, interested in the work of circulating books among the Blind of Ireland, inquired of a lady if she thought that the good effected by the circulation of the books of the Free Lending Libraries, through the agency of the Home-Teachers and others, compensated for the expense and labour bestowed. The lady, thinking the Blind themselves would be the best able to answer this question, asked a few of them with whom she was personally acquainted for their opinions.

The following are extracts from some of their letters which she received in reply :—

"Dear Miss ---

"A sense of duty compels me to dictate to you these few lines, hearing that a question has been raised, 'How does the system for teaching the Blind to read work?' and, 'Do the results justify the trouble and expense involved in the undertaking?' In reply, I must ask the question, 'Who can tell the value of an immortal soul?' If it be of *more* value than ten thousand worlds, and if but *one* destitute of bodily sight be brought to a knowledge of God through the reading and teaching of the Holy Scriptures in the Embossed Type, then has the labour not been in vain.

"If *proof* be wanting as to the blessed results of the dissemination of Scripture truth amongst those deprived of sight, by the means of being taught and encouraged in the reading of the blessed Word in the embossed type, I would ask my friend, —, 'What he would give his *Scripture Truths* for?' His answer would be, as it has been, 'I would not give it for a handful of money!' And why? Because he receives spiritual benefit thereby. Or ask Mr. H. concerning the benefit he receives; and he will give you a similar reply. As for myself, in this note, I cannot state all the blessings that I have received;

-72 years of age when I began to read, and 57 years without reading God's Word at all! I thank God that, before I began reading the embossed type, I was not ignorant of the Scriptures, nor of its saving power, for many years before I last learned to read; but one of the greatest blessings I have experienced has been recently, when I was confined to my room for eight weeks, and many wearisome days and nights appointed unto me; for whilst all lay slumbering through the 'silent watches,' my Bible was a comfort to me. And the God of the Bible made it a blessing to my soul; and, thank God, I can say, with David, 'Oh! how I love Thy law! it is my meditation day and night.' And there are many others whom I do not know but by hearsay,-poor Roman Catholics and others,-reading the Word of Life; and many of them led to see that Jesus Christ is the only Saviour,-the Way, the Truth, and the Life. And I believe that eternity alone will reveal the full efficiency of this means, with God's blessing, to accomplish a Divine mission to a portion of His deeply-afflicted creatures."

Another wrote :

"Could I remain prostrated on my knees until the ground was worn away, it would show, as it were, but a grain of the gratitude I feel toward God for the blessing bestowed upon me in enabling me to read His Word."

Another wrote:

"I consider the Library such a blessing, that I would willingly pay for the books if I could afford it; and my opinion is, that were you to take the books from a blind man, it would be like putting a bandage on the eyes of one who had his sight."

CHAPTER XIV.

TESTIMONIES OF SEVERAL HOME-TEACHERS AND THEIR PUPILS.

The following are extracts from the London and other Home-Teaching Societies' Reports, which shew how quickly my Alphabet has been learnt by persons even of very advanced ages, and how great have been the blessings attending the reading of my Books. Thousands of other testimonies might be added, had we space to give to them; but these few, we trust, will be sufficient to confirm the oft-repeated assertion, that the Alphabet is easily learnt, and that the Books are greatly appreciated by persons of all ages and capacities.

LONDON.

"One of our pupils had been a music-mistress, an educated and well-informed person, but bowed down with sorrow; for, having lost her hearing as well as her sight, she was quite cut off from her usual occupation. At her second lesson, she read a chapter of the 2nd of Corinthians; and she now accounts reading the Word of God to be her highest pleasure. She is no longer desolate and unhappy."

"A blind gentleman who took lessons from one of our teachers, though seventy-five years of age, read the history of Bartimeus at his third lesson; and was so

120

delighted with the Society, that he expressed his intention of giving it his cordial support."

"A young lady, who had read of our plans for Home-Teaching in Moon's simple type in a periodical, determined to set about teaching a poor man near where she lived, who had lost his sight 3 years. She wrote for an alphabet and some first lessons. Her pupil made such quick progress, that an order came for John 14; and this was soon followed by a long list of books which she required for him. Six weeks after, he had read through the Gospels by St. John and St. Matthew. He says he has read more of the Bible in a fortnight, than he had read for the last 20 years. When he comes home from church, he finds out the texts. He knows the numbers well. He has a thin piece of board on his knee on which he lays his book, and sits so for hours. His wife says that, being a very active man, it is such a blessing to have something that thus occupies and interests him."

"An application came from the daughter of a clergyman, in a country parish, on behalf of a poor blind man whom she had taught to read in Moon's type some time before. 'His life, till he was 18 (we quote from a letter of this lady), was indescribably wretched. He sat by the fireside almost like an idiot, his arm nearly useless from disease. I scarcely thought he could be taught the letters; but he learnt them all, and even short words also, in a week; and he very soon began the Gospel of St. John, a copy of which was given him as a present. The effect on his mind of cultivation and awakened thought was wonderful. He became the most cheerful of the family, instead of the most desponding; and after years of suffering, he has even become healthy.' "

"One poor old woman, 73 years of age, said, 'I would not part with the knowledge I have obtained of the Bible by reading Moon's books, even to regain my sight.' Another said, 'Every time I read my Bible, I find something to strengthen and refresh my soul, and to support me under affliction.' An old man, who had been a bricklayer, said to his teacher, 'I was miserable until you taught me to read Moon's books; but since that time, I have read more of the Bible than I had from the time I left school.' One of our readers, a woman in middle life, has, during the past year, committed to memory 58 Psalms, 28 chapters in different parts, the Epistle to the Galatians, and the two general Epistles of St. Peter; and she adds, 'I study them, and keep them in my mind.'"

"An aged female said, as she lay sick and afflicted, 'I was pleased to find that, after learning the alphabet in Moon's type, I could read the Lord's Prayer; but when I could read the 14th chapter of John, I felt I was made for life!"

"In one of our workhouses, two old blind men, aged 62 and 63, sit in the yard, when the weather is fine, and read their books together. Their request to the teacher is, 'When you come again, bring us the book of Genesis; we want to read the Bible right through.' An inmate of another workhouse said to her teacher, 'There cannot be anything more suitable to us than your books. While the gas is alight, they can all amuse themselves with their books and newspapers; but all of a sudden the gas God, I can then take up my book and read to them, and they are so pleased; for we can have some good reading, though the gas is turned off."

"In another workhouse, a poor widow, 63 years of age, had been praying for two years that the Lord would send someone to teach her to read His Word; and when our teacher was taken into the ward, she said, 'The Lord has opened a door at last, and sent an angel to me.' The sypathising teacher, herself blind, had the pleasure of teaching this aged Christian to read in one lesson, so earnest was her application; and now she says 'she does not know what she should do without her books.'"

"In the Royal Hospital, Greenwich, we have to record an instance of special blessing upon our efforts. An old blind pensioner, who had been a miserably wicked man, consented to be taught to read Moon's type. The 'entrance of the Word' has given him 'light;' and he now not only rejoices in the Gospel, but seeks to bring his comrades to the knowledge of Christ his Saviour. He may often be seen surrounded by a group of his fellowpensioners, listening to him while he reads the Bible, many of whom declare that they have known more of it from this blind man's lips than they ever did before. Such instances as this should surely encourage us not only to persevere in our work, but to extend it to every part of our Metropolis, and through the whole breadth of the country."

"Mrs. W., aged 73, of St. Saviour's workhouse, says, I never believed in God aright before I began to read Moon's books, and then I saw I was wrong. I see now that salvation is through faith in Christ, for 'the blood of Jesus Christ cleanseth me from all my sins.' '"

"Mrs. M., in the same workhouse, aged 59, says, 'It only about 3 months ago that I first began to read; and you would not believe how it comforts me in the night.'"

"The remark of a woman in Lambeth shows the benefit which a blind reader often is to the family: 'My son Robert,' said she, 'aged 23, read to me that book (*Eyes* and Ears) while I was washing, and I felt thankful that he was only blind, and not deaf and dumb also. He often reads to his father and me on Sunday nights, for we cannot read ourselves.""

"Mrs. M., of Bermondsey, aged 75, says, 'If I could not get Moon's books to read, I should not live long, for I know that it has added 10 years to my life. I cannot find words to thank the ladies and gentlemen who support this Society.'"

"The following case is a lesson to teachers to persevere in persuading those to learn who persistently refuse to do so. Mr. W., of Blackfriars, aged 35, had come up from the country to London, in the hope of recovering his sight. He said to his teacher, 'I had not been here 6 months when you called on me, and asked me whether I should like to learn to read in Moon's type. I told you I should not. You called upon me many times; and, after a good deal of persuasion, I consented to learn. I thank God I can now read as well as when I had my sight. I am now going home into the country a more enlightened man than when I came here. Will not my friends be surprised to see me read with my fingers, though I cannot see a letter ? '"

"A teacher in the city describes the support which the Blind receive from remembering what they read with their fingers. On calling on an aged pilgrim, 77 years old, who had learned to read when she was 72, he found her sinking, and she lamented that she was then too ill to read; 'But I shall never forget,' she said, 'the blessed promises I have read. I did not read the Bible much when I could see; but since I have read it in Moon's type, I have found such blessed promises that I shall never forget them, though I may not read them through again.""

"F. D. is now, in consequence of his loss of sight, an inmate of St. Pancras workhouse, where our teacher visited him 12 months ago. At that time, he was in a most depressed and rebellious state of mind; but he is now quite cheerful, and regards the teacher's visiting him as a most providential circumstance. He learnt to read in one lesson, and now finds great comfort in the Word of God. The example of cheerful resignation in his teacher, who is also blind, had an excellent influence upon him."

"Our next case is that of an old soldier, 89 years of age, who lost his sight in China. He was one of our earliest readers, and has now gone to his rest. He derived great comfort from reading the Bible till he became too feeble, and then he was delighted to hear it read by his blind teacher, as often as he was able to call."
"'When they all go out to their work, Jesus comes and talks with me,' said an old blind reader, who delighted in the 14th, 15th, and 16th chapters of the Gospel by St. John."

"'I paid a visit to H. O., aged 19, who lost her sight, and partly her hearing, from sleeping in a damp kitchen when in service. I told her I was blind too, and had come to try if I could do her any good; to which her aunt replied, 'She feared I could not, as many kind people, and also her doctor, had been unsuccessful in raising her from the state of despondency she was in.' 'I tried to cheer her, and she readily consented to learn to read Moon's type. She learned quickly, and gradually recovered her spirits and hearing.'"

"'An aged woman, whom I taught,' says the teacher, '5 years ago, to read, has since become paralyzed, and confined to her bed. She says she is thankful to the Society which taught her to read with her fingers, as she can now lie on her bed and read the Word of God for herself. Her general remark is, 'Oh! I wish you could come oftener; for I have read my books over and over again.''"

"The Blind often read to the Seeing. 'Five blind pensioners at the Royal Hospital, Chelsea, have been taught to read; and it is very interesting, if you visit the Hospital on a wet day, to see many pensioners assembled while one of the blind men, with his book open upon the table, reads the Word of Life to his aged comrades. These men often refuse to listen to its teaching when read to by visitors.'" "'R. E., in Greenwich union, aged 84, refused for a long time to be taught, or to hear the Bible read, being an atheist. He at last consented, and learned to read in 4 lessons. He now takes pleasure in reading the Scriptures; and says he hopes God will enlighten his mind, that his soul may be saved.'"

"A man who, when he realised that his sight was gone for ever, was plunged into the depths of misery, from which he sought in vain to escape,-till one of our teachers found him, and brought him a Bible in Moon's type. He expresses himself thus, in the following letter: 'It is now above 2 years since I was deprived of my sight; and after undergoing several unsuccessful operations, I was left altogether without hope of its recovery. It was then, and not till then, that I began to think seriously of sin; for it was thus the Lord led me to consider what I was in His sight. Now came the thought of my neglected Bible, coupled with the dreadful consequences of sin; and I was fearful to be left alone. I sought as much religious instruction as I could, and continued in this state until the summer of 1867, when I received the first visit of the teacher. He supplied me with books from time to time, and I have reason to thank God that I ever was taught to read. It enabled me to pass many hours in reading God's Word; and at length, by God's grace, I was brought to a knowledge of the Lord Jesus Christ, 'who for our sakes became poor; that we, through His poverty, might be made rich.""

LIVERPOOL.

"E. M., a captain's son, was trained by his father in infidel principles; but being induced to learn to read Moon's type, the Holy Spirit taught him 'the truth as it is in Jesus,' through the Word which he read daily with great perseverance and pleasure. He struggled for a long time to gain a living by making boxes, going errands, &c., until he was taken into our workshops, where he was universally respected, until his death."

"J. H. was a sailor for upwards of 21 years; but through blindness was obliged to take refuge in the Liverpool workhouse. He had no friends in England, and felt very lonely. He quickly learned to read Moon's type, and his books became his constant companions. Sickness came; and, after much suffering, he died, rejoicing in the salvation purchased for him by his most precious Saviour, about whom he had so greatly delighted to read."

"R. F. was one of our mat-makers, and a careful reader of Moon's embossed books, which were a great comfort to him, particularly in his last illness. He was always most anxious to have a supply with him at home, 'the time,' as he said, 'seeming long without his book.' He went for change of air to the Isle of Man (his native place), and there died a happy Christian."

"S. F. was by trade a blacksmith; but having lost his sight, he went into the West Derby workhouse, and there he learned to read Moon's books. He induced the gentlemen to send him to the School for the Blind, where he learned mat-making, in the hope of ultimately getting into our workshop. His health began to fail; and after struggling in misery and poverty for some time, he returned to the workhouse. Being now in a deep consumption, he blesses God for the comfortable corner assigned to him, where he can read his books in peace. When I went the other day, I found him reading Isaiah 55. He told me he could not sleep half-an-hour at a time through the night; so he gets his book, and it gives him something good to think about. I gave him *Scripture Truths*; he read the first part with great pleasure."

"'E. F., not knowing how to spell, her first efforts at the reading were very distasteful; but after a time, she practised diligently, and became a good reader of Moon's books; and for some years before her death, her thirst for God's Word was great. She told me that, when ill, and not able to sleep, she spent most of the night in reading. Her spiritual change became very apparent during the last year of her life. Her heart seemed overflowing with love; and her fellow-workers remember her with affectionate regret. She died from cholera, after two days' illness.'"

"'E. B., formerly a boatman, deaf and blind, and upwards of 60 years of age, is now in the West Derby workhouse. Persons kindly get him Moon's books from the Library, which he reads with pleasure and profit, often conversing with the old men around him on the subject of his book.'"

"'Mrs. L., aged 76, lives alone, and would feel very desolate were it not for the reading. She reads a great

K

deal in the night, when not able to sleep. She loves her books so much, that I have always a difficulty to get her to return them, never feeling that she has read them enough. Her blessed *Silent Comforter*, she says, 'is worth $\pounds 100$ to her;' and many a prayer she offers for the lady who sent it.'"

"G. N., a respectable, intelligent man, formerly a chief-mate, is now in the Smithdown-lane workhouse. His sight was injured by exposure to heat in tropical climates. I gave him one lesson in the alphabet, and left him a book. On my next visit he read a portion, and has since read with great interest all the books he can get.""

"'E. W. is a poor man who lost his sight at the gold diggings, and, returning with the fruit of his labour, tried to keep a little shop; but not succeeding, the whole of his money was lost, and he became dependent upon a poor sister. Being deaf as well as blind, he did nothing but lie in bed or sit in a corner of the room. The only thing that relieved the monotony of his existence was the reading of our embossed books.'"

CORNWALL.

"Perhaps the most interesting case in Liskeard is that of a man who was an unbeliever before he began to read. The teacher says that he never met with one who was more interested in reading, or in the welfare of the Society. He shows his gratitude by travelling many miles to collect subscriptions. It is chiefly through his exertions that the contributions from Liskeard have gradually risen, since 1868, from under £9 to upwards of £12. Several other readers (of whom there are 13 out of 24 reported) have expressed their gratitude to the Society. One of 79, and another of 76 years of age, read much, and enjoy their Bibles."

"'--, a man who was blinded about 2 years ago by an explosion, lost his left arm and had the right so seriously injured, that he can neither dress nor feed himself. He, however, perseveres in his reading with the only sound finger he has left. He changes his books regularly, and makes good progress.'"

"Two deaths have occurred amongst the blind readers of Helstone during the past year. The brother of one of these (the Rev. W. Wedlock) had given his sister some books in Moon's type, which she greatly valued. Being deaf as well as blind, reading proved her greatest comfort. Her end was perfect peace. She was clever at her needle; being generally employed, when not with her book, in making patchwork. She gained a prize at the last year's Polytechnic for a patchwork quilt, which was beautifully done. A nephew, also blind, is a steady, good reader, and now uses the books formerly read by his aunt."

"One pupil, recently blinded from inflammation arising from a blow, showed much diligence and interest in learning Moon's type; and though aged 50, was able to read the Gospel of St. Luke before the teacher left. A little girl of 8, who has been helped to learn by her mother, can now read a chapter or tract very nicely. A tea was much enjoyed by some of the blind; it was followed by reading and prayer. One of them (our new scholar) was so delighted, that he exclaimed, 'I quite forgot, for the time, that I was blind!'"

"The 3 little girls, neither of whom has completed a 10th year, keep up their reading with varying degrees of success; the one who, through ill-health, has been most frequently away from school, having this trial balanced by greater quickness in learning."

"A man in the Liskeard district, aged 82, uses Moon's books with much interest, and finds reading a great blessing to him."

"At Callington, one of our readers is about 86 years of age; he reads slowly, but correctly. A lad of 16 has been at the Plymouth Institution; but delicacy of health prevents him from working. He has learnt Moon's system, and is thankful to have access to so many books on different subjects."

NEWCASTLE.

"— was deprived of sight when 6 years of age; he is now 44. When first visited by the missionary, he was very ignorant and careless about religion, not even knowing the Lord's prayer. At first he was unwilling to be taught Moon's type; but when induced to make the attempt, he evinced great anxiety to perfect himself; and, by perseverance, he has succeeded in mastering the single chapters, and is now making satisfactory progress in the whole Gospel of St. John. He acknowledges that, since he has read the Bible, 'life has been a different thing with him,' and that his instruction has been made a blessing to him."

.

"—, a man of some education, who had been blind twelve years, often remarked that the loss of his sight had proved his greatest blessing, since it had been the means of his becoming 'wise unto salvation through faith which is in Christ Jesus.' He hailed with thankfulness the agent's visits, and learnt to read the Bible, which became his daily companion and study, and on the glorious truths of which he delighted to converse. The little tract, *The Old, Old Story*, made such an impression upon his mind, that he remembered several passages of it, and begged to have it read to him once more when laid on a bed of great suffering. The wish was complied with; and shortly after, his spirit was peacefully called hence."

"Another pupil learned to read in one lesson. Before this, he was given to melancholy, and very indifferent to religion. The agent's testimony now is, that 'he has given his heart to God, and is living as an earnest Christian.' This blessing has also been extended to his wife, who is a changed character. They both ascribe this to the reading of the Bible."

"An interesting case may also be mentioned of one in her 75th year, who has suffered from three paralytic seizures, which did not deter her from attempting to learn the raised type. This she has completely accomplished, and is now enjoying the inestimable privilege of reading the Bible herself."

"Mrs. —, the widow of a soldier, in her 68th year, has been deprived of sight 9 years; and, in addition to this, has had many family afflictions, which appear to have been greatly sanctified to her. She highly values her Bible; and remarks that it was in answer to prayer, that the missionary was brought to her dwelling. His continued visits, and the privilege which she enjoys, through his teaching, of reading the Bible, are her greatest earthly solace; and although subject to much bodily affliction and infirmity, her voice is often raised in earnest thanksgiving and praise for the blessing vouchsafed."

"A very remarkable change has taken place in a man of middle age, who had long lived in a state of indifference to the concerns of his soul, and also in that of his wife, a Roman Catholic, who was a very abandoned woman. They were both induced to attend a Temperance Meeting which was held near their dwelling, and to sign the Total Abstinence Pledge; this led to their attendance at little meetings for worship held also in the same room, which has been blest to them, their conduct and conversation bearing abundant evidence of their altered character. The man's conversion, as he related it to a visitor, was striking. He said, as he was reading the Bible, with his finger on the words, he was suddenly seized with conviction of sin, under which he dwelt in continued fear for two days. On going out into the street he felt, as he expressed it, 'so strange,' that he knew not what was the matter; and fearing lest he should fall down, he placed himself against the wall, continuing, he remarked, to pray for forgiveness; and on turning to come home, his heart was filled with a sense of pardon, and he felt, as he said, 'so happy.' Now, when he takes his meal, be it ever so scanty, he looks up to God for a blessing, and gives thanks when it is finished, and says it does him far more good. This man is a remarkable instance of the success of this system of teaching, never having been taught to read before he lost his sight; and having been taught in the raised type 12 months only, he is able not only to read and understand himself, but to read to others, and is attempting with some success, to teach his wife, who though not blind, has never been able to read."

"A man of about 40 years of age, residing at the eastend of the town, was found by the teacher to be living in a careless, godless state, ignorantly opposing himself to all religion,-objecting both to the use of the Bible and prayer, and branding all who reverenced sacred things as hypocrites. After repeated visits and persevering attention on the part of the teacher, he was persuaded to learn Moon's alphabet. In about 3 months' time, he was able to read; and shortly afterwards his mind underwent a marked and decisive change. He was brought to a knowledge of the truth, and an acceptance of the Saviour; and he continued to walk worthy of his Christian profession. The reading of the Bible became his chief delight; and the new power which, through the instrumentality of this Society, he had acquired, proved all the more beneficial, inasmuch as he afterwards lost the sense of hearing. About a year later he departed this life in the hospital of the workhouse. A few hours before he expired, he told his fellow-inmates that he was not afraid of death, for he was going to be with Christ, and repeated to them portions of Scripture from memory."

"George —, who is 58 years of age, has been blind 9 years; his history, which is a very interesting one,

cannot be given at length in this report. He was born in the army, his father being a soldier under Colonel Gardiner. His parents gave him a good education; and in his earlier years, he became a member of the Weslevan connection, and a teacher in their Sabbath school. But from this state he gradually fell away, and ultimately became a pugilist; and to the blows received on his head, when fighting, he attributes in part his loss of sight. This, however, ultimately proved 'a blessing in disguise,' causing him to reflect on his past sinful course, and to seek, with unfeigned repentance, peace and reconciliation through the one offering, Jesus Christ. He now greatly enjoys his Bible, which he intends to read through, and has completed the book of Genesis. He has also been greatly interested in reading The History of England, and The Life of Peter the Great, into which he thoroughly enters; and the last time the visitor called upon him, he told her he had been committing to memory the beautiful hymn, 'There is a fountain filled with blood,' &c. So that his otherwise monotonous life is cheered by the various privileges which this Association is able to impart to him."

"Mrs. —, aged 62, who has been blind for 13 years, is afflicted with a malady which prevents her sleeping at night. She experiences the greatest comfort from her ability to read the Word of God, the holy truths of which come to her (she says) like 'songs in the night."

"The teacher is furnished with additional proofs yearly of the superiority of Moon's type over every other. One of his pupils lost her sight at the age of 14, and read the Roman type until she was 64; but her effort was always attended with great difficulty and pain. She had frequently to cut the hard skin from her finger before she could make out the letters. By Moon's system this painful process was entirely avoided, and she was soon able to read with facility."

"One man, 67 years of age, who has been blind for 13 years, learned to read in 3 lessons."

BARNSTAPLE.

"'W. C., an old man in the Union, paralytic and bedridden for nearly 3 years, frequently loses all feeling in his right-hand, and has therefore only the fore-finger of his left to feel with. I shall never forget the first time he accomplished reading a verse. It was from *Texts for the Aged*, 'I have blotted out as a thick cloud thy transgressions, and as a cloud thy sins.' He wept for joy that he was once more able to read the words. His books are now his chief solace in his wakeful nights.'"

"'W. S., aged 79, in the same union, sits up in bed reading the Gospels in Moon's type, and in his prayers continually thanks God for those who first thought of having him taught to read.'"

"'S., formerly a jeweller, who suffers much in his head, has mastered the alphabet, and can read. He told me he had read John 3 several times, and 'never did that chapter seem so beautiful before.' He had often spoken upon it to others; but as he lay in his bed, and read it verse by verse, it seemed more precious to him than ever.'"

CARLISLE.

"'H. H., of Penrith, aged 76, at first thought she could not learn to read with her fingers, as they were so hard, but she is now everjoyed at her success.'"

"'M. M., aged 19, totally blind and deaf, learnt to read in 3 lessons. She is delighted with her books, seldom returning them till she has committed them to memory."

"'I would not take a hundred pounds to give up my books,' says a poor bedridden man. 'These books are my comfort day and night,' says an inmate of a workhouse, who learnt to read in one lesson; 'I never read so much of the Bible as since I have been blind.' Another adds, 'I understand it far better than when I read it with my eyes,'—a result partially owing, probably, to the reading of it rather slowly, and not passing over a single word without thought."

"At Whitehaven, J. P., blind and bedridden for 13 years, who could not read before becoming blind, learnt in about 8 lessons. He said, 'The 51st Psalm has taught me what a sinner I am, and how great a Saviour Jesus is. I would sooner part with my bed than my books."

"J. C., aged 11 years, blind and deaf from 2 years old, learnt to read in about 8 or 10 lessons, and is delighted with his books."

WORCESTER.

"'Called on a deaf, dumb, and blind woman, with whom I had previously left the Lord's Prayer in Moon's type. She makes signs, and says a few words in her own way. Directly she knew that I was come, she inquired of her friends, who understood her, if I was the man who had left the paper. When she came into the room, she took hold of my hand, to make me understand she had learned her lesson. I then gave her a touch, which meant 'go.' She immediately went and fetched the paper, and then came and sat by my side. Her friends told her to read; this she did by first touching the paper and then her mouth. She commenced, in her own way, but was too shy to continue. Her friends say she can read well. Poor thing, her's is a sad case; but notwithstanding, she is wonderfully cheerful.'"

EDINBURGH.

Extracts from letters received by MR. BROWN, from some of the Blind who have learned to read in my type:-

"I have great pleasure in testifying to the excellence of Moon's system of teaching the Blind to read, as exemplified in my own case. I commenced to learn to read, under your guidance, when I was about 69 years of age, with such success, that in a very few days I could read a chapter with tolerable ease. I can now read the whole Bible, I may say, with perfect ease and great comfort to myself. I have no hesitation in saying that, with ordinary diligence, perseverance, and attention, this system is so excellent as to enable anyone to read in a very short space of time."

"I was deprived of my sight when about 60 years of age. Moon's alphabet was brought to me very unexpectedly, having never heard of it before. I was so very anxious to learn, that I often sat up till 12 o'clock, never thinking the night long. By your unwearied kindness and attention, I soon learned to read; and now I feel so grateful and happy that I can take up the Bible, and read for myself the blessed promises and hope of the Gospel. Many thanks to the friends of the Blind for sending such a regular supply of books."

"My mother lost her sight 6 years ago, being then 59 years of age. She quickly learned to read, and has made such progress, that she has read the whole Bible twice through. She is truly thankful to the friends of the Blind for putting it in her power to be able to read the Word of the Lord."

Statement by MR. J. FENWICK.

"One woman that I called upon had lost her sight only a short time. She felt very much grieved at being deprived of the power of reading her Bible. When I told her the purpose for which I had called, and that I thought she would be able to read her Bible again, she burst into tears. I had the pleasure of hearing her read a verse or two before I left."

"A man, who had lost his sight for a long time, felt the want of it very much, owing to his wife being dead and having no one to read to him. He was old, and dull of hearing, and seldom went to church on that account. He was rather discouraged at the commencement, as he had before tried Alston's type, and could make nothing of it. 'However, he could try it,' he said. He did so; and the result was, that in one week he was able to read. He afterwards told me that he felt as if he had been in a new world since he began to read, for now he had always a companion beside him."

"Another woman upon whom I called was about 60 years of age, and had lost her sight 26 years. When I saw her, and told her that I thought I could teach her to read, she said, 'Well, if you can do that, I think it will be the greatest earthly blessing that I shall get.' I commenced to teach her, and had the pleasure of hearing her read in about a fortnight. She afterwards told me that she had often taken up her Bible, and kissed it; 'but now,' she said, 'I can read the words of my Saviour for myself.'"

"'William F., the head of a large family, who had lost his sight some years ago,' says another teacher, 'readily welcomed Moon's Gospels, and soon acquired the art of reading them. His son, a boy of 10 or 11 years of age, was his diligent teacher. I have seen the old man reading with tears of joy upon his cheeks. Through this and other means he became deeply impressed; and I have hopes that it may be said with reference to more than himself, that salvation has come to the house.'"

Letter by the Rev. W. CORBET to a Friend.

"There are two blind teachers labouring in Aberdeen of their own accord,—viz., myself and Mr. J. Cruickshank, a musician, whom I taught in a single lesson. I have been occupied in teaching since August, 1857, and Mr. C. since 1860. My duties at the Asylum, as well as

preparation for the pulpit, leave me very little time for visiting the blind at their homes; and neither of our professional duties will admit of our teaching beyond the limits of the town. By the kindness of a benevolent Society in Aberdeen, a large number of Moon's books were presented to our Asylum, and its trustees, in 1858, gave them to me, to form a Lending Library for all blind persons. By an additional grant, and small subscriptions from our more respectable readers, we have a good Library of Moon's books, consisting of 90 volumes of Scripture and 55 other books, 24 alphabets, and 12 copies of the Lord's Prayer, all of which are in constant circulation in all directions. The Trustees of our Asylum sanctioned the teaching of Moon's system in it in 1858. I began with endeavouring to collect my blind pupils in a room, which I hired for this purpose; but I soon found that very few of them would come together. I have therefore taught latterly at my own house, or their homes; and this last year I have had one or two in the poorhouse. Some blind persons occasionally come here after having learned in Edinburgh, Perth, Dundee, and other places; all of whom are generally anxious for books. I have three of this class on our list at present. After having taught Moon's system for nearly 7 years, we have now 61 good readers, and 28 imperfect, who have learned their letters. Besides these, I have visited 6 others, who had never learned to read; making in all 95 visited in Aberdeen, and of whom 12 commenced to learn this year. One of our workers learned the characters by himself in one day. I have also taught a boy in one lesson, though he had never before learned any character. Those who can read both Alston's and Moon's, generally prefer the latter, on account of its bold, easy type, and additional publications,

One young man reads from Moon's all the portions of Scripture used at a weekly prayer-meeting in his house. Two women and a girl highly value the hymns, and can repeat a great number of them. One of these women, when I first knew her, was a poor nervous thing, without any object in life. She learned to read; and now, by the help of these books, has been filled with happiness and occupation: and what is best of all, she has been brought to an experimental acquaintance with her Saviour."

MR. BROWN'S Statement.

"A blind man in the Royal Infirmary, a precentor in a country church, was recently taught to read in Moon's system. He was thus enabled to make use of the Metrical Psalms, to aid him in the weekly discharge of his duties."

"A lady says, 'The portions of Scripture I read are truly precious to my soul. The texts, to me, are perfect gems.'"

"Mrs. N. is about 70 years of age. She has read Moon's embossed books ever since the Society was formed in Edinburgh; and many a portion of Scripture and hymns have been committed to memory, which, to her, has been an unspeakable pleasure, as she truly loves the Saviour."

"Six blind persons have died in Edinburgh during the past year. The following is part of a letter which I received from one of them, when he was in his ordinary state of health :— 'I thank the Lord for such a system as Moon's, which enables me, by the touch of the finger, to read God's precious Word, and in it to see the wonders of redeeming love, and through it to hold communion with the Father and with His Son Jesus Christ, my Lord. Thus my mind is more enlightened, my faith strengthened, and my heart comforted, by the daily reading of the Sacred Volume. That the system may be extensively known and read, and be valued by all the Blind, is my sincere desire.'"

"A minister writes, 'It has been a very great blessing to J. A. She daily reads her book; and now I can scarcely see her in any other attitude than sitting with Moon's large book before her, reading and studying for herself the Word of Life.'"

"'The first time I saw James Craig, he was in the city poorhouse; he had just left the infirmary without any hope of his sight being restored. I told him of the way of reading by the fingers, and visited him sometimes twice a-day, as the Sheriff had ordered him to be sent to an Irish poorhouse. He mastered the alphabet perfectly. Before leaving, I gave him a small book to read; and told him that, if he would let me know when he had read it through, I would send him a Gospel to Ireland. A few weeks afterwards, I received a letter from him, stating that he had read the chapter over and over again, and would like very much to have a larger book to read. I sent him a copy of St. John's Gospel by post, and several other books (all in Moon's type) at different times. He wrote, on one occasion, 'I have received the book, and cannot find words to express

my thankfulness to you for the present. May the Lord guide and direct me to understand His Holy Word, and make it a blessing to my soul. The Lord bless you, is my earnest prayer.' "

"'It is five years since I lost my sight,' writes a blind man; 'and at first I thought that I should not be able to read the embossed books; but I asked help where it is only to be found, and patience was granted me; and now I can truly say that reading is my chief enjoyment. Before I lost my sight I had read a great deal of the Bible; but it is only since I have read with my fingers that I have felt the power and comfort of God's Word; and now it is my daily companion.'"

"'M. M. lost her sight many years ago. I taught her to read; and about a year afterwards, she lost her hearing. Now she can neither see nor hear; but she is both a good knitter and reader. She daily uses her book, learning by heart many portions of the Word of God.'"

GLASGOW.

"'I have a great deal to tell you,' said Mrs. M'L., on my visiting-day. 'I have found great pleasure in reading *The Pilgrim's Progress* in Moon's type. I was so interested while reading it last Sabbath, that I did not eat my dinner till about seven o'clock at night!' She would be very dull without her books, and therefore prizes her privilege very highly."

"'What a blessing it is that you were sent to me,' remarked Mrs. C., while reading the Gospel of St. John.

L

I see the directing hand of God in the matter. I am never dull now; I can sit down quietly, and read and think without the help of anyone. I take the greatest delight in the study of Moon's books, and am able to say that the reading of them has been greatly blessed to me.'"

"'Mrs. C. had the Gospel of St. John in Moon's type about a month ago, and has read the whole of it. Friends who visit her are astonished at the correctness of her reading. Her son, her only child living, through want of work and weak health, has been much cast down. The happy, buoyant spirit of the mother cheers him amidst his troubles; and when he comes home weary or downcast, she is able to read to him the Word of Eternal Life. In this way many of the Blind, whose hearts are touched by God's grace, become fireside missionaries; and I can point to several cases in my district which will bear out this remark.'"

"'I think it a great cause of gratitude that an old woman, 73 years of age, in the district visited to-day, can peruse the Word of God with readiness; and all the more, that she has been enabled to acquire this when she was over 71 years of age. But for Moon's type, this would have been impossible; the characters being so large and open, they can be easily distinguished. How encouraging this is to those under 70 to persevere in their efforts to learn to read; and also to us, to persuade even the aged blind to take lessons.'"

"'A reader being told that his book had to be taken away for a short time, replied, 'I am very sorry, and I don't know what I am to do without it; for now I can not only read, but am understanding what I read.' He has been blind about 25 years, and for 23 years never read a line. He began to learn Moon's type 18 months ago, and is now a good reader.'"

""W. is one of the most enthusiastic readers we have. I remember when he had learned to read, about 2 years ago, he went to Dunse to let his aged mother hear him read. It is an unspeakable blessing to him, as he is so deaf that he cannot attend public worship.""

"' In speaking to one to whom the reading has proved a great blessing, she said, 'I thought, at first, I could never learn; but now I should not like to lose my book. I feel a pleasure in thinking over its blessed truths.' When I first saw this woman she was greatly distressed about her sight. She is now calm and happy amidst her trials.'"

"A portion of my holiday was spent at Wishaw, where there are 6 blind persons. It was my second visit to this place. All the blind people received me very gladly. Their anxiety to learn can easily be seen from the progress they have made in the few lessons I have been able to give them."

"'In speaking with an old man, who very much values the privilege of reading Moon's books, he said, 'Yours is a glorious mission, giving sight to the Blind!' This man is evincing deep concern about his soul, in his anxiety to read the Word of God, and in his regularity in attending the means of grace. About a month ago his fingers became so hard, that he found it difficult to read. He had recourse to a blister to remove the hard skin, which proved successful.'"

"'A. has just returned from the Bridge of Allan, with his health considerably improved. He would have remained longer; but having no book, he could not continue there.'"

""W. is at present reading *The Life of Christ*, and is making most satisfactory progress. I had great difficulty in pushing him on at first, from the fear that he could not learn; but to-day he said, 'Oh! sir, I do thank you for the way you kept at me, although I was very much displeased with you sometimes; but I don't know what I should do without the books now.'"

"'I feel encouraged by the progress of a man in Anderston, who, being occupied during the day, can only study at night; and even then his time is broken. His teacher in the evening is his youngest son, about six years of age, who has himself just learned the alphabet in the character for the seeing. The black letters being placed above the raised characters in the alphabet for the Blind, enables the child to teach the father, with great pleasure to both.'"

"Gave G. a lesson to day. He remarked, 'If I had had this book, I should not have spent so many wearisome nights last summer;' and further added, 'it is a good, clever invention. I did not believe that it was so easily learned; but I am very thankful it is so easy, and that it comes within my reach,'" "'J., whom I had great difficulty in persuading to learn, as he thought he could never do so, thanked me today, again and again, for having pressed him so much; and what is better still, the reading seems to have wrought a marked change in him.'"

"'I was glad to observe the progress one of my pupils had made since I last visited him, about a fortnight ago. He was then reading in *The First Lesson Book*; and today he has been reading the 1st vol. of St. Luke's Gospel. It is 15 years since he read before; and he says, as he moves his fingers along the lines, he feels his mind refreshed and strengthened.'"

"'I left a book with a young man about three weeks ago, but had little hope, from the way in which he received it, that he would do anything at it. His parents, however, encouraged him to try to learn it; he did so, mastered his task, and read the book through. Now the young man likes the reading very much. His father, after making enquiries about our Mission and its operations, gave a subscription of $\pounds I$ as a thank-offering."

"'An old man, J. M., in reading the book of Lamentations, remarked that he had been reading there just a picture of himself regarding God's dealings with him. He quoted the 7th verse of the 3rd chapter, 'He hath hedged me about, that I cannot get out.' It was true, in his case, that the Lord had stopped him in his downward career, depriving him of sight, and thus giving him time to think on his past sins. In the midst of his sorrows he learned to read Moon's books, and they are now diligently read and thought over.'" "'I found R. D. in bed, who, on my entering, said, 'Can you guess what I am doing?' I said, 'No.' 'Well, I have been going over the first Psalm, and commenting on every clause of it. It is a wonderful portion of Scripture;' and he added, 'such meditation I feel very profitable.''"

"'One of the readers in Neilston is very anxious to get the Paraphrases in Moon's type. Although gaining his livelihood by breaking and selling sand, he is laying by a small sum weekly to purchase this book. He wished to know if I would take the price of it by instalments. I was very glad indeed to accede to this praiseworthy request.'"

"'J. I. has been reading *The Sinner's Friend*, and has found it very helpful in directing his mind to the Saviour. He says he sees now that, however far a sinner may wander from God, he is made welcome to return. While restless at night, and unable to sleep, always having his book beside him, he reads and studies its truths. He has a great desire for the Word of God.'"

"I was glad to hear the warm expressions of gratitude from Mrs. T. to-day, regarding the enjoyment she receives from reading *The Sinner's Friend* in Moon's type. She has read it over 3 times, and sees something new in it each time. 'I find,' she said, 'more real pleasure in a little bit read by myself, than a great deal more read to me by another.'"

""Was much pleased to-day to see the progress of a new reader. Her eagerness surpasses anything I have seen. The reading is to her as a well that has been long closed, but now opened by Him who saw her trouble and heard her sigh. 'To think,' she said, 'that I could read such words as these at my first reading-lesson, 'Let not your heart be troubled; ye believe in God, believe also in me!''."

"'Commenced teaching a new reader to-day with the 14th chapter of John. She was filled with joy that, after about 20 years' loss of sight, she had now the prospect of reading for herself God's Word. After reading over the first line, she remarked, 'What a wonderful time is this we live in, when men are sent to take an interest in all classes; but especially so in this work of teaching the Blind to read! When I heard of it, I was astonished, the missionary of the district telling me he would send a gentleman to teach me to read.' She looks upon it as the hand of Providence.'"

"'M. M., a young woman, has made good progress in learning to read Moon's type. I left her a *First Lesson Book* about 10 days ago, and she read it very fluently today. She had been about a year at Alston's books, and did not master them so well as she did Moon's in about 10 days. She had to leave the Blind Asylum because of the state of her health; and now she is quite delighted that she can get the use of our Free Library, looking upon this as a great privilege.'"

"'One who has seen better days in the world, but is now reduced to great poverty, has found our Mission to be a great blessing to her. She was much affected by the loss of her sight, and was in great perplexity when I found her; but, according to her own statement, I was sent to her just at the right time to teach her to read. Speaking of it to-day, she said, 'I believe I should have lost my reason had I not found this relief. But I know it was all for the best; the Lord never afflicts willingly, but for our profit.' It is now a great comfort to her that she can sit down and read the Word of God for herself.'"

INVERNESS, ETC.

"A girl, residing in the neighbourhood of Elgin, had been blind for a number of years. In a short time she learned to read Moon's books. One day, when giving her a lesson, her father, whose eyes filled with tears of delight at seeing her read, said to me, 'Well, we often heard of the blind being taught to read in asylums and schools; but we never thought that it could be done here in our own house.'"

"A man, speaking of the benefit of being able to read for himself, said, 'Before I learned Moon's type, I could sometimes get persons to read to me; but often they read so hurriedly, that I missed a great part of what was read. But now, I can take my Bible, and slowly go over some chapter; and if any particular portion attracts my attention, I can read it again, and meditate upon it; thus deriving a benefit from what I read myself, that I never could from hearing others.""

"A woman, whom I taught, said to me on another occasion, 'Often, since I have been deprived of sight, have I taken up the Bible, and kissed it with a sad heart, at the thought that I could not read its beloved pages; but now, thanks to you, I can read the words of my Saviour for myself."" [Extracted from the Observer, May 16, 1873.]

THE RT. HON. LORD HATHERLEY

(LATE LORD CHANCELLOR)

ON TEACHING THE BLIND TO READ IN

MOON'S EMBOSSED TYPE.

"On Monday, Lord Hatherley presided at the annual meeting of the London Society formed in 1855 for supplying Home-Teachers and Free Lending Libraries for the indigent Blind in Moon's embossed and simplified type. In moving the adoption of the report, his Lordship remarked, that he had himself experienced the benefit of Dr. Moon's system of teaching; for when nearly wholly deprived of sight, he learnt the 'finger alphabet' in three hours, and was now never at a loss to read the type used by the Blind. He was thus able to confirm, from personal experience, the statement that Dr. Moon's was one of the simplest methods of teaching the Blind yet devised.

"There was, he thought, a good deal of advantage in reading the Scriptures slowly, as was necessarily the case when the touch was the only sense employed; for he had found that, in passages which he thought he understood very well, and knew much better, he had come across words and phrases which had quite a new or an additional significance to him.

"He congratulated Dr. Moon on having prepared his raised type in no less than 80 different languages; and thus having contributed, not only to the comfort, but to the spiritual enjoyment of thousands of his poor and afflicted fellow-creatures."

ROYAL NORMAL COLLEGE

AND

ACADEMY OF MUSIC FOR THE BLIND,

UPPER NORWOOD.

A short time since, I visited the College for the Blind at Norwood, when Mr. Campbell, the Principal, kindly devoted considerable time to make me fully acquainted with its working; and I had thus an opportunity of testing the attainments of the pupils in reading, arithmetic, geography, grammar, general and natural history, the Scriptures, and music ; all of which were most satisfactory; and considering that barely a year had elapsed since the opening of the Institution, most astonishing. The questions which were put in arithmetic elicited answers truly marvellous for their promptness and correctness. The geographical knowledge of the students was of no ordinary character, combined as it was with the historical associations, political conditions, and products of the different portions of the earth. Upon asking one of the pupils to trace the course a vessel would take in sailing from Odessa to St. Petersburgh, the principal places that would be passed on the voyage were accurately pointed out on a raised globe.

A detailed description of the peculiar method of musical instruction adopted at the College,—the object of which is to enable the pupils, when their education is

154

completed, to obtain good incomes as organists, teachers of music, and piano tuners,—would occupy too much space in this small volume; but great praise is due to Mr. Campbell, and his efficient staff of assistants, for the high state of proficiency which the pupils, who have been selected for their musical talents, have already attained.

Sir Charles Lowther, Bart., has kindly presented a full Library of my books to the College, which, I am informed by Mr. Campbell, is greatly appreciated by the pupils.

Mr. Campbell is anxious to see the benefits of my Type universally diffused, believing it to be peculiarly adapted for the mass of the Blind; and he expresses a special interest in the promulgation of the system amongst the *Adult* Blind of his native country, America.

The College is open for inspection to all who wish to see for themselves what is possible for the Blind to accomplish; and information in reference to the Institution can be obtained from the Principal, Mr. F. J. Campbell.

CHAPTER XV.

CONCLUDING REMARKS.

In concluding this volume, and in reviewing the numerous and great blessings vouchsafed by our heavenly Father, I desire gratefully to tender my thanks to all those through whose kind aid I have been enabled to prosecute my labours.

To Her Most Gracious Majesty the Queen, I feel the deepest gratitude for Her gracious donation, accompanied by expressions of sympathy with the Work; also for the honour of being permitted to emboss in my type, "*The Queen's Journal*," and "*The Early Years of H.R.H. the late Prince Consort*," the perusal of which volumes has afforded the Blind so much pleasure.

To a Christian friend, G. Johnson, Esq., I am greatly indebted for *largely* contributing towards the Building Fund, and the circulation of the Holy Scriptures. Also to F. B. Bosanquett, Esq., who has kindly enabled me to stereotype the Gospel of St. Matthew in the Urdu language, and to send 500 copies to India, and other portions of Scripture to Egypt.

Another friend, G. M. E., has rendered most valuable help by contributions, amounting, at different times, to £775, for supplying portions of Scripture to the blind poor of Ireland, France, Germany, Italy, Syria, Liberia, Australia, &c., &c.; where they have been most gratefully received, and highly appreciated.

156

I acknowledge, with warmest thanks, my obligations to the British and Foreign Bible Society, the Prussian Bible Society, and to those Friends of the Editor of "The Book and Its Mission," who have kindly given so valuable and important a support to the Work; also to the various Home-Teaching Societies of Great Britain, and other countries, for the great assistance they have rendered in teaching the Blind to read; and in circulating my Books, through the means of "Free Lending Libraries," and other agencies. Without these united efforts, thousands of the Blind now reading the Word of God for themselves, would probably never have had the opportunity of so great a privilege. But, although much has been done, much more remains to be done; and the work of preparing books for the Blind, as yet effected, must be considered merely as the *nucleus* for future development. Not only is an increased effort required for the Blind of Great Britain and Ireland, but largely increased funds are urgently needed, to enable us to circulate the revealed Word of God still more extensively in this simplified type (applicable to all languages), amongst the Blind so widely scattered throughout the world.

May we not feel encouraged to hope that He, for whom we labour, whose glory we seek, and who has hitherto blessed the united efforts of His servants, will continue to incline the hearts of His people to give of their substance, that more labourers may be sent into the fields which are "white already to harvest?"

It has been suggested that, in consequence of the deaths occurring amongst our subscribers, with various other causes annually affecting the subscriptions towards the work, an effort should be made to raise an *Endowment Fund for Embossing*, to form the basis of a more certain and permanent means for its support. Sir Charles Lowther, Bart., of Swillington, and Wilton Castle, Yorkshire (who has, at different times, given sums to the amount of upwards of £4,000 towards the Work, and more than 7,000 volumes to Free Lending Libraries for the Blind), has kindly consented to become Treasurer to the "*Endowment Fund*," which, when a sufficient amount has been raised, will be placed in the hands of Trustees.

W. MOON, LL.D.

104, QUEEN'S ROAD, BRIGHTON. August, 1873.

BANKERS :

Messrs. Hall, Lloyd, Bevan, and West, Union Bank, North Street, Brighton.

APPENDIX.

LIST OF WORKS PUBLISHED IN MY TYPE FOR THE BLIND.

To DONORS.—Many of the Works in the following List have been Stereotyped at the expense of Benevolent Individuals, as a kind of Legacy to the Blind; and any person who may wish to have a particular CHAPTER of the Bible, HYMN, or other worthy WORK thus STEREOTYPED, can do so at the expense of Is. 6d. per page 8vo, and 2s. 6d. per page 4to, in the English, and 3s. per page 4to, in any Foreign Language,—a perfect Copy of which will be presented to the Donor on the completion of the Work; but the Plates will be retained as the Property of the Charity.

ENGLISH LIST.

BIBLE.

Genesis, 3 vols Exodus, 2 v Leviticus, 2 v Numbers, 2 v Deuteronomy, 2 v Joshua, 2 v Judges, 2 v I Samuel, 2 v 2 Samuel, 2 v I Kings, 2 v 2 Kings, 2 v I Chronicles, 2 v 2 Chronicles, 2 v

BIBLE (continued).

Ezra Nehemiah Esther The above also in 2 vols.

Job, 2 v Psalms, 3 v Proverbs Ruth Ecclesiastes Song of Solomon Lamentations The above also in 1 vol.

BIBLE (continued).

Isaiah, 3 vols Jeremiah, 3 v Ezekiel, 3 v Daniel Hosea Joel Amos Obadiah

The above also in I vol.

Jonah Micah Nahum Habakkuk Zephaniah Haggai Zechariah Malachi

The above also in 2 vols.

Matthew, 2 v Mark Luke, 2 v John, 2 v Acts, 2 v Romans I, 2 Corinthians

The above also in 2 vols.

Galatians Ephesians Philippians Colossians I Thessalonians 2 Thessalonians I Timothy 2 Timothy 2 Timothy Titus Philemon

The above also in 2 vols.

Hebrews James I Peter 2 Peter John, I, 2, 3 Jude The above also in 2 vols. Revelation

FOR BEGINNERS AND THE AGED.

Spelling Lessons, I and 2 Alphabet and Lord's Prayer (as a First Lesson) Reading Cards, Nos. 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6-nos. 1, 2, and 3, extra large type Texts for the Aged, and such as have very hard hands-parts I, 2, 3, and 4, extra large type First Lesson Book John, chapter 3 John John John John ,, I4 » I5 ,, 16 17 Life of Christ in Scripture Words, in 3 vols or 9 parts-parts 8 and 9 are also printed in extra large type Spelling Frames Letters for ditto Writing Frame (large) Ditto (small) RELIGIOUS WORKS.

Pilgrim's Progress, 2 vols Scotch Metrical Psalms, 3 v Scotch Paraphrases Prayer-book Psalms, 3 v Morning and Evening Prayers and Litany Epistles in Liturgy, 2 v Sinner's Friend, 2 v Morning Watches, 3 v Holy Communion Collects Telling Jesus Lord's Supper (Preparatory Exercises) Morning Portions (Bogatzky's) Evening Portions (ditto) Hele's Morning & Evening Prayers (Selections from) Texts of Consolation Scripture Truths Silent Comforter Sunbeams for Human Hearts The Glory of God The Blood that Saveth

ENGLISH LIST (continued).

RELIGIOUS WORKS (cont.)

The Shorter Catechism Uses of Difficulty Thoughts of God :--Part 1, Infinite Condescension,&c. " 2, Divine Challenge, &c. " 3, Tender Remonstrance, &c. ,, 4, Comfort for Bereaved, &c. CHAPTERS AND PSALMS. Matthew, chap. 5 Matthew, chaps. 6 and 7 Luke, chap. 11 Luke, chap. 15 Ephesians, chap. 2 Luke, chap. 18 John John I 9.5 3 ,, 6 John 33 Iohn IO .. John 14 .. John 15 ... John 16 ,, John 17 ., 18 John ... Acts 9 I Corinthians, chap. 15 2 Corinthians, chaps. 5, 6 Hebrews, chap. 12 Proverbs, chap. 8 Psalms, 34 and 86 Psalms, 40, 42, and 84 Psalms, 32, 51, 130, and 143 Psalms, 91 and 139 Psalm 119 Psalms, 23 and 125

Psalms, 27 and 103 Isaiah, chap. 40 Isaiah, chap. 53 Isaiah, chap. 55 POETRY.

Bull's Hymns, 3 v Hymn of the Blind Morning Hymns (by a Lady) Evening Hymns (ditto) Hymns on Resignation Hymns :— Hours of Sorrow, &c. Ashamed of Jesus, &c.

POETRY (continued). Hymns :-All is Known to Thee, &c. Precious Promises, &c. Need of Jesus, &c. Sacred Poetry, parts 1 and 2 Keble's Christian Year (Selections from) Revival Hymns, parts 1 and 2 Children's Hymns World in the Heart Starless Crown Christ our Example Old, Old Story Herbert and Quarles (Selections from) Cotter's Saturday Night Abide with Me, &c. A Hymn (by J. Anderson, Esq.)

EDUCATIONAL WORKS.

History of England, vols I, 2, 3, 4 Geography, vols I and 2 Biblical Dictionary, vols I, 2, 3, 4 Spelling Book Astronomy, vol I Natural History, vol I Grammar, part I Euclid, Book I (Diagrams)

TALES AND ANECDOTES.

Seaman's Leap for Life, &c. Tiger Hunt, &c. Falls of Niagara, &c. Anecdotes of Dogs Sagacity of a Lioness Blind Beggar Blind Irishman Dying Robber Luke Heywood Time Enough Yet Too Late Sabbath Breaking Soldier of Lucknow Praying Willys Highland Kitchenmaid The Debt is Paid Sam, the Converted Sailor The Patchwork Quilt Jesus met in Todmorden Vale
ENGLISH LIST (continued).

TALES, &C. (continued). There is Room for You Pious Teacher Lost Prayer Book Eyes and Ears Yeddie's First and Last Communion

REMARKABLE ANSWERS TO PRAYER.

Brave Emperor, &c. Bristol Merchant, &c. Negress and her Nurse, &c. Let him be Spared, &c. Paying for Praying, &c. Innkeeper's Family, &c. Prayer Meeting Abandoned, &c. Vessels Saved by Prayer, &c. Learning to Pray, &c. Two Praying Wives, &c. Phillip Henry's Promise, &c. Irreverence Rebuked, &c. Condemned Soldier, &c. Loss of Family Prayer, &c. Son's Admonition, &c. King of Toobow, &c. Prayer for a Lunatic Answered, &c. Prayer for Fine Weather Answered. &c. Guarded House, &c. Beggar's Prayer, &c. A Praying Mother, &c. A Written Prayer Answered, &c. Persecuting Father, &c. Murderers Overawed, &c.

MEMOIRS.

Life of— Capt. Cook, 2 v Zisca G. Stephenson R. Stephenson Peter the Great J. Vine Hall James Watt J. Metcalf

MEMOIRS (continued). Life of-Cristopher Columbus, 3 v Nicholas Bacon Martin Luther Sir William Herschell Harriet Pollard Eliza Cooter Benjamin Franklin, 2 v Sir H. Davey J. Ferguson, the Astronomer Sir Isaac Newton General Garibaldi, 2 v William Caxton Rev. A. Murray Lady Jane Grey William Carey The Peel Family Sir R. Arkwright James Sharples Josiah Wedgwood Dr. Jenner William Eade Herbert Minton Joseph Bramah Henry Maudsley Dr. Adam Clarke Robert Bloomfield Rev. W. Wedlock Lord Nelson

Cranmer (Last Hours of) Polycarp (Last Hours of) Dr. Moon's Labours for the Blind Early Years of H.R.H. the late Prince Consort Queen's Journal, part 1 : First Visit to Scotland Queen's Journal, part 2 : Visit to Blair Athole Queen's Journal, part 3 : West Tour Queen's Journal, Life in the Highlands, 2 v The Prince and the Prayer

FOREIGN LIST.

DANISH.

John, chaps. 1, 2, and 3 John, chap. 14

NORSE.

John, chap. 14 John, chaps. 1, 2 and 3 HINDUSTANEE. Psalm 34 Matthew, 2 v John, 2 v John, chap. 3 IRISH. John, chap. 3 Acts, chap. 9 ARMENIAN. Psalms, 34 and 86 John, chap. 3 Primer GAELIC. John, 2 v John, chap. 3 John, 1, 2, and 3 (Epistles) Psalms, 34 and 86 Psalms, 32, 51, 130, and 143 ITALIAN. John, chap. 14 I Peter 2 Peter SPANISH. John, chap. 3 JUDEO-SPANISH. Psalm 51 NINGPO. Matthew, chap. 2 Luke, 2 v WELSH. John, chap. 14 John's 1st Epistle John, 2 v DUTCH. Genesis, 3 v Luke, 2 v Acts, 2 v John, 2 v

John, chap. 3

Psalm, 34

Galatians

DUTCH (continued). Ephesians First Lesson Book

The Dutch portions are sold at the School for the Blind, Rotterdam.

GERMAN.

Genesis, 3 v Psalms, 3 v Psalms 34 and 86 Psalms 37 and 39 Psalms, 90, 91, and 103 Psalms, 125, 126, &c. Matthew, 2 v Mark Luke, 2 v John, 2 v John, chap. 3 John, chap. 14 Birth of Christ Galatians Ephesians Philippians Colossians John, 1, 2, and 3 (Epistles) Old, Old Story

FRENCH.

Psalms, 3 v Luke, 2 v John, 2 v John, chap. 3 John ,, 14 Acts, 2 v Romans Revival Hymns, part 1 Attack of Wolves Eliza Cooter

ARABIC.

Luke John John, chap. 3 John ,, 14 Sermon on the Mount Galatians Ephesians Philippians Colossians Hebrews James

FOREIGN LIST (continued).

ARABIC (continued). I Peter 2 Peter 1, 2, 3 John Tude Psalms (preparing) Hymns Grammar SWEDISH. Psalms 34 and 86 Psalms 91 and 139 John, 2 v John, chap. 3 John, chap. 14 Ephesians Hymn Book, part I ARMENO-TURKISH. Matthew, 2 v Matthew, chaps. 5, 6, and 7 TAHITIAN. John's Epistles, 1, 2, and 3 John, chap. 3 SHANGHAI. Sermon on the Mount KAFFIR. John, chap. 14 Hymn PORTUGUESE. John, chap. 3 BENGALI. John, chap. 14

In addition to the above, the Lord's Prayer, and several other Portions, may be had in many other languages.

MAPS.

SMALL EMBOSSED MAPS.

Moon's Biblical Pocket Atlas in two parts. The maps in this Atlas may also be had separately, viz.,—

Canaan Ancient Jerusalem Plan of the Temple Journeyings of the Israelites Encampment Plan of the Tabernacle Golden Candlestick Breastplate

Small Maps not contained in the Atlas.

Italy Russia

LARGE EMBOSSED MAPS,

with Names of Places in black type.

Palestine, England and Wales, Marching Order of the Israelites, St. Paul's Travels, Map illustrating Dr. Moon's Missionary Travels.

LARGE EMBOSSED MAPS,

without any Names of Places,

Europe, Africa, America, and Eastern Hemisphere. The World (Mercator's Projection) Northern Hemisphere Astronomical Atlas

All the Books are sold BELOW THEIR COST OF PRODUCTION, and an EXTRA CONSIDERABLE REDUCTION is made in the prices of those supplied to the Poor and Free Lending Libraries. Increased Funds are urgently required to meet the increasing demands for the Embossed Books. All Contributions are entirely appropriated to the purposes of the Charity; and unless such were the case, the Embossed Books could not be sold at their present prices.

LIST OF SUBSCRIBERS

From the Commencement of the Work in 1847 to 1873.

*** Should any Subscriber or Friend detect any error in this List, Dr. Moon would esteem it a great favour if they would kindly acquaint him with it.

HER MOST GRACIOUS MAJESTY THE QUEEN, \$\$5. H.R.H. THE LATE DUCHESS OF GLOUCESTER, \$\$2. HIS MOST GRACIOUS MAJESTY THE LATE KING OF PRUSSIA, 100 Th.

	f.	s.	d.			£.	s.	d.
Abington, Miss	6	10	0	Anonymous		Ĩ	0	0
Abinger, Lady	9	0	0	.,		I	0	0
Abbott, C. H., Esq.	I	0	0	.,		I	0	0
Abram, Miss	I	0	0	,,		I	0	0
Addis, Miss	6	0	6	,,		I	0	0
Adock, Mr	I	0	0			I	0	0
Addington, Miss	6	0	0	,,,		I	0	0
Agrippa	21	0	0	,,		I	0	0
Aldrige, Rev	Ι	0	0	Anderson, Mrs.		I	5	0
Alexander, Miss S	IO	0	0	Anderson, Mrs. (by				
Alexander, Miss	2	0	0	Miss Graham)		2	IO	0
Allen, T. R., Esq	I	5	0	Anderson, — Esq.		5	0	0
Allen, Miss	I	0	0	Annesley, Miss (colle	C-			
Allan, R. M., Esq	I	I	0	ted by)		I	8	0
Allenby, Mrs	2	5	0	Appleyard, E.S., Es	q.	- 1	I	0
Allnut, Rev. K. L	I	I	0	A Lady		I	0	0
Alston Home-Teaching				A Lady		I	0	0
Society	I	0	0	A Lady		44	0	0
Aliven, Esq	I	0	0			I	15	0
Anonymous (per Rev.				A Lady (by Miss				
R. S. Smith)	20	0	0	Wainwright)		5	0	0
,, (Staines)	2	0	0	A Lady (by Lady				
,,	4	15	0	Lowther)		I	0	0
,,	5	0	0			I	0	0
,,	I	0	0			5	0	0
,,	5	0	0			2	0	0
,,	I	0	0			I	10	0
,,	5	0	0			9	6	0
,,	Ĩ	0	0			4	I	0
,,	5	0	0	Ashby, C., Esq.		28	6	0

	L.	s.	d.	s. d.
Austen, - Esq	ĩ	0	0	Beresford, Mrs. Col. 5 0 0
Avelyn, The Misses	I	0	0	Beresford, Mrs. Col.
A. P	I	I	0	(collected by) 2 0 0
A. F. R. (by Miss				Beresford, Rev 5 0 0
Coleman)	2	0	0	Beresford, H., Esq 5 0 0
A. M	I	6	0	Berlin Home-Teaching
				Society 75 0 0
Babington, Mrs	8	0	0	Best, Captain I I O
Babington, Mrs.				Bevan, R. C. L., Esq. 165 0 0
(Friend of)	4	0	0	Bevan, R., Esq 10 10 0
Bailey, Mrs	I	IO	0	Bevan, P., Esq 2 2 0
Bagnell, T., Esq	5	0	0	Bevan, S., Esq I O O
Baker, The Misses		IO	0	Birtch, Mrs I O O
Baker, Miss	2	0	0	Birbeck, H., Esq 5 0 0
Baker, Miss H	5	0	0	Binstead, Mrs 3 0 0
Banting, T., Esq		0	0	Blackenbury, Mrs I O O
Barnet, (Subscriptions				Blackhouse, Mrs. E. 5 0 0
from)	22	II	4	Blackwood, S., Esq. 2 0 0
Barratt, J., Esq	II	0	0	Blackwood, Miss I O O
Barratt, R., Esq	I	0	0	Blackwell, Mrs I O O
Barclay, Mrs	2	IO	0	Blair, Miss H 3 0 0
Barclay, H., Esq	20	0	0	Bland, Miss A 8 11 0
Baring, J. Esq	2	0	0	Blencowe, R. W., Esq. I O O
Barlow, W., Esq	I	0	0	Blomefield, Sir T., Bart. 2 10 0
Barlow, Mrs	I	0	0	Bockett, Miss 5 II 6
Barnett, Mrs	I	6	0	Boddington, Miss 5 0 0
Bass, T., Esq.	4	2	0	Bollen, Miss IO O O
Bass, G., Esq	2	15	0	Bolger, Miss I 15 0
Bass, Miss	I	10	0	Borrer, Mrs: 10 0 0
Bassett, Lady	14	2	0	Borrows, Major I O O
Basnett, Mrs. C	I	0	0	Bosanquett, F. B., Esq. 202 17 6
Batho, Rev. F. T	I	0	0	Bosanquett, Miss I O O
Batho, Mrs	I	I	0	Bovell, Miss I I O
Bathurst, Miss	2	0	0	Boys, J., Esq 6 10 0
Bayly,— Esq	I	0	0	Bradshaw, Miss L I O O
Bayley, Miss	6	0	0	Braithwaite, F., Esq. 5 0 0
Beauchamp, Honble.				Bragg, Mrs I I O
Lady	I	0	0	Brawley, $-$ Esq I O O
Beaufort, Dowager				Brighton School for
Duchess of	5	0	0	the Blind 10 0 0
Beaumont, Rev. Dr.	4	0	0	British and Foreign
Beaumont, Mr. and Mrs.	60	0	0	Bible Society 577 0 0
Beany, Mr. (coll. by)	I	19	9	Broke, Miss 3 15 0
Bearing, - Esq	I	0	0	Brook, $-$ Esq. $\cdot \cdot I \circ \circ$
Beckwith, W., Esq	3	10	0	Broderick, Miss E I O O
Beckwith, R., Esq	2	10	0	Broughton, Mrs. Col. 12 5 0
Beckwith, Mrs	I	0	0	Brown, F., Esq 5 0 0
Beckett, W., Esq	5	0	0	Brown, — Esq. (by C.
Beckett, Lady Anne	5	0	0	Rogers, Esq.) 5 0 0
Bedford, Mrs	7	2	0	Brown, Mrs. P I I O
Benyon, Miss	I	0	0	Brown, Mrs I 6 0
Bennett, G. C., Esq.	I	0	0	Brown, Miss 6 10 0
and the second				

	r	-s.	d.		L.	s.	d.
Davana Miss M	2	0	0	Collins, Miss	2	5	0
Brown, Miss M	Ĩ	0	0	Collins, Miss	3	0	0
Brown, R., Esq			0	Collison, Miss	2	5	0
Bryant, Miss	I	0		13	ĩ	0	0
Bowden, Mrs	I	0	0		I		0
Bowyer, Rev. A	5	0	0	Conway, Rev. W	8	5	0
Buch, Miss	I	I	0	Cooke, Rev. T		5	
Buckston, Miss	7	0	0	Cooke, Mrs	5	0	0
Budd, G., Esq	2	0	0	Cooke, The Misses	I	0	0
Bull, Dr	34	2	0	Cooper, Rev. W. H.	4	10	0
Bull, Mrs. Dr	2	4	6	Cooper, — Esq	5	0	0
Burgess, Miss	10	6	6	Cooper, Mrs	5	0	0
Burgess, Mrs.	I	0	0	Cooper, Mrs. F Cooper, Miss	I	0	0
Burleigh, G., Esq	14	0	0	Cooper, Miss	I	0	0
Burrows, Sir C. (Sur-				Copper, Mrs. (Friends)	2	0	0
plus of Subscription				Copley, Miss .	I	0	0
Ball)		2	0	Cornthwaite, Rev. T	30	18	0
Butterworth, Mrs	5	3	0	Cornwallis, The Ladies	2	0	0
Bushby, Miss	4	IO	0	Corbett, Rev. W., and			
B., Miss	4	0	0	Friends	6	10	0
				Cottrell, Rev. H	2	0	0
Campbell, Miss	2	0	0	Cork Home-Teaching			
Campion, W. J., Esq.	Ι	0	0	Society	10	0	0
Carbonell, Miss	5	0	0	Courthope, C., Esq	5	0	0
Carbonell, Miss C	5	0	0	Courthope, Miss	30	10	0
Carfrea, Mrs	I	IO	0	Cowlan, Miss	I	0	0
Carthew, - Esq	5	0	0	Coxwell, - Esq	I	II	0
Carmell, Miss	22	9	8	Cragie, H., Esq	5	0	0
Carnde, Miss	3	19	0	Crawley, Miss	10	0	0
Carr, J., Esq	II	0	0	Crazil, H., Esq	5	0	0
Carr, G., Esq	3	0	0	Creswick, T., Esq	5	0	0
Carr, Miss (friends by)	13	15	0	Croft, Rev. T	I	0	0
Carter, Mrs	I	õ	0	Croydon, Lecture at	6	I	0
Cartwright, Miss	2	0	0	Currie, Hon. Mrs	14	0	0
Cartwright, Miss Caslon, T. W., Esq.	2	7	6	,, ,, (Friend of)	2	0	0
Catt, Mrs. E.	3	ò	0	Curling, W., Esq	16	0	0
Cazenove, P., Esq	5	5	0	Cullingford, W. H., Esq.	5	0	0
Cecil, Lord	I	õ	0	C., Miss	IO	0	0
Chance, E., Esq	I	I	0	C. F	5	0	0
Chance, Mrs	9	I	0	C. F. X	2	0	0
Chambers, Mrs	I	0	0	С. Н. Р. А	10	0	0
Chapman, Mrs	I	0	0	Collections	72	13	6
Chastleton, R., Esq.	12	12	0	Collecting Cards	5	19	II.
Chastleton, Miss	IO	0	0	8	-	1	
Chester, Miss	I	0	0	Dalrymple, Sir A., Bart.	1	10	0
Childe, Mrs	4	10	0	Dalrymple, Lady	I	0	0
Churchill, C., Esq	5	0	0	Daniel, Mrs	I	0	0
Clarke, Sir C. M	2	2	0	Darby, Mrs	I	0	0
Clarke, Mr. and Mrs.	3	õ	0	Darby, Miss	13	15	0
Clarke, Miss	2	5	0	Darlington, Sir Ralph	I	10	0
Clayton, C., Esq	ĩ	I	0	Davis, W. D., Esq	Î	0	0
Clayton, Mrs.	Î	ò	0	Davis, Mrs	I	0	0
Colclough, A. C., Esq.	Î		o	Dania Man	ī	0	0
Controllerit Tri Old Tradi	*	**	~	Davis, Mirs	*	0	-

	f.	s. d.		£.	s.	d.
Davis, Mrs. (by Mrs.	~		Esdale, E. J., Esq	ĩs	0	
Fulljames)	4	0 0	Etches, Miss	I	5	
Dawson, Mrs	2	0 0	Etherington, Mrs	2	0	
Danman Mina		0 0			0	
Dawron Minn			Evans, T. R., Esq	I		0
	2		Evans, Miss	19	I	0
Day, Miss	I	0 0	Evangelical Alliance	I	0	0
Deakins, Miss	5	5 0	Everett, Miss	5	0	0
D'Eresby, Lord	2	0 0	Everest, Miss	I	0	0
Deneval, H., Esq	I	0 0	Exhibition of Models	7	10	0
Dennis, — Esq		10 0	Exeter, Lady	21	0	0
Dennis, — Esq		11 6	E. M. G	21	0	0
Dewar, The Misses	1 1	0 0				
Des Fontaine, Mrs	I	0 0	Falkiner, Sir C., Bart.	2	I	0
Digby, G. H., Esq	40	0 0	Favery, Mrs	2	0	0
Dixon, Rev. A	5	0 0	Fenwick, Mrs.	5	0	0
Dixon, J., Esq	I	0 0	Ferard, J., Esq	2	I	0
Domager, Miss	I	0 0	Fisher, — Esq	5	0	0
Domville, The Misses	I	0 0	Fison, Rev. C. H.	5	0	0
Douglas, Rev. C. E	II	0 01	Fison, Mrs	Ĩ	0	0
Douglas, The Misses	I	0 0	Fitzpatrick, Rev	I	0	0
Downes, Miss	2 1	0 01	Fitzwigram, Sir R	2	IO	0
Downing, D. F., Esq.	2	2 0	Fitzwillliam, Earl	2	0	0
Doxat, A., Esq.	12	9 0	Flemming, Mrs	I	0	0
Dray, Mrs	2	ó o	Forbes, J., Esq	2	0	0
Driver, Mrs		0 01	Forbes, G., Esq.	2	0	0
Drummond, Rev. S. R.	I	6 0	Foster, Mrs		0	0
Drummond, Hon. Mrs.	Î	0 0	Foundation Stone, Lay-	5	~	~
Duckworth, Mrs	2	0 0	ing of	4	2	I
Du Pre, Rev. W		10 0	Equilar Man		32	0
The A T A	I	0 0	East D. East	36	õ	0
		0 0	Day C Day		0	0
Dynewor, Sir H	5		Town II Dawn			
D., Miss	2	0 0	Fox Miss	I		0
D. E. B	5	0 0	Fox, Miss	5	0	0
Fada Mar			Fox, Miss	2	17	6
Eade, Mrs	9	7 0	Freeman, Mrs	12	19	0
Eastlake, Captain	I	I O	Friends, by			6
Edinburgh Home-			Anderson, Miss		II	6
Teaching Society	10	0 0	Brook, Miss	1	0	0
Edmonstone, J. B., Esq.	I	0 0	Babington, Mrs	2	0	0
Edwards, Miss	6	0 0	Fox, Miss	I	0	0
Ekersile, Miss		10 0	Fulljames, Mrs	4	17	0
Eley, C., Esq	I	0 0	Grant, Miss	3	0	0
Elsdale, Mrs	3	0 0	H. B	I	IO	0
Elsdale, Miss F	I	0 0	Hodgson, Mrs	4	19	0
Elvistone, — Esq	2	0 0	Haye, Mrs	20	0	0
Ellis, W., Esq	6	0 0	Jones, Miss.	I	5	0
Ellis, J., Esq	I	5 0	Keating, Miss	I	12	6
Ellis, W. R., Esq	I	0 0	Murley, S. H., Esq.	I	2	6
Elliott, Rev. H. V	12	6 0	Peek, Miss	3	I	6
Elliott, Rev. E. K	3	0 0	Pennefather, Rev. W.	5	0	0
Elliott, Mrs		0 01	Reed, Miss	I	0	0
Elliott, Miss	IO	3 0	Salvin, Mrs	I	0	0
		100				

	r			r		4
This da tha	£. s.	α.	Core Lady Grass	to.		d.
Friends, by		~	Gore, Lady Grace	2	0	0
Stibbert, Miss	I O	0	Gosslin, Miss	23	10	0
Friends	I 10	0	Gotobed, Miss	5	0	0
Friends at Hull	3 6	0	Gowan, Mrs	5	0	0
Friend, A	20 0	0	Grace, Miss	5	0	0
Friend, A	II	0	Grafton, Miss	3	0	0
Friend, A	1 15	0	Graham, T. H., Esq	I	0	0
Friend, A	I II	0	Graham, Mrs	I	0	0
Friend, A	I O	0	Graham, Miss	50	10	0
Friend, A	1 5	0	Grant, Sir R., Bart	7	4	0
Friend, A	I O	0	Grant, Lady	10	4	0
Friend, A	I O	0	Grant, Miss	2	0	0
Friend, A	I O	0	Grant, Miss (Friends of)	3	0	0
Friend, A	2 0	0	Grant, Mrs	I	0	0
Friend, A	10 O	0	Gratton, Miss	5	0	0
Friend, A	5 0	0	Gray, Mrs	12	I	0
Friend, A	I O	0	Gray, The Misses	10	0	0
Friend, A	I O	0	Gray, Rev. F. W	10	0	0
Friend, A	ΙO	0	Grey, Mrs	I	0	0
Friend, A	I O	0	Green, W., Esq	5	0	0
Fry, J. F., Esq	10 O	0	Green, Mrs. Major	2	IO	0
Fuller, Miss A	II	0	Green, Miss	I	0	0
Fullerton, Miss	I IO	0	Gregory, Rev	6	5	6
Fulljames, Mrs	19 2	0	Gregory, Captain	5	0	0
Furner, E. W., Esq.	2 0	0	Gregory, Mrs	Ĩ	0	0
Furnell, Miss	15 0	0	Gregory, Mrs	I	0	0
Furis, Mrs	II	0	Griffiths, N., Esq	5	0	0
			Grinfield, Rev. W	3	15	0
Gainsford, J., Esq	6 10	0	Grinford, - Esq	20	õ	0
Gainsford, G. H., Esq.	7 0	0	Grove, - Esq	I	0	0
Gainsborough, Lady	13 0	0	Grove, Mrs	I	II	0
Gardner, Mrs.	6 I	0	Gurney, S., Esq. (the			
Garrett, W. A., Esq.	3 10	0	late)	22	0	0
Garth, G., Esq	2 2	0	late)	132	0	0
Gav, G., Esq	10 0	0	Gurney, E., Esq	118	4	0
Gay, G., Esq Gentleman, A	I O	0	Gurney, Rev. H	IO	0	0
Gending, A. F., Esq.	ΙΟ	0	Gurney, Mrs	5	0	0
Getty, J., Esq		0	Gurney, Mrs. S			
Gibbons, J., Ésq	II	0		775	0	0
Gibson, W. G., Esq.	5 0	0		115	~	~
Gibson, Mrs	10 0	0	Hack, D., Esq	6	15	0
Gibson, Miss	15 0	0	Hagen, Mrs. Van	5	0	0
Giles, — Esq	3 0	0	Haig, Mrs. T.	2	õ	0
Glasgow Bible	5 0	~	Haliburton Far	Ĩ	0	õ
Society	33 0	0	Hall Mar	I	0	
Glasgow Home-Teach-	33 0	0	Hall Miss C C	I	I	0
Same Charles and	22 0	0		2.		
CI D C E	12 0		Hampton, Mrs Hamilton, Miss	I	0	0
Color T IZ-	10 0	0	Hanbury R Esa	4	10	0
Goodale, Miss (coll.	10 0	0	Hanbury, R., Esq	5	5	0
	III 6	-	Hanbury, Mrs	I	0	0
by) Goldsmith, Miss	III 6 I I	7	Hands, — Esq	18	0	0
Gordsmithy Miss		0	Hankey, T., Esq	10	5	0

	f.	s.	d.	L. s.	d.
Hankey, - Esq		8	0	LInestern MC	0
Hanson, Rev. W	İ		0	Huntingfield, Dowager	
Hannington, S., Esq	28	10	0	T - d	0
Hahbintoner, — Esq.	2	0	0	Hutchinson, J., Esq. I I	0
Harcourt, Hon. Mrs.				Hynds, J., Esq 5 0	0
Vernon	90	0	0	Hyndman, J. B., Esq. 8 10	0
Harcourt, Rev. L. V	8	0	0	H. W I O	0
Hardcastle, Mrs	I	IO	6		
Hardy, C., Esq	3	3	0	I. C 100 0	0
Hardy, Miss	2	2	0		
Harman, Miss	2	2	0	Jackson, Mr 2 1	0
Harmer, Miss	I	I	0	Jackson, Mrs I 10	0
Harris, Miss L	I	I	0	Jackson, Miss 6 10	0
Harrington, Mrs	I	0	0	James, J., Esq 15 0	0
Harrison, Mrs	8	II	0	James, J., Esq 15 0 James, Mrs 2 0	0
Harrison, Miss	12	0	0	James, Mrs I O	0
Hatherley, Lord	I	10	0	Janson, Miss 4 0	0
Hawks, D. T., Esq	5	5	0	Jay, Madame 8 o	0
Hawkins, J., Esq	3	õ	0	Jemmett, Miss 12 0	0
Hawkins, Mrs	I	0	0	Jervis, Mrs I 8	0
Hawkness, Miss	I	0	0	Jones, Rev 5 0	0
Head, G. H., Esq	3	0	0	Jones, E., Esq 3 5	0
Helveston, Mrs	2	0	0	Jones, Miss 4 16	6
Henderson, G., Esq	120	0	0	Jones, Miss 2 5	0
Henderson, Mrs	I	0	0	Johnson, G., Esq 308 o	0
Hervey, Miss A	I	0	0	Johnson, Mrs I 5	0
Hewson, Mrs	2	0	0	Joyner, Mr I O	0
Hibbert, Mrs. S	I	0	0		
Hibbert, Miss M. A	3	2	0	Kay, Miss 10 0	0
Hibbert, Miss	5	0	0		0
Hildyard, T. G., Esq.	3	3	0	Kean, Mrs 5 5 Keats, Lady 1 5	0
Hochee, - Esq	2	õ	0	Kelly, Rev. W 2 2	0
Hodgson, Rev	I	0	0	Kelly, — Esq I I	0
Hoggie, Mrs	I	0	0	Kemble, Mrs. H 271 10	0
Holme, Mrs	3	0	0	Kemp, W., Esq 2 0 Kent, W., Esq I 0 King, W. R., Esq II I	0
Holland, Rev. Dr	7	5	0	Kent, W., Esq I O	0
Holland, Rev. E	I	õ	0	King, W. R., Esq II I	0
Holland, - Esq	3	0	0	Knox, Lady I O	0
Holloway, T., Esq	2	2	0	Knox, Mrs 10 0	0
Homer, Miss	7	5	0		
Hornbuckle, Miss	4	õ	0	Labouchere, T., Esq. 2 10	0
Hoskin, T., Esq	5	0	0	Lakes, N., Esq 2 16	0
Hoskins, Mrs.	IO	0	0	Lamb, Mrs, 6 16	0
Hoskins, Miss	10	0	0	Lane, Richard, Esq. 4 10	0
Howard, R., Esq	5	0	0	Lane, Robert., Esq. 2 0	0
Howard, R., Esq Howard, T. E., Esq. Howard, Miss	I	0	0	Lane, Mrs 4 2	6
Howard, Miss	I	10	0	Landon, - Esq I O	0
Howard, Rev	5	0	0	Langdale, Rev I O	0
Hoys, - Esq	2	0	0	Lawrence, S. G., Esq. 12 12	6
Hughes, Mrs	I	6	0	Lawrence, Mrs 5 5	0
Hughes, Miss	6	18	0	Lawrence, J. Z., Esq. I O	0
Hunt, J. K., Esq	2	0	0	Lawson, Sir W I O	0
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,					

	1.		4		ſ	s.	d.
Loaly Miss	to.	S. E	d. 0	Marriage, Miss	2.3	0	0
Lealy, Miss Leaconfield, Lord	2	50	0	Marsh, J., Esq	5	õ	0
		6	0	Marshall, Mrs. General	J	0	0
Leeves, Miss	14	0	0	3.6 1 11 3.6	5	0	0
Leicester, Countess of		16	0	B.F. J. T. TS	2	5	0
Lettice, Miss	4			35 35	Ĩ	6	0
Lewis, Miss S. J	I	0	0				
Lewis, Miss L. M.	I	0	0	Marston, Miss.	15	0	0
Lightfoot, Mrs.	3	3	0	Mason, Sir Francis	I	0	0
Lilleshall (collected at)		13	0	Matheson, Mrs	2	10	0
Lind, Miss	5	0	0	Maws, J, H., Esq	I	I	0
Lindo, Miss	I	17	6	Mayers, Mrs	I	I	0
Littledale, W. D., Esq.	6	0	0	Meakin, Miss	I	0	0
Liverpool Home-				Melbourne, Friends			-
Teaching Society		12	0	from	I	10	0
Lloyd, E. R., Esq	7	10	0	Meller, T. W., Esq	I	0	0
Lloyd, F. H., Esq	I	IO	0	Middleton, Lady	I	0	0
Lloyd, Mrs	I	0	0	Mills, T., Esq	10	0	0
Locke, Mrs	5		0	Mills, R., Esq	5	0	0
Lombard, Mr.	I	0	0	Milton, Lady	26	0	0
London Home-Teach-				Mingay, Mr	I	I	0
ing Society	33	0	0	Minton, R., Esq	I	0	0
Long, — Esq	I	0	0	Monteagle, The Lady	I	0	0
Lowther, Sir Charles				Morehead, Rev. G	I	0	0
H., Bart., and Lady 4	214	I	0	Morley, Mrs	I	0	0
Lowther, Sir John	70	0	0	Moore, G., Esq	I	0	0
Lowther, Miss	5	10	0	Moore, G., Esq	25	0	0
Lund, The Misses	I	0	0	Moore, R W., Esq	I	I	0
Luxton, J, M., Esq	2	0	0	Morris, Mrs	2	I	0
Lysley, Mrs	29	13	0	Morris, Mrs	IO	0	0
Lysley, Mrs	2	0	0	Morse, J. R., Esq	10	0	0
L. W	I	0	0	Mortlock, Captain	5	0	0
L. B	5	0	0	Moon, Mrs	6	7	6
L. M	IO	0	0	Mott, M., Esq	12	0	0
				Munt, Mrs	I	10	0
Macdonald, Hon. A.	5	0	0	Murley, S. H., Esq	I	I	0
Macdonald, D., Esq.	20	0	0	M. G	5	0	0
Macgregor, Major	5	0	0	M. B. V	I	0	0
Maclea, Mrs. E	80	0	0				
Macpherson, G. Roger	2	6	0	Nation, Mrs	IO	12	0
Madeley (collection at)	2	17	3	Neal, Miss	II	14	6
Madox, B., Esq	6	Ó	õ	Neald, Lady C	6	6	0
Maitland, Rev. C. D.	2	0	0	Neatby, J., Esq	8	7	0
Maitland, Miss F	5	0	0	Newnham, Mrs	2	ó	0
Maire, Lady St	Ĩ	0	0	Newman, C. E., Esq.	5	0	0
Malcolm, H., Esq	5	0	0	Nicols, Miss	ĩ	0	0
Malden, H. C., Esq	Ĩ	5	0	Nickolds, Miss	4	18	
Manders, Mr	I	ő	0	Noble, - Esq	5	0	0
Mann, Miss	15	2	6	North, T., Esq.	I	0	0
Mann, J., Esq	3	6	0	Nott, Mrs.	3	0	0
Mardell, Miss	I	0	0	Nugess, — Esq.	5	0	0
Marden, Rev. O	12	0	o	N D N	2	0	0
Marples, Miss	5			N. K. N	*	0	0
The second	2	1	2				

.

	1		i	
Oldham H. Eca. M.D.			1.	Development T. T. L. s. d.
Oldham, H., Esq., M.D.	2		0	Prendergast, T., Esq. I 0 0
Oldham, J., Esq	I		6	Pryor, J., Esq I I O
Oldham, Mrs	5	2	0	rieston, Miss 9 10 0
Oldham, Miss	39	7	0	Pringle, Miss I 2 6
Oliver, Rev. and Mrs.	I	0	0	Prinald, Miss 100 0 0
Onslow, Lord	30	IO	0	Puckle, Mrs 200
Ottey, Captain	10	0	0	
Owen, W. D., Esq	I	I	0	Ranger, J., Esq I O O
Outram, Lady	I	0	0	Rankin, C., Esq 2 2 0
0. 0. S	2	0	0	Rankin, Miss 7 4 6
				Ranyard, Mrs. (received
Paine, C., Esq	6 1	15	0	by) 464 II 4
Paget, Col	5	0	0	Rawley, Lady 5 0 0
Pakington, Admiral	I	0	0	Reade, Rev. F 2 10 0
Pakington, Hon. Capt.	I	0	0	Reade, C., Esq I O O
Palmer, Lieut., and				Reade, Miss I O O
Friends	2	2	0	D T T D
Packin C Fee			1.1	
Paskin, C., Esq	I	5	0	Reeves, Mr. and Mrs. 45 0 0
Paton, Miss	*5	0	0	Redbrooke, Lady I O O
Pattison, Miss	I	0	0	Richardson, Miss 5 0 0
Paynter, — Esq	I	I	0	Richmond Home-
Penney, R., Esq.	Ι	0	0	Teaching Society 5 0 0
Pennyfather, Rev. W.	5	0	0	Rickman, J., Esq I O O
Perkins, Miss E.	I	5	0	Rickman, R., Esq 38 0 0
Perth Home-Teaching		-		Rickman, Mrs 2 0 0
Charles	10	0	0	Rickman, The Misses 46 0 0
Death Charles			0	Ridding, Mrs I O O
	36	0		
Peek, Miss		6	3	Riggs, Dr 15 0 0
Peek, Miss	5	0	0	Rippon, Miss 2 0 0
Peek, Miss F		10	0	Roberts, F. A., Esq. 5 0 0
Peek, Miss H	2	0	0	Robertson, — Esq I O O
Peek, H. W., Esq	6	IO	0	Robertson, Miss 12 0 0
Peek, R., Esq	I	I	0	Roberts, W. H., Esq. 2 2 0
Peek, Mrs.	T	I	0	Roberts, Miss 5 0 0
Phillimore, - Esq	2	0	0	Robinson, Miss 3 15 0
T11 1111 3.4	6		0	Rogers, C., Esq 197 4 0
Phillips T Fac				Rogers, C. Esq 197 4 0
Phillips, T., Esq			0	Rogers, C., Esq., jun. 2 0 0
Phillips, Miss	I	0	0	Ross, Miss 3 0 0
Phillott, Mrs	5	0	0	Rotterdam Blind School 52 19 0
Phipps, Lady S	I	10	0	RotterdamBible Society 8 10 0
Pigeon, H. Esq	5	0	0	Rothschild, Baron 5 0 0
Playne, G., Esq	57	2	0	Round, J., Esq 2 5 0
Polhill, E., Esq	9	15	0	Rountree, R., Esq I O O
Polhill, R., Esq	Ĩ	5	0	Rowsell, Rev. W I O O
	22	3	0	Rowden, Rev. F. N I O O
Polhill, Mrs		0	0	Dala Han C
1 Obic, miles	5			
Poole, — Esq	I	I	0	Rutherford, Miss 5 0 0
Pope, D., Esq		10	0	Salvin, Mrs 49 16 0
Postle, Mrs	16	0	0	Sard, Mrs I 0 0
Potts, Mrs	I	0	0	Saunders, Mrs I O O
Pratt, Mrs. Col	70	10	0	Saunders, Miss 20 0 0
Prendergast, Lady	I	0	0	Sawyers, Messrs 26 0 0
a contraction of the state of t				

.

Schnell, Miss 1 0 0 S. P. 2 0 0 Scobell, Rev. E. 3 0 0 Tabrum, Mrs. 1 0 0 Scotit, Mrs. 1 0 0 Tabrum, Mrs. 1 0 0 Scrivens, Miss 2 0 0 Tabrum, Mrs. 1 0 0 Scrivens, Miss 1 1 0 0 Tadudington, Miss 4 4 3 Scrivens, Miss 5 0 0 Taduton, Miss 8 10 0 Shefpield Home-Teach 11 10 0 Taylor, D., Esq. 38 10 0 Simes, J. T., Esq. 30 12 0 Taylor, Miss 1 10 0 Simes, Mrs. 10 0 Taylor, Miss 1 10 0 Simes, Mrs. 5 10 0 Taylor, Mrs. </th <th></th> <th>£. s.</th> <th>d.</th> <th>£. s. d.</th> <th></th>		£. s.	d.	£. s. d.	
Schuster, Mrs. 2 0 0 Tabrum, Mrs. 1 1 0 0 Scott, Mrs. 1 1 0 0 Tabtaren, Miss 1 1 0 0 Scott, Mrs. 1 1 0 0 Tabtaren, Miss 1 0 0 Scrivens, Miss 2 0 0 Tatlenn, Lady 1 0 0 from 1 1 0 0 Tatlenn, Lady 1 0 0 Steppard, G., Esq. 5 0 0 Taylor, D., Esq. 16 0 0 Sildney, M., Esq. 1 10 0 Taylor, The. Misses 1 10 0 Silmes, M., Esq. 5 10 0 Taylor, Wr., Esq. 10 0 0 Simes, Mrs. 1 0 0 Taylor, Mrs. 1 10 0 0 Simes, Mrs. 1 0 0 Taylor, Mrs. 1 10 0 Silibeck, J. T., Esq. 5 10 0 Thompson, H., Esq. 10 0 Shilbeck, Miss 8 1 0 0 0 0 0 Smith, Rev. R. S. 5 10 0 0 0 0 Somes, W. A., Esq. 1 0 0 0 0 0 South, Major 1 11 0 0 0 0 South, Major 1 11 0 0 0 0 Spliler, Mrs. 1	Schnell, Miss				
Scobell, Rev. E. 3 0 0 Tabrum, Mrs. 1 0 0 Scotty, Mrs. 1 0 0 Tabbarer, Miss 14 4 0 6 Scrivens, Miss 2 0 0 Tabbarer, Miss 14 4 0 6 Scrivens, Miss 2 0 0 Tabbarer, Miss 14 4 0 0 Scheffield Home-Teach 1 1 0 0 Taylor, D., Esq. (the 1 0 0 Sheppard, G., Esq. 7 0 0 0 7aylor, Mrs. D. 28 10 0 Simes, Mrs. 5 0 0 0 7aylor, Miss 1 1 0 0 Simes, Mrs. 5 0 0 7aylor, Miss 1 1 0 0 Simes, Mrs. 5 0 0 7aylor, Mrs. Seq. in 1 0 0 Simes, Mrs. 5 1 0 0 Taylor, Mrs. 1 0 0 Simes, Mrs. 5 <		2 0	0 (Tabrum, L., Esq I 5 0	
Scott, Mrs. 1 0 0 Tabbarer, Miss 1 4 3 Scrivens, Miss 2 0 Taddington, Miss 4 4 6 Scrivens, Miss 1 1 0 0 Taddington, Miss 4 0 6 Scrivens, Miss 1 1 0 0 Taddington, Miss 8 1 0 Sheffield Home-Teach- 1 1 0 0 Taylor, D., Esq. (the 1 0 0 Sidney, M., Esq. 1 10 0 Taylor, D., Esq. (the 1 0 0 Sidney, M., Esq. 1 10 0 Taylor, Wr. Esq., jun. 1 0 0 Simes, Mrs. 1 0 Taylor, Mrs. 1 1 0 0 Skilbeck, Miss 3 0 1 0 Taylor, Mrs. 1 0 0 Somith, Rev, R. S. 5 10 0 Thompson, H., Esq. 1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0		3 0	0 (Tabrum, Mrs I O O	
S. E. H., Thanksgiving from110Tarleton, Lady100Sheffield Home-Teach- ing Society110Taulton, Miss810Shipman, Mrs.60Taylor, D., Esq. (the late)10Taylor, D., Esq. (the late)10Shipman, Mrs.600Taylor, D., Esq. (the late)100Sidney, M., Esq.1100Taylor, The Misses1100Simes, J. T., Esq.5100Taylor, Mrs. D., Lesq., jun.100Simes, Mrs.1100Taylor, Mrs. H.12170Skilbeck, Miss3100Taylor, Mrs.1000Skilbeck, Miss5100Thompson, H., Esq.10000Smith, Rev, R. S.5100Thompson, H., Esq.10000Smith, Rev, R. S.5100Thompson, Mrs.3000Smith, Rev, R. S.5100Thompson, Mrs.3000South, Major11110Touzell, Miss1000South, Major11110Touzell, Miss1000Spillew, Mrs.1100Traiten, R., Esq.1000Spill, Mrs.1100Tr	Scott, Mrs	IC	0 (Tabbarer, Miss 14 4 3	
S. E. H., Thanksgiving fromIIITarleton, LadyII0Sheffield Home Teaching ing SocietyIIOTaylor, D., Esq. (the late)I0Sheffield Home Teaching Shipman, Mrs.5OOTaylor, D., Esq. (the late)I0Shipman, Mrs.6OTaylor, Mrs. D.28I0Simes, J. T., Esq.5IOTaylor, The MissesII0Simes, Mrs.5IOTaylor, J., Esq. , I86Sims, Mrs.5IOTaylor, J., Esq. , I86Skilbeck, J. T., Esq.5IOTaylor, J., Esq. , I86Skilbeck, Miss8IOThompson, J., Esq. , I00Smith, Rev. R. S.5IOOThompson, Mrs I00Smith, Rev. R. S.5IOOThompson, Mrs I00Smith, Rev. R. S.5IOOThompson, Mrs I00Smith, Rev. G.33OThornton, MissI00South, Major1IIOTownsend, J. W. C.,0Spiller, Mrs.1IOOTrail, Miss100Spiller, Mrs.1IOOTrail, Miss100South, Major1IIOTownsend, J. W. C.,00Spiller, Mrs.<		2 0	0 (Burney and the second sec	
Taylor, D., Esq. (the late)ing Society5001Sheppard, G., Esq.700Taylor, D., Esq.381Shipman, Mrs.600Taylor, Mrs. D.28100Sidney, M., Esq.1100Taylor, Mrs. D.28100Simes, J. T., Esq.5100Taylor, Mrs. D.28100Simes, Mrs.100Taylor, Mrs. D.12170Simes, Mrs.100Taylor, Mrs.100Skilbeck, J. T., Esq.5100Thompson, J., Esq.800Skilbeck, Miss810Thompson, Mrs.3000Smith, Rev. R. S.5100Thompson, Mrs.1000Smith, Rev. R. S.5100Thompson, Mrs.1000Smith, Rev. G.330Thornton, Miss100South, Mrs.1100Thows.100South, Major1110Towlerd, Miss110Spillow, Mrs.100Trail, Miss110Spillow, Mrs.100Trail, Miss110South, Major110Trail, Miss110Spillow, Mrs.100<	S. E. H., Thanksgiving			Tarleton, Lady I O O	
ing Society5011110Sheppard, G., Esq.700Taylor, Mrs. D.2810Sidney, M., Esq.1100Taylor, Mrs. D.2810Sidney, M., Esq.1100Taylor, Mrs. D.2810Simes, J. T., Esq.5100Taylor, Miss H.1217Simes, Mrs.1100Taylor, Miss H.1217Simes, Mrs.10Taylor, Miss H.12170Skilbeck, J. T., Esq.5100Taylor, Miss H.1217Skilbeck, Miss810Taylor, Miss H.100Skilbeck, Miss810Thompson, J., Esq.80Skilbeck, Miss810Thompson, Mrs.300Smith, Rev. R. S.5100Thompson, Mrs.300Smith, Rev. G.330Thompson, Mrs.1000Smith, Mrs.1100Thomsen, J.100South, Major1100Townel, Miss110South, Major1110Towler, Miss110Spillow, Mrs.1100Trail, Miss110Spillow, Mrs.1100Trail, Miss110Spiller, Mrs.110 <t< td=""><td>from</td><td>II</td><td>0</td><td>Taunton, Miss 8 10 0</td><td></td></t<>	from	II	0	Taunton, Miss 8 10 0	
Sheppard, G., Esq 7 0 0 Taylor, D., Esq 38 1 0 Sidney, M., Esq 1 10 0 Taylor, The Misses 1 10 0 Simes, J. T., Esq 5 10 0 Taylor, The Misses 1 0 0 Simes, Mrs 1 0 0 Taylor, Miss. H. 12 17 0 Simes, Mrs 1 0 0 Taylor, Miss. H. 12 17 0 Simes, Mrs 5 0 0 Taylor, Miss. H. 1 0 0 Skilbeck, J. T., Esq. 5 10 0 Thompson, Hrs. 3 0 0 Smith, Rev. R. S. 5 10 0 Thompson, Mrs. 3 0 0 Smith, Rev. R. S. 5 10 0 Thompson, Mrs. 10 0 0 Smith, Rev. R. S. 5 10 0 Thompson, Mrs. 10 0 0 South, Major 1 10 0 Thompson, J. W. C., 10<	Sheffield Home Teach-				
Shipman, Mrs.60Taylor, Mrs. D.28100Sidney, M., Esq.I100Taylor, The MissesI100Simes, J. T., Esq.5100Taylor, Miss H.I12170Simes, Mrs.I00Taylor, Miss H.I12170Simes, Mrs.I00Taylor, Miss H.I1000Skilbeck, J. T., Esq.500Thompson, J., Esq.800Skilbeck, Miss810Thompson, H., Esq.1000Smith, Rev. R. S.5100Thompson, Mrs.300Smith, Rev. R. S.5100Thompson, Mrs.300Smith, Rev. G.3300Thompson, MissI00Smith, Rev. G.3300Thomton, Rev. T.I00South, MajorI100Thomton, MissI000South, MajorI110Toulerl, MissI000Spiller, Mrs.I100Trail, MissI000Spiths, Mrs.I100Trail, MissI000Spiths, Mrs.I100Trail, MissI00Spither, Miss Hanne, I100Trail, MissI <td< td=""><td></td><td></td><td>0 (</td><td></td><td></td></td<>			0 (
Sidney, M., Esq. I I I Taylor, The Misses I I I O Simes, J. T., Esq. 5 IO O Taylor, W., Esq., jun. I O O Simes, Mrs. IO O Taylor, Miss H. II I O O Simes, Mrs. IO O Taylor, Mrs. IIO O Simes, Mrs. IO O Taylor, Mrs. IIO O Skilbeck, Miss IO O Thompson, H., Esq. IO O Smith, Rev. R. S. 5 IO O Thompson, Mrs. IO O Smith, Rev. G. 3 3 O Thornton, Rev. T. IO O Somth, Major IIO O Thompson, Mrs. IO O South, Major IIIO O Townsend, J. W. C., Spiller, Mrs. IO O Spiller, Mrs. IO O Trail, Miss IO O O Spiller, Mrs. IIO O Trail, Miss					
Simes, J. T., Esq.5100Taylor, W., Esq., jun.100Simes, H. S., Esq.30120Taylor, MissH.186Simes, Mrs.500Taylor, Mrs.186Sims, Mrs.500Thompson, J., Esq.800Skilbeck, J. T., Esq.5100Thompson, J., Esq.800Smith, Rev. R. S.5100Thompson, Mrs.300Smith, Mrs.4141Thornton, Rev. T.100Smith, Rev. R. S.4141Thornton, Miss100Smith, Rev. G.330Thornton, Miss100Soames, The Misses700Tolucell, Miss1100Soames, The Misses700Touzell, Miss1100Spillow, Mrs.110Trail, Miss1000Spillow, Mrs.110Traker, Miss1100Spillow, Mrs.110Traker, Miss110Spillow, Mrs.110Traker, Miss110Spillow, Mrs.110Traker, Miss110Spillow, Mrs.110Tucker, Miss110Sp					
Simes, H. S., Esq.30120Taylor, Miss H.12170Simes, Mrs.10Taylor, J., Esq.186Sims, Mrs.5100Thompson, J., Esq.80Skilbeck, J. T., Esq.5100Thompson, H., Esq.100Smith, Rev. R. S.5100Thompson, Mrs.300Smith, Rev. R. S.5100Thompson, Mrs.300Smith, Rev. G.330Thornton, Miss100Smith, Rev. G.330Thornton, Miss100South, Major1100Thwaites, Mrs.1000South, Major110Touzell, Miss1100Spiller, Mrs.110Traker, Mrs.100Spiller, Mrs.110Traker, Mrs.110Spiller, Mrs.1160Traker, Mrs.110Spiller, Miss Fanny110Tucker, Mrs.110Squire, Miss Fanny110Tweedy, Miss110Squire, Miss Fanny110Tweedy, Miss110Squire, Miss Fanny110Tweedy, Miss100Steele, R., Esq.100Tweedy, Mis				Taylor, The Misses I IO O	
Simes, Mrs.I00Taylor, J., Esq.I86Sims, Mrs.I50Taylor, Mrs.I00Skilbeck, J. T., Esq.5100Thompson, J., Esq.800Skilbeck, Miss8I0Thompson, H., Esq.1000Smith, Rev. R. S.5100Thompson, Mrs.300Smith, Rev. R. S.5100Thompson, Mrs.300Smith, Rev. G.330Thornton, Miss.100Smith, Rev. G.330Thornton, Miss.100Somtes, W. A., Esq.1100Thwaites, Mrs.100Soames, The Misses700Tomberd, Miss1100Soames, The Misses700Townsend, J. W. C.,5000Spiller, Mrs.11790Esq.1000Spillow, Mrs.1100Trail, Miss1100Spillow, Mrs.116Trowbridge, Mrs.110Squire, Miss Fanny110Tucker, Miss110Squire, Miss Fanny110Tucker, Miss.330Steele, R., Esq.100Tweedy, Miss E.100 <td< td=""><td></td><td>~</td><td></td><td>Taylor, W., Esq., Jun. I O O</td><td></td></td<>		~		Taylor, W., Esq., Jun. I O O	
Sims, Mrs. $\cdot \cdot \cdot \cdot \cdot \cdot \cdot 5$ $\circ \cdot \circ \cdot \circ				Taylor, Miss H 12 17 0	
Skilbeck, J. T., Esq. 5 10 0 Thompson, J., Esq. 8 0 0 Skilbeck, Miss 8 1 0 Thompson, H., Esq. 10 0 0 Smith, Rev. R. S. 5 10 0 Thompson, Mrs. 3 0 0 Smith, Rev. R. S. 5 10 0 Thompson, Mrs. 3 0 0 Smith, Rev. G. 3 3 0 Thornton, Miss 1 0 0 Somth, Rev. G. 3 3 0 Thornton, Miss 1 0 0 South, Major 1 10 0 Tilbury, — Esq. 1 0 0 Spiller, Mrs. 1 10 0 Trail, Miss 1 0 0 Spiller, Mrs. 1 0 0 Trail, Miss 10 0 0 Spiller, Mrs. 1 10 0 Trail, Miss 11 0 0 Spiller, Mrs. 1 10 0 Trail, Miss 135 0 0 Sprague, Mrs.	Simes, Mrs			Taylor, J., Esq 1 8 0	
Skilbeck, Miss 8 1 0 Thompson, H., Esq 10 0 0 Smith, Rev. R. S. 5 10 0 Thompson, Mrs. 3 0 0 Smith, Mrs. 4 1 Thornton, Rev. T. 1 0 0 Smith, Rev. G. 3 3 0 Thornton, Miss 10 0 Smith, Rev. G. 3 3 0 Thornton, Miss 10 0 Smith, Rev. G. 3 3 0 Thornton, Miss 10 0 Smith, Rev. R. S. 1 0 O Townsend, Miss 10 0 South, Major 1 1 0 Trail, Miss 10 0 Spiller, Mrs. 1 0 Trail, Miss 10 0 Sprague, Mrs. 1 10 Townsend, J. W. C., 10 0 Squire, Miss Lacy	Sims, Mrs			Taylor, Mrs 1 0 0	
Smith, Rev. R. S.5100Thompson, Mrs.300Smith, Mrs.4141Thornton, Rev. T.100Smith, Rev. G.330Thornton, Miss100Smythe, M., Esq.1100Tilbury, — Esq.100Soames, W. A., Esq.100Tilbury, — Esq.100Soames, W. A., Esq.1100Touzell, Miss1100Soames, W. A., Esq.200Townsend, J. W. C.,Esq.100Spiller, Mrs.100Trail, Miss1000Spillew, Mrs.100Trail, Miss1000Spillew, Mrs.100Trail, Miss1100Spillew, Mrs.1100Trail, Miss110Spillew, Mrs.110Tucker, Miss110Squire, Miss Fanny110Tucker, Miss110Squire, Miss Lucy20Tuder, Mrs.330Steele, R., Esq.100Tweedy, Miss E.10Steele, R., Esq.100Tweedy, Miss M.10Steele, R., Esq.100Tweedy, Miss M.10Steele, R., Esq.1 <td>Skilbeck, J. I., Esq.</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>	Skilbeck, J. I., Esq.				
Smith, Mrs.4141Thornton, Rev. T.100Smith, Rev. G.330Thornton, Miss100Smythe, M., Esq.1100Thwaites, Mrs.100Soames, W. A., Esq.100Tilbury, $-$ Esq.100Soames, The Misses700Tomberd, Miss1100Soames, The Misses700Tomberd, Miss1100South, Major1110Touzell, Miss1000Spiller, Mrs.100Trail, Miss1000Spillow, Mrs.100Tritten, R., Esq.2000Spinks, Mrs.1160Trowbridge, Mrs.1100Squire, Miss Fanny110Tucker, Miss13500Squire, Miss Lucy20Tude, Mrs.330Steele, R., Esq.10Tweedy, Miss110Steening, - Esq.10Tweedy, Miss110Steen, Mrs.1100Tweedy, Miss110Steele, R., Esq.10Tweedy, Miss110Steele, R., Esq.10Tweedy, Miss110Steele, R., Esq.10Tweed					
Smith, Rev. G.330Thornton, Miss100Smythe, M., Esq.1100Thwaites, Mrs.1000Soames, W. A., Esq.100Tilbury, — Esq.100Soames, The Misses700Tomberd, Miss1100South, Major1110Touzell, Miss100Spith, Mrs.200Townsend, J. W. C.,100Spiller, Mrs.100Trail, Miss1000Spillow, Mrs.1100Trail, Miss1000Spinks, Mrs.1100Trail, Miss1000Squire, Miss Fanny110Tucker, Miss13500Squire, Miss Fanny110Tucker, Miss13500Squire, Miss Lucy200Tudor, Mrs.3720Steele, R., Esq.10Tweedy, Miss1100Steeler, Mrs.1100Tweedy, Miss110Steenson, Mr.100Tweedy, Miss110Stokes, Rev. H.100Twe Sisters110Stokes, Rev. H.100Twe Sisters110Stout, Mrs.100		-		Thompson, Mrs 3 0 0	
Smythe, M., Esq.IIIIOThwaites, Mrs.IOOOSoames, W. A., Esq.IOOTilbury, — Esq.IOOSoames, The Misses7OOTomberd, MissIIOSouth, MajorIIIIITouzell, MissIIOOSpeir, Mrs.I2OTownsend, J. W. C.,Esq.IOOSpiller, Mrs.IOOTrail, MissIIOOSpillow, Mrs.IIOTrail, MissIIOOSpinks, Mrs.IIOTrail, MissIIOOSquire, The MissesI2OTucker, Mrs.IIOSquire, Miss FannyIIIOTucker, Mrs.IIOSquire, Miss Lucy2OTucker, Mrs.IIOOSteele, R., Esq.IOTweedy, Mrs.IIOOSteer, Mrs.IIOTweedy, MissIIOOSteer, Mrs.IIOTweedy, MissIIOOSteer, Mrs.IIOTweedy, MissIIOOSteeren, Mrs.IIOTweedy, MissIIOOSteeren, Mrs.IIOTweedy, MissII <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>					
Soames, W. A., Esq. 1 0 0 Tilbury, — Esq. 1 0 0 Soames, The Misses 7 0 0 Tomberd, Miss 1 1 0 South, Major 1 1 1 0 Touzell, Miss 1 1 0 South, Major 1 1 0 Touzell, Miss 1 0 0 Spirks, Mrs. 1 0 0 Trail, Miss 10 0 0 Spirks, Mrs. 1 1 0 0 Trail, Miss 1 0 0 Spirks, Mrs. 1 1 0 Tucker, Mrs. 1 1 0 Squire, The Misses 2 2 0 Tucker, Miss 1 1 0 Squire, Miss Lacy 2 0 Tudker, Miss 1 1 0 0 Ster, Mrs. 3 0 Steele, R., Esq. 1 0 Tweedy, Miss 1 0 0 Sterenson, Mr. 1 0 0 Tweedy, Miss 1 0 0		100			
Soames, The Misses700Tomberd, Miss1110South, Major1110Touzell, Miss100Speir, Mrs.200Townsend, J. W. C.,100Spiller, Mrs.100Trail, Miss100Spiller, Mrs.100Trail, Miss100Spinks, Mrs.100Trail, Miss1100Spinks, Mrs.110Trail, Miss1100Spinks, Mrs.1160Trowbridge, Mrs.110Squire, Mrs.1160Trowbridge, Mrs.110Squire, Miss Fanny110Tucker, Miss113500Squire, Miss Lucy200Tudor, Mrs.2500Steele, R., Esq.100Tweedy, Mrs.3720Steer, Mrs.1100Tweedy, Miss E.100Steer, Mrs.1100Tweedy, Miss M.100Steer, Mrs.1100Tweedy, Miss M.100Steer, Mrs.1100Tweedy, Miss M.110Steer, Mrs.100Tweedy, Miss M.110Steerenson, Mr.11 <td>Smythe, M., Esq</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>	Smythe, M., Esq				
South, Major111111101100Speir, Mrs10Townsend, J. W. C.,Spiller, Mrs100Trail, Miss100Spillow, Mrs100Trail, Miss1000Spillow, Mrs100Trail, Miss1000Spinks, Mrs1100Trail, Miss1100Squire, Mrs1160Trowbridge, Mrs110Squire, Miss Fanny110Tucker, Miss110Squire, Miss Lucy200Tuder, Mrs2500Standart, Mrs4120Turnley, T. F., Esq.300Steele, R., Esq100Tweedy, Miss3720Steer, Mrs110Tweedy, Miss3720Steer, Mrs100Tweedy, Miss100Steer, Mrs100Tweedy, Miss110Steer, Mrs100				Tombord Miss	
Speir, Mrs. 2 0 Townsend, J. W. C.,Spiller, Mrs. 17 9 0 Esq 1 0 0 Spillow, Mrs. 1 0 0 Trail, Miss 10 0 0 Spinks, Mrs. 1 0 0 Trail, Miss 10 0 0 Spinks, Mrs. 1 1 0 0 Trail, Miss 10 0 Spinks, Mrs. 1 16 0 Trowbridge, Mrs. 11 10 Squire, Miss Fanny 1 1 0 Tucker, Miss 135 0 Squire, Miss Lucy 2 0 Tudor, Mrs. 135 0 Standart, Mrs. 4 12 0 Turnley, T. F., Esq. 3 0 Steele, R., Esq. 1 0 Tweedy, Miss 1 0 0 Steer, Mrs. 1 10 0 Tweedy, Miss 1 0 0 Sterning, $-$ Esq. 1 0 Tweedy, Miss 1 1 0 Stileman, Miss 14 0 Two Sisters 11 0 0 Stokes, Rev. H. 1 0 0 T A 1 0 Stotke, Mrs. 1 0 0 T A 1 0 Stotkes, Rev. H. 1 0 0 T 1 0 Stotkes, Rev. H. 1 0 0 T A 1 0 Stotkes, Rev. H. 1 0 0 0 <t< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>Touzell Miss I 0 0</td><td></td></t<>				Touzell Miss I 0 0	
Spiller, Mrs.1790Esq.100Spillow, Mrs.100Trail, Miss1000Spinks, Mrs.1100Tritten, R., Esq.200Sprague, Mrs.1110Trowbridge, Mrs.110Squire, The Misses220Tucker, Miss.110Squire, Miss Fanny110Tucker, Miss.1350Squire, Miss Lucy200Tudor, Mrs.250Standart, Mrs.4120Turnley, T. F., Esq.330Steele, R., Esq.100Tweedy, Miss3720Steen, Mrs1100Tweedy, Miss100Sterning, Esq100Tweedy, Miss100Stokes, Rev. H100Two Sisters110Stokes, Rev. H100T. A110Stout, Mrs100T. A110Stokes, Rev. H100T. A110Stoat, Mrs100Valpy, Miss100Stuart, G., Esq1 <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>					
Spinks, Mrs.I00Tritten, R., Esq.200Sprague, Mrs.II0Trowbridge, Mrs.II0Squire, The Misses220Tucker, Mrs.II0Squire, Miss FannyII0Tucker, Mrs.II0Squire, Miss FannyII0Tucker, MissII0Squire, Miss Lucy200Tudor, Mrs.I250Standart, Mrs.4I20Turnley, T. F., Esq.330Steele, R., Esq.I00Tweedy, Mrs.3720Steer, Mrs.II00Tweedy, Miss E.I00Stevenson, Mr.I10Tweedy, Miss M.I00Stileman, MissI400Two SistersI10Stokes, Rev. H.I00T. B.I10Stokes, Rev. H.I00000Strachan, W., Esq.5100Ullmer, Mr.I10Stuart, G., Esq.I00Valpy, MissI00Stuart, Mr. and Mrs.20Valpy, MissI00Stuart, Miss20Valpy, MissI10Stuart, Miss20Valpy, MissI10S				Esa I O O	
Spinks, Mrs.I00Tritten, R., Esq.200Sprague, Mrs.II0Trowbridge, Mrs.II0Squire, The Misses220Tucker, Mrs.II0Squire, Miss FannyII0Tucker, Mrs.II0Squire, Miss FannyII0Tucker, MissII0Squire, Miss Lucy200Tudor, Mrs.I250Standart, Mrs.4I20Turnley, T. F., Esq.330Steele, R., Esq.I00Tweedy, Mrs.3720Steer, Mrs.II00Tweedy, Miss E.I00Stevenson, Mr.I10Tweedy, Miss M.I00Stileman, MissI400Two SistersI10Stokes, Rev. H.I00T. B.I10Stokes, Rev. H.I00000Strachan, W., Esq.5100Ullmer, Mr.I10Stuart, G., Esq.I00Valpy, MissI00Stuart, Mr. and Mrs.20Valpy, MissI00Stuart, Miss20Valpy, MissI10Stuart, Miss20Valpy, MissI10S				Trail Miss IO O O	
Sprague, Mrs.III6Trowbridge, Mrs.III0Squire, The Misses220Tucker, Mrs.II0Squire, Miss FannyII0Tucker, MissII0Squire, Miss Lucy200Tudor, Mrs.I250Standart, Mrs.4I20Turnley, T. F., Esq.330Steele, R., Esq.I00Tweedy, Mrs.3720Steer, Mrs.II00Tweedy, Miss E.I00Steening, — Esq.I00Tweedy, Miss M.I00Stileman, MissII00Two SistersI100Stokes, Rev. H.I00T. B.II000Stokes, Rev. H.I00T. A.II00Stot, Mrs.I00T. A.II00Strachan, W., Esq.5100Ullmer, Mr.I100Stuart, G., Esq.I00Valpy, MissI00Stuart, Mr. and Mrs.20Valpy, MissI100Sudeley, LordI10Vidler, MissI100Swinhea, Mrs. GeneralI100Vinning, J., Esq.50<				Tritten, R., Eso, 2 0 0	
Squire, The Misses 2 2 0 Tucker, Mrs. 1 1 0 Squire, Miss Fanny 1 1 0 Tucker, Miss 135 0 0 Squire, Miss Lucy 2 0 Tucker, Miss 135 0 0 Standart, Mrs. 4 12 0 Turnley, T. F., Esq. 3 3 0 Steele, R., Esq. 1 0 0 Tweedy, Mrs. 37 2 0 Steele, R., Esq. 1 0 0 Tweedy, Miss E. 1 0 0 Steer, Mrs. 1 10 0 Tweedy, Miss M. 1 0 0 Stevenson, Mr. 1 0 0 Tweedy, Miss M. 1 0 0 Stileman, Miss 14 0 Two Sisters 1 1 0 0 Stokes, Rev. H. 1 0 T. A. 1 1 0 0 Strachan, W., Esq. 5 1 0 0 Valpy, Miss 1 0 0 Stroud, Dr. W					
Squire, Miss Fanny I I 0 Tucker, Miss 135 0 0 Squire, Miss Lucy 2 0 Tudor, Mrs 25 0 0 Standart, Mrs. 4 I2 0 Turnley, T. F., Esq. 3 3 0 Steele, R., Esq. I 0 0 Tweedy, Mrs. 37 2 0 Steer, Mrs. I 0 0 Tweedy, Miss E. I 0 0 Steer, Mrs. I 0 0 Tweedy, Miss M. I 0 0 Steening, - Esq. I 0 0 Twist, Miss I 0 0 Stileman, Miss I 0 0 Two Sisters I 8 0 Stokes, Rev. H. I 0 T. A. I 0 Strout, Mrs. I 0 0 Valpy, Miss I 0 Stuart, G., Esq. </td <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>					
Squire, Miss Lucy20Tudor, Mrs2500Standart, Mrs4120Turnley, T. F., Esq.330Steele, R., Esq100Tweedy, Mrs3720Steer, Mrs100Tweedy, MissE.100Steer, Mrs100Tweedy, MissE.100Steer, Mrs100Tweedy, MissM.100Stevenson, Mr100Tweedy, MissM.100Stileman, Miss100Two Sisters180Stokes, Rev. H100T. A100Stotne, Esq500T. A110Strachan, W., Esq100Ullmer, Mr110Straut, G., Esq100Valpy, Miss100Stuart, Mr. and Mrs.200Valpy, Miss100Stuart, Miss200Venn, Rev100Sudeley, Lord180Vidler, Miss12110 </td <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>					
Standart, Mrs. 4 12 0 Turnley, T. F., Esq. 3 3 0 Steele, R., Esq.I 0 0 Tweedy, Mrs. $$ 37 2 0 Steer, Mrs.II 0 0 Tweedy, Miss E.I 0 0 Stenning, $-$ Esq.I 0 0 Tweedy, Miss M.I 0 0 Stevenson, Mr.I 0 0 Twist, MissI 1 0 0 Stileman, MissI 1 0 0 Two SistersI 1 0 0 Stokes, Rev. H.I 0 0 T. B.I 1 0 0 Stokes, Rev. H.I 0 0 T. A.I 1 0 Stokes, Rev. H.I 0 0 T. A.I 1 0 Stokes, Rev. H.I 0 0 T. A.I 1 0 Stokes, Rev. H.I 0 0 $T. A.$ I 1 0 Stokes, Rev. H.I 0 0 $T. A.$ I 1 0 Stokes, Rev. H.I 0 0 0 0 0 0 Stokes, Rev. H.I 0 0 0 0 0 0 Stokes, Rev. H.I 0 0 0 0 0 0 Stout, Mrs. 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 Stuart, Mr. and Mrs. 2 0 0 <					
Steele, R., Esq. I 0 Tweedy, Mrs. 37 2 0 Steer, Mrs. I 1 0 Tweedy, Miss E. I 0 0 Steer, Mrs. I 0 0 Tweedy, Miss E. I 0 0 Stenning, — Esq. I 0 0 Tweedy, Miss M. I 0 0 Stevenson, Mr. I 0 0 Twist, Miss I 1 0 0 Stileman, Miss I 4 0 Two Sisters I 1 0 0 Stokes, Rev. H. I 0 0 T. B. I 1 0 0 Stokes, Rev. H. I 0 0 T. A. I 1 0 0 Stokes, Rev. H. I 0 0 T. A. I 1 0 0 Stott, Mrs. I 0 0 Ullmer, Mr. I 1 0 Strachan, W., Esq. I 0 Valpy, Miss I 1 0 Stuart,				Turnley, T. F., Esq. 3 3 0	
Steer, Mrs. I IO O Tweedy, Miss E. I O O Stenning, — Esq. I O Tweedy, Miss M. I O O Stevenson, Mr. I O Tweedy, Miss M. I O O Stevenson, Mr. I O Twist, Miss I I O Stileman, Miss I O Two Sisters I O Stokes, Rev. H. I O T. B. I O O Stotne, — Esq. I O T. A. I I O Stott, Mrs. I O O T. A. I I O Stott, Mrs. I O O Ullmer, Mr. I I O Strachan, W., Esq. I O Valpy, Miss I O Stuart, G., Esq. I				Tweedy, Mrs 37 2 0	
Stevenson, Mr. I 0 Twist, Miss I I 0 Stileman, Miss I 0 O Two Sisters I 8 0 Stokes, Rev. H. I 0 O T. B. I 0 0 Stokes, Rev. H. I 0 0 T. B. I 0 0 Stone, - Esq. 5 0 O T. A. I 0 0 Stott, Mrs. I 0 0 Valpy, Mrs. I 0 0 Strachan, W., Esq. I 0 0 Valpy, Miss I 0 0 Strachan, W., Esq. I 0 0 Valpy, Miss I 0 0 Strachan, W., Esq. I 0 0 Valpy, Miss I 0 0 Stuart, G., Esq. 2 0 Venn, Rev	Steer, Mrs	I IC	0	Tweedy, Miss E I O O	
Stevenson, Mr. I 0 Twist, Miss I I 0 Stileman, Miss I 0 O Two Sisters I 8 0 Stokes, Rev. H. I 0 O T. B. I 0 0 Stokes, Rev. H. I 0 0 T. B. I 0 0 Stone, - Esq. 5 0 O T. A. I 0 0 Stott, Mrs. I 0 0 Valpy, Mrs. I 0 0 Strachan, W., Esq. I 0 0 Valpy, Miss I 0 0 Strachan, W., Esq. I 0 0 Valpy, Miss I 0 0 Strachan, W., Esq. I 0 0 Valpy, Miss I 0 0 Stuart, G., Esq. 2 0 Venn, Rev	Stenning, - Esq	IC	0	Tweedy, Miss M I O O	
Stileman, Miss I4 0 O Two Sisters I 8 0 Stokes, Rev. H. I 0 0 T. B. I 0 0 Stone, - Esq. 5 0 0 T. A. I 0 0 Stott, Mrs. I 0 0 T. A. I 1 0 Stott, Mrs. I 0 0 0 0 0 0 Strachan, W., Esq. 5 10 0 Ullmer, Mr. I 0 0 Stroud, Dr. W. I 0 0 Valpy, Miss I 0 0 Stuart, G., Esq. I 0 Valpy, Mrs. H. 2 0 0 Stuart, Mr. and Mrs. 2 0 Valpy, Mrs. H. 2 0 0 Sudeley, Lord I 8 0 Vidler, Miss 12 11 0	Stevenson, Mr	IC	0	Twist, Miss I I O	
Stokes, Rev. H. I 0 T. B. I I 0 0 Stone, - Esq. 5 0 T. A. I I 0 0 Stott, Mrs. I 0 0 T. A. I I 0 Stott, Mrs. I 0 0 I I 0 0 Strachan, W., Esq. 5 I 0 0 Ullmer, Mr. I I 0 Stroud, Dr. W. I 0 0 Valpy, Miss I 0 0 Stuart, G., Esq. I 0 0 Valpy, Mrs. H. 2 0 0 Stuart, Miss . 2 0 Venn, Rev I 0 0 Stuart, Miss . . 2 0 Venn, Rev I 0 0 Sudeley, Lord . . I 0 Vialler, Miss . 5 0 0 Swinhea, Mrs. General I I 0 Vining, J., Esq. 5 0 0 Sy		14 0	0	Two Sisters I 8 o	
Stone, $-$ Esq. 5 0 T. A I I 0 Stott, Mrs. I 0 0 Ullmer, Mr. I I 0 Strachan, W., Esq. 5 I 0 0 Ullmer, Mr. I I 0 Stroud, Dr. W. I I 0 0 Valpy, Miss I I 0 Stuart, G., Esq. I 0 0 Valpy, Miss I I 0 Stuart, Mr. and Mrs. 2 0 Valpy, Mrs. H. 2 0 0 Stuart, Miss 2 0 Venn, Rev. — I 0 0 Sudeley, Lord II 8 0 Vidler, Miss I2 II 0 Swinhea, Mrs. General I IO 0 Vining, J., Esq. 5 0 0 Swinton, Miss. 35 0 0 Wagner, Rev. G. 2 0	Stokes, Rev. H	IC	0 0	Т.В I О О	
Strachan, W., Esq. 5 10 0 Ullmer, Mr. 1 1 0 Stroud, Dr. W. 1 0 0 0 Valpy, Miss 1 1 0 Stuart, G., Esq. 1 0 0 Valpy, Miss 1 1 0 Stuart, Mr. and Mrs. 2 0 Valpy, Mrs. H. 2 0 0 Stuart, Miss . 2 0 Venn, Rev. . 1 0 0 Sudeley, Lord . . 14 8 0 Vidler, Miss . . 12 11 0 Swinhea, Mrs. General 1 10 0 Vining, J., Esq. . 5 0 0 Swinton, Miss. . 35 0 0 Wagner, Rev. G. . 2 0		5 0	0 (Т.А I I О	
Strachan, W., Esq. 5 10 0 Ullmer, Mr. 1 1 0 Stroud, Dr. W. 1 0 0 0 Valpy, Miss 1 1 0 Stuart, G., Esq. 1 0 0 Valpy, Miss 1 1 0 Stuart, Mr. and Mrs. 2 0 Valpy, Mrs. H. 2 0 0 Stuart, Miss . 2 0 Venn, Rev. . 1 0 0 Sudeley, Lord . . 14 8 0 Vidler, Miss . . 12 11 0 Swinhea, Mrs. General 1 10 0 Vining, J., Esq. . 5 0 0 Swinton, Miss. . 35 0 0 Wagner, Rev. G. . 2 0	Stott, Mrs.	IC	0.0		
Stuart, G., Esq. I 0 Valpy, Miss I 1 0 0 Stuart, Mr. and Mrs. 2 0 Valpy, Mrs. H. I 2 0 0 Stuart, Miss . 2 0 Valpy, Mrs. H. I 2 0 0 Stuart, Miss . . 2 0 Venn, Rev. I 1 0 0 Sudeley, Lord . I 8 0 Vidler, Miss . I 12 II 0 Swinhea, Mrs. General I IO 0 Vining, J., Esq. . 5 0 0 Swinton, Miss. . 35 0 0 Wagner, Rev. G. . 2 0	Strachan, W., Esq	5 10	0 (Ullmer, Mr I I O	
Stuart, Mr. and Mrs 2 0 Valpy, Mrs. H. 2 0 Stuart, Miss 2 0 Venn, Rev. 1 0 Sudeley, Lord 11 8 0 Vidler, Miss 12 11 0 Swinhea, Mrs. General 1 10 0 Vining, J., Esq. 5 0 Swinton, Miss 35 0 0 Wagner, Rev. G. 2 0		IC	0 (
Stuart, Miss 2 0 Venn, Rev. — 1 0 0 Sudeley, Lord 11 8 0 Vidler, Miss 12 11 0 Swinhea, Mrs. General 1 10 0 Vining, J., Esq. 5 0 Swinton, Miss. 35 0 0 Wagner, Rev. G. 2 0		I C	0 0		
Sudeley, LordII80Vidler, MissII0Swinhea, Mrs. GeneralIIO0Vining, J., Esq.II00Swinton, Miss35000Wagner, Rev. G.II00			0		
Swinhea, Mrs. GeneralIIOVining, J., Esq.5OSwinton, Miss35OOSykes, A. L., EsqIOWagner, Rev. G2O					
Swinton, Miss 35 0 0 Sykes, A. L., Esq 1 0 0 Wagner, Rev. G 2 0 0					
Sykes, A. L., Esq I O O Wagner, Rev. G 2 O O				Vining, J., Esq 5.0 0	
		00		W D C	
S., Miss 10 0 0 Wainwright, $-$ Esq 25 0 0					
	S., MISS	10 0	0	waniwright, - Esq 25 0 0	

	L.	s.	d.		£.	S.	d.
Wainwright, Miss	5	0	0	Wigram, Sir James	30	0	0
Wake, Mrs. C		II	0	Wilcock, Miss	I	0	0
Walton, Mrs	2	IO	0	Wilkinson, Mrs. E	8	3	0
Walton, Miss	I	0	0	Williams, General	IO	õ	0
Walters, M., Esq	I	0	0	Williams, Mrs. General	5	0	0
Wallis, Miss	Ī	5	0	Williams, T., Esq	Ĩ	0	0
Wallace, Mr. W	I	õ	0	Williams, R., Esq	I	I	0
Ward, Mrs. O	I	0	0	Williams, Mrs	6	0	0
Ward, Mr. and Mrs	I	0	0	Willoughby, - Esq	5	0	0
Wardell, Miss	I	0	0	Wilson, J., Esq	3	2	0
Warner, Miss	I	I	0	Wilson, C. S., Esq	6	0	0
Watson, J., Esq	2	2	0	Wilson, F., Esq	2	0	0
Watson, Miss	I	0	0	Wilson, Mrs	I	IO	0
Waugh, Miss	I	0	0	Wilson, Miss	I	0	0
Weal, B., Esq	I	I	0	Wilson, Col	I	0	0
Webb, H. B., Esq	5	0	0	Wilson, Mrs	I	IO	0
Webb, Miss	6	5	0	Wimbush, J., Esq	I	0	0
Welsh, H., Esq	4	Ő	0	Winter, T. B., Esq	I	0	0
Welsh, Rev	I	0	0	Wollaston, Miss C	20	0	0
West, T., Esq	3	IO	0	Wontner, J., Esq	I	0	0
West, Mrs	I	10	0	Wood, Mrs	I	IO	0
West, Miss	2	0	0	Wood, Mrs	I	4	4
West-end Home-Teach-				Wood, Miss	I	5	0
ing Society, London	5	0	0	Woodley, Miss	I	0	6
Westley, Honble. Mrs.	2		0	Woodhouse, Mrs	4	0	0
Westphal, Sir G	3	19	0	Woodhouse, C., Esq.	2	2	0
Wethered, Mrs	I		0	Woodhouse, Rev	I	12	6
White, H. H., Esq	8	IO	0	Worthing Lecture	6	I	7
White, Mrs	3	0	0	Wright, H., Esq	2	0	0
White, Miss /	13	0	0	Wright, Miss	6	I	0
White, J., Esq	I	5	3	Wright, Mrs	16	0	0
Whitfield, Miss	61		0	W. G	I	0	0
Wichelo, Mrs	4	13	0				
Wightman, Mrs	I	0	0	Young, J. T., Esq		0	
Whiting, Rev. W	I	0	0	Young, Miss	6	19	6
		-	~				

Sums received under £1 ... £225 2 3

*** Subscriptions, Post-Office Orders, and Bankers' Drafts, for the Charity, to be made payable to "William Moon, LL.D., 104, Queen's Road, Brighton, Sussex, England."

BANKERS :

Messrs. Hall, Lloyd, Bevan, and West, Union Bank, North Street, Brighton.

FORM OF BEQUEST.

Persons having applied to ascertain how Legacies should be left to this Charity for Embossing Books in Moon's Type for the Blind, the following Form is inserted:—

I bequeath out of such part of my Personal Property as the Law permits to be appropriated by Will to charitable purposes, to William Moon, of Queen's Road, Brighton, in the county of Sussex, England, Inventor of a System of Embossed Reading for the Blind, the Legacy or sum of \mathcal{L} to be applied by him to the charitable object of Embossing Books for the Blind in his type. And I direct that the receipt of the said William Moon for such Legacy or sum, shall, to my Executor, be a sufficient discharge for the same. But if the said William Moon shall die in my lifetime, then I give the said sum of \mathcal{L} to the Treasurer for the time being of his Charity formed for Embossing Books for the Blind, to be Embossed on the System aforesaid invented by the said William Moon, for which the receipt of such Treasurer shall be a sufficient discharge.

N.B.—Gifts, by Will, of Land, or of any Charges on Land, or of Money or Stock to be laid out in the purchase of Land, for charitable uses, are void by the Statute of Mortmain; but Money or Stock may be given by Will, if not directed to be laid out in Land. The Will must be signed by two persons as Witnesses in the presence of each other and of the Testator.

EDWARD VERRALL, PRINTER, BRIGHTON.

.

.







